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CONTINUATION OF THE NOMINATION OF
G. WILLIAM MILLER®

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 27, 1978

U.S. SexaTe,
ComumrIrTEE ON BANKING, HoUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 9:05 a.m., in room 5302, Dirksen Senate
Office Bldg., Senator William Proxmire, chairman of the committee,
presiding.

Present: Senators Proxmire, Sparkman, Stevenson, Morgan,
Riegle, Sarbanes, Brooke, Garn, Heinz and Schmitt.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN PROXMIRE

The Crarman. The committee will come to order.

Before T call the panel that we have to start off the hearings this
morning I would like to make an initial statement.

There has been some talk that the committee, in pursuing the
investigation of the Miller nomination, may be taking a position
that is damaging to the public interest in several ways.

The suggestions are:

First: The committee is establishing standards that are too high.
That is, if every nominee can be expected to have a company with
which he has been associated investigated from stem to stern in
connection with a payment made by subordinates and over which
the nominee had no specific responsibility and disclaims knowledge,
where do you draw the line?

Second: The committee is becoming mean spirited and petty in
giving such time and attention to a relatively minor issue that oc-
curred years ago and only remotely—if at all—affects Mr. Miller.

Third: The charge is that the committee is generally conducting
the nominating process in a way which will discourage able and
competent people who could serve Government with distinction from
being willing to do so, because—however strong and clean their
record may be—the errors of those associated with them-—or the
alleged errors of those associated with them will be visited upon
them, their associates and friends. ,

Fourth: Tt’s charged that the committee is delaying the nomina-
tion unduly. Hearings were held the week the Senate returned to.

1For further information on the Nomination of G. William Miller, see earlier
hearing dated January 24, 197S8. Also see committee print published bv this committee
and titled “Staff Investigation Relating to the Nomination of G. William Miller,”
Parts 1, 2, and 3; dated February 27, 1978,

(1)
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Washington. But the investigation since then has consumed more
than a month. Meanwhile, the Federal Reserve Board which plays
such a central role in the Nation’s economic policy is waiting un-
certainly and the incumbent chairman of the board, Dr. Burns, is
so concerned that he has been reported to have called some com-
mittee members to urge a prompt decision by the committee.

Here is my response: The committee in my view has had no real
choice except to proceed as it has. Consider the facts. The chairman
of this committee was informed that, in paying about $3 million
to its agent in Iran, Air Taxi, in connection with a sale of $500
million in helicopters to Iran, Bell Textron had paid a large part
of that sum to the head of the Iranian Air Force, General Khatami,
who was a part owner of Air Taxi. And that such a payment con-
stituted a bribe.

The nominee, Mr. Miller, in appearing before this committee, ad-
mitted the nearly $3 million payment, admitted that he had a full
knowledge of the payment, but declared that he did not know and
would be surprised if General Khatami had been in fact the owner
of Air Taxi.

At the initiative of Senator Heinz and the approval of this
Senator as chairman, the committee decided to direct our committee
staff to investigate this payment. That decision was vital. If anyone
has said the committee should not have investigated this payment
under these circumstances, I have yet to hear it. So the decision to
investigate was unchallenged. And there was ample opportunity for
such a challenge. Several days after the staff investigation was or-
dered, the committee with a quorum present voted without objection
to issue subpenas to secure records to support the investigation.

The staff conducted an investigation interrogating a number of
corporate officers of Bell Helicopter and two outside witnesses. They
assembled a number of pertinent documents. They secured affidavits
fr(::lmf interested parties. Under the circumstances, they worked hard
and fast.

The results of that investigation have now been made available
to the members of the committee for more than a week and to the
press for several days. The investigation has received intense scru-
tiny. But T have yet to hear the first charge that the staff indicated
any bias, any discourtesy, or even any lack of straight, professional
conduct. The record of the investigation is an open book. No one—
no member of this committee, no other member of the press—no one
has cited a single question, assertion or action by the investigating
staff that was unfair.

Now, are our standards too high? Should we demand that the next
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board come before this committee
and subiect himself to a challenge to his competence, his integrity,
his performance in the principal job he has held during his working
life? Of course we should. And the nominee should be able to meet
the highest, toughest tests. What if he cannot meet these standards?
Then we should., and can, get someone who will meet these tests.

If nervous nellies and weak sisters are frightened away by this
kind of thorough investigation, so be it; the Government is better

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3

off without them. This country has literally hundreds of men and
women qualified for this great and powerful position and willing
and anxious to get the job. The committee cannot avoid a strong
investigation or tough and challenging questions for fear they may
offend a nominee and frighten good people away from Government
service,

Finally, the committee has not and is not going to delay this hear-
ing 1 day, 1 hour or 1 minute longer than necessary. Like any careful
investigation of this magnitude, it takes time. We are not yet
through. T think we should take just as much time, interrogate as
many witnesses and run down as many leads as the situation requires.

Unfortunately, we cannot have all the facts before we will have
to make a decislon. We will not have the benefit of the Securities and
Exchange Commission investigation completed and available, for
1nstance We may not be able to secure the k1nd of detailed informa-
tion we would like from Europe and Iran in time to make a more
thoroughly informed decision.

But if we have to meet early in the morning and late at night and
on next Saturday and Sunday, we will do so. We owe the Senate,
and Mr. Miller, as prompt, as thorough, as rigorous and as fair a
record and report as we can make and I think the committee is well
on its way to doing that.

Senator BrookE. Mr. Chairman, if I may

The Cmamrman. Senator Brooke.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BROOKE

Senator Brooke [continuing]. Just for a moment, and I think
Senator Schmitt also wishes to make a very brief statement

First: The purpose of these hearings as I understand it is to assist
the committee in determining whether G. William Miller is fit to
serve as a member and chairman of the Federal Reserve Board; sec-
ond, since the question of the propriety of the $2.9 million payment
was raised in the committee’s hearing on January 24th, the com-
mittee staff, as you have said, Mr. Chalrman, has conducted an
1nvest1rratlon into the matter and has recently reported to the com-
mittee on its inquiry; third, there are questions which have been
raised as a result of the 1nvest10at10n regarding, among other things,
the credibility of witnesses who have appeared before the committee
staff and those who have been deposed by the committee; and four,
it 1s now appropriate in my opinion for the committee to explore
some of the issues that were raised by the staff’s investigative report
and to put them to rest here.

Now as you have said, Mr. Chairman, some have charged that
Mr. Miller is being unfairly judged in 1978 on the basis of post-
Watergate morality because the Bell Helicopter contract with Iran
was signed in June 1973 and Air Taxi was hired in 1968.

Now T would like to point out that the committee is not only
examining what G. William Miller knew in 1968 or in 1973, but
what Mr. Miller knew in 1975 when Thomas Soutter, who is Tex-
tron’s general counsel, conducted an internal investigation of the
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payment. That’s one reason why, Mr. Chairman, I so much stress
the necessity for having Mr. Soutter, the general counsel, appear
before us.

And moreover, in 1975, many large companies were participating
in the Securities and Exchange Commission’s voluntary disclosure
program regarding foreign payments and yet Textron Co. did not,
and, of course, this raises the question of what Mr. Miller did in
1975 to determine the circumstances surrounding and the propriety
of the payment.

Now those are just some of the issues, Mr. Chairman, that come
to light. T don’t know what the witnesses will testify to this morn-
ing, but I think it is important that we receive their testimony.
Senator Schmitt, Senator Lugar and other Senators have consis-
tently asked that this committee frame the issues that are before
us, and T think it’s important that we do so, and I believe the fol-
lowing are still the basic issues:

No. 1, the fitness, the qualification for G. William Miller to serve;
and No. 2, his knowledge of certain of the facts regarding the $2.9
million payment that is, what if any participation he had in it; how
much he knew about the ownership of Air Taxi; and what he should
have known, if he did not know about such matters, in the course
of his administration of Textron and particularly during the period
when he acted as the group vice president with direct administrative
responsibility for Bell Helicopter.

So T hope that the testimony we will receive today, and again when
Mr. Miller is given an opportunity to appear before us, will resolve
these matters and we will be able to vote on whether Mr. Miller
should be confirmed or not.

The Crratemax. I understand Senator Morgan has no opening
statement.

Senator Morgan. No.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SCHMITT

The Cmamman. Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scmmrrr. Mr. Chairman, just fairly briefly, I want to
associate myself with Senator Brooks’ comments and also with the
question that has been raised as to what degree does the committee
or any committee have to pursue that issue. I must admit that when
we started this, I was uncertain as to whether or not we were moving
into an area that was beyond the necessity of the confirmation hear-
ings for Mr. Miller. T think that in retrospect we have done, up until
now, the appropriate thing.

My prineipal questions about Mr. Miller have been on his monetary
philosophy and in the degree of independence that he may have
from the White House. We also must be very careful that once a
question of integrity is raised that we move to the point where that
issue is full resolved either in favor of the nominee or not in favor
of the nominee,

T have wondered myself since we had the staff report of whether
or not Mr. Miller should have exercised greater responsibility in the
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investigation that he undertook of the $2.95 million payment by
Bell Helicopter to Air Taxi. I think that’s the purpose of today’s
hearings and questions we will ask Mr. Miller tomorrow, to deter-
mine just to what degree should he have pursued that more than he
did. Was it based on knowledge or was 1t based on a judgment as
a manager of a large corporation that that was beyond his need to
pursue ¢ e .

As a member of the Commerce Committee we get nominations
before us on a sort of steady stream, much more so than we get here
in the Banking Committee, and I have tried and I believe other
colleagues are trying to establish a new level of investigation, a new
level of perusal of various nominees’ qualifications—not only the
background, experience and philosophy of the nominees, but also
their knowledge of the job that they have to undertake so they can
get off running quickly. We also are looking very carefully into the
basic underlying integrity of each individual and whether or not
after their nomination and confirmation they might at some time
embarrass the U.S. Government. Embarrassment of the U.S. Govern-
ment is something that we have to minimize in this day and age
more so than an other age I think that we have ever had before us.
I hope that that’s the spirit in which we are entering this hearing—
not a spirit of trying to find somebody we can hang, like Mr. Miller,
because I tend to believe that we will not do so, but in a spirit that
shows we are trying to restore the confidence in the U.S. Govern-
ment, in the Congress, that unfortunately has been eroded over the
past few years. Thank you.

The CrarRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Schmitt.

Senator Garn.

. Senator Garx. No.

The CrarrMaN. Now I ask the first panel to come forward. That’s
Mr. Robert Bell, attorney for Bell Helicopter’s agent in Iran; Mr.
Edwin J. Ducayet, board of directors of Textron and former presi-
dent and former chairman of Bell Helicopter; and Mr. Dwayne
Jose, vice president for commercial marketing of Bell Helicopter.
Be seated, gentlemen.

We have three distinguished witnesses and we have two micro-
phones so I will ask you to share the microphones among you.

First, I’d like you three gentlemen to rise and raise your right
hands. Do you swear the testimony you are about to give will be the
truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so help you God#

Mr. Berr. I do.

Mr, Jose. I do.

Mr. Ducavyer. I do.

The Crrarrman. Thank you, gentlemen. Be seated.

Now all three of you gentlemen have been questioned previously
bv the staff within the last few weeks. I’'m going to ask each of you
if vou have a statement that you would like to make at this time
before the committee begins questioning you and following up on
the interrogation which was made available to all members of the
committee.

Mr. Bell, go right ahead, sir.
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STATEMENT OF C. ROBERT BELL, ESQ., WICHITA, KANS,

Mr. Berr. Thank you, Senator.

My name is C. Robert Bell. I’'m an attorney from Wichita, Kans.
In 1966 at about late August I was approached by a client of my
law firm at that time, named William French, and he told me that
he had been the Bell Helicopter and the Cessna dealer in Iran for
a number of years and he lived there with his family and he had
been having problems. He had been approached by a representative
of General Khatami who was the owner of Air Taxi and Heli-Taxi,
two Iranian corporations which supposedly had a complete monop-
oly on the sales and operations of aircraft in Iran and around which
he had been attempting to operate, and had been requested to give
the General a substantial portion of the proceeds of his Cessna and
Bell Helicopter interests.

After consultation with representatives in the American embassy
he advised the messenger, General Rafaat, that he was unwilling to
do this. General Rafaat told him if he didn’t do it he would run
him out of the country. Mr. French subsequently went out of the
country on business and upon his return was denied reentry to Iran.
This was in the spring of 1966.

Thereafter, for a considerable period of time, our embassy per-
sonnel were unable to find out any statement of reason as to why
he was not permitted to reenter the country. Approximately in July
of 1966 he was informed that the Iranian officials had accused him
of making illegal flights in his Cessna 180 aircraft, something which
we later were able to conclusively show was not true in fact.

At that point he was advised by embassy personnel to retain coun-
sel and he came to see me. He had consulted me previously because
he was a Cessna dealer and when he needed counsel he happened
to have been in Wichita for a Cessna dealers’ meeting.

After he told me this story, I said:

Well, Mr. French, I'm not exposed to matters of this kind very often and
what you tell me sounds like something out of an Arabian nights and dreams.
I don’t believe it.

Well, I'll pay you per diem if you will go to Washington with me while we
talk to the State Department and they will confirm it.

So I went to Washington with him.

We arrived in early September, T think the 8th or 9th, and we
went to the State Department and we talked to the gentleman in
charge of the Iran desk. His name was Elliott. His assistant, Mr.
Mulligan, was also present as was a lady lawyer for the State
Department whose name I don’t recall. Mr. French was present.

T told Mr. Elliott this story and asked if he would confirm or
deny each portion of it. I told him I recognized some parts of it
might involve national security and if he would just tell me we’d
proceed. I went through the story without interruption in more
detail than I have just related to you and at the conclusion of it
Mr. Elliott said:

I have just returned from a tour of duty in the U.S. Embassy in Tehran,
and I know of my own knowledge that everything you said is exactly correct.
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At that point, I said:

Well, I didn't want to have my client standing trial for some kind of
charges in Iran.

And he thought that was good advice—Mr. Elliott did. I asked
what he would recommend and he stated that he would recommend
that since the causes of the trouble seemed to have been Mr. French’s
intransigence in failing to adapt to the local mores and customs
in the country where he was trying to do business, and since it
appeared that I was more acquainted with negotiations and matters
of that sort that it would be beneficial for me to go negotiate on
Mr. French’s behalf with General Khatami.

I told him I would be glad to do so if they could assure me that
it wouldn’t be held against me just because my client was charged
with what they regard as criminal activity and that if I were
delayed in leaving Iran for even 10 minutes they would send a
whole battalion of Marines after me. He said they would contact
the embassy in Iran and let me know. In the meantime, I was to
return home and I did. Mr. French went to Beirut where he was
staying temporarily.

I received a telephone call from Mr. Mulligan on September 22
telling me that the question of my visit had been discussed with
General Khatami and that he was willing to see me and he sug-
gested that I discuss these matters with a Dr. Safavi who was, I
was told, a vice president of the High Council of Civil Aviation of
Iran and who was an attorney for that High Council.

There was a subsequent phone conversation with Mr. Mulligan on
the 28th of September telling me that they had contacted Dr. Safavi
and he was willing to see me when I arrived. I then started for
Ilran. I stopped in Beirut on the way and conferred again with my
client.

Upon arrival in Iran I first contacted Mr. Robert Harland of
the U.S. Embassy and told him this entire story. He indicated that
he was fairly new on the job in Iran and had no personal knowledge
of it, but that he was familiar by way of hearsay with all of the
things I told him. I then talked to Mr. Thatcher and Mr. Ferguson
of our embassy. They informed me that there might be some possi-
bility for me to negotiate a way for Mr. French’s business to con-
tinue in Iran and if that were successful and continued for an
appropriate period of time perhaps eventually I would be able to
arrange for Mr. French’s personal return.

They indicated that General Khatami was not an unreasonable
man, although he was very put out with Mr. French for the things
Mr. French had been saying in communications to our President,
Secretary of State and various Members of Congress.

The embassy arranged an appointment for me with Dr. Safavi
and at that meeting Dr. Safavi confirmed that he was speaking on
behalf of General Khatami and other members of the High Council
of Civil Aviation. He started to tell me what a bad man my client
was and I told him I wasn’t there to discuss that although I was
interested in whether or not these charges were against my client
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personally or against his companies. Dr. Safavi assured me they
were against my client personally. I said:

In that event, Dr. Safavi, we are both men of affairs and we are able to
recognize that there must be some way in which thsee companies can ar-
range to operate in Iran.

Dr. Safavi said there was and he would be very happy to ac-
commodate us by forming a Persian corporation in which he would
be the holder of 51 percent of the shares as the nominee for General
Khatami and other members of the High Council of Civil Aviation.
Our companies would hold the other 49 percent. I told him I would
have to confer with my client who was in Beirut and at that time
there were no good phone connections between Iran and Beirut so
T went on the airplane back to Beirut and conferred with my client
and told him what was involved—the formation of a company in
which he was to pay all of the expenses of formation, including the
«deposit of the initial capital which Dr. Safavi suggested would be
1 million riels, which at that time was a little over $13,000. Mr.
French decided that was probably the only alternative open to him
and authorized me to go back and authorize the formation of the
corporation. So I returned to Tehran.

Prior to talking to Dr. Safavi again, I had the embassy arrange
an appointment for me with General Khatami. I went to see him
in his office. I told him that at his request I had seen Dr. Safavi
and I told him that Dr. Safavi had suggested the formation of a
Persian corporation in which Dr. Safavi was to be the nominee
Tholder of 51 percent of the shares for certain members of the High
‘Council of Civil Aviation, and before agreeing to this I wanted to
know was Dr. Safavi speaking for him, General Khatami said he
was.

. I then asked General Khatami if it would be possible to arrange
for my client personally to return to the country-—not that he
wanted to live there any more, but his wife and two little daughters
were still there and he wanted to be able to assist them in moving
out to Beirut and he also wanted, in the event his business proved
operative, to be able to come back on occasions for maybe a maxi-
mum of a week or so at a time to oversee business and technical
matters. General Khatami replied that there was no way that could
happen. He said that Mr. French had said too many bad things
about him and the Shah in his communications to various U.S.
officials and that he would never be allowed to set foot in Iran
again. That was about the end of the interview. I thanked the
General and left.

~ T then went back to Dr. Safavi, authorizing him to form the
corporation, returned to Beirut and reported this to Mr. French,
where we worked on preparing the necessary powers of attorney
that were required by Dr. Safavi and sending him the initial de-
posit of funds for the formation of the corporation.

T then returned to the United States and attempted to make a
report to the companies that Mr. French represented. My first
contact was at Cessna, Mr. Jack Zook there was out of the country
for an extended period of time so I then contacted the people at
Bell Helicopter.
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On November 2, 1966 I went to Fort Worth and I conferred with
Mr. James Feliton and Mr. Jose and 1 told them basically this story,
starting at the very beginning as to the origin -of Mr. French’s
problems and what we thought we could accomplish in arranging
for the company to continue in business in Iran. _ .

Mr. Feliton, I believe, suggested that I should attempt to obtain
a letter from Dr. Safavi setting forth the formation of this corpo-
ration and assuring us that it had General Khatami’s blessings or
at least did not have his disfavor, and to make the letter as strong
as possible. He also requested that I inform Mr. French that 1t was.
Bell’s desire that the company operate through the use of Iranian:
nationals to the greatest extent possible and he stated that that
was their overall policy.

When I completed telling Mr. Jose and Mr. Feliton this story,
Mr. Jose asked if I would mind repeating it to the president of the
company and I said I would not. I was thereupon taken to the
office of Mr. Ducayet and introduced to Mr. Ducayet, and told him
this entire story. '

Senator Brooxe. The same day?

Mr. Berr. The same day. He had very little to say while I told
him all of this.

The CHammaw., The gentlemen on your left are the people you
are referring to, so let me ask you if you recognize these gentlemen 2

Mr. Brre. Yes. Mr. Ducayet is on the end and Mr. Jose is next
to me. Mr. Ducayet has changed less over the years than Mr. Jose.

At the conclusion of my informing Mr. Ducayet of all of these
facts, he said something to the effect of “Thank you very much for
telling us this interesting story and we’ll be in touch.” That was
the conclusion of

The Citatrman, Who told you that?

Mr. Berr. Mr. Ducayet.

The Cuamrman. “We’ll be in touch #”

Mr. Brrr. “We’ll be in touch.” I gathered it was a formality—
euphemism.

Senator Brooxe. Is that how you pronounce “Ducayet?”

Mr. Ducavyer. It’s Ducayet.

Mr. Brrn. T apologize. T never have been quite sure how to handle
Mr. Ducayet’s last name. In fact, in my original notes, I only re-
ferred to him as the president.

The CHaRMAN. You're right at the crux of what is very impor-
tant here. That is, what was told to the Bell executives about the
ownership of Air Taxi by General Khatami and about this subse-
quent relationship that General Khatami would have with STP,
the new corporation you were setting up. So precisely, what did
you tell Mr. Ducayet, who I understand was the top executive at
that time of Bell Helicopter and reported directly to Mr. Miller?

Mr. Berr. Well, T had no knowledge of who he reported to.

The Cuarrman. Of course not, but I want you to tell us what you
told Mr. Ducayet as precisely as you can.

Mr. Bewr. I told him as nearly as I can recall that Mr. French’s
troubles in Iran had commenced because General Khatami who was
the Shah’s brother-in-law—he was married to Princess Fatima, the
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Shah’s younger sister—was the commanding general of the Im-
perial Air Force, the chairman of the Board of Civil Aviation, and
the owner of Air Taxi and Heli-Taxi and, in fact, he controlled
everything that moved in the air in Iran except the birds—or
attempted to, and he had taken objection to Mr. French’s attempts
to sell and operate aircraft and helicopters in Iran without his
express permission and that he had demanded Mr. French give him
a part of the proceeds of his company and when Mr. French had
refused he had arranged to have him run out of the country and
that was how we arrived at the state of affairs when I had to go
to Iran.

The Cmamman. You specifically recall telling Mr. Ducayet that
General Khatami was the owner of Air Taxi? Is that the way
you put it?

Mr. Bew. I do.

Senator Brooxe. Did you give him the breakdown at that time
of 51 percent or any percentage?

The CuamrMAN. Or that there were other owners?

Mr. Bern. No, I did not give him any breakdown at that time. I
had been informed, but it was strictly hearsay from my client to
me and had been obtained by his Iranian partner prior to his de-
parture from Iran.

Senator Brooxe. But you said he was the owner?

Mr. Beir. I sald he was the owner. By that, I meant that he had
an equity ownership as nearly as we could tell and that he con-
trolled the company effectively and that was the information we
had been given. That was the information which was confirmed to
me by varlous representatives in the State Department and in the
T7.S. Embassy in Iran, as well as various other individuals in Iran.
The average man on the street that I ran into seemed to have some
knowledge of it. Now when I say “average man on the street,”
I’ve got to admit I don’t speak Persian and I didn’t talk to too
average a person, I suppose, but I mean members of the business
community in Iran,

Senator Scumrrr. Mr. Chairman, may I ask one question?

The Cuairman. Certainly.

Senator Scumrrr. Do you have any specific information, Mr. Bell,
on whether General Khatami was receiving financial benefit from
this company or was he just controlling it?

Mr, Berr. I was told that he was receiving financial benefit. I
was told that he had to have the money for his personal use so
that he could use it in other ways that he saw fit that would be
appropriate to enhance the use of aviation in Iran. He never did
separate his personal interest from those of a more public nature.

Senator Scumrrr. But do you have any hard evidence that he
was receiving financial benefit other than this hearsay?

Mr. Berr. Any hard evidence to me—the answer is no. Everything
I was told was in the general nature of recitation by other parties
which in a court of law, of course, would be hearsay.

Senator Scumrrr. But you had the strong impression he was an
owner and did transmit that information to the officials you men-

tioned ?
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Mr. Berr. That’s right.

Senator Scamrrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CrarrMAN. Are you finished with your presentation, sir?

Mr. Berw. Well, I think up to that point that’s what you need.

The Crairman. Fine. Now, Mr. Ducayet, do you have any state-
ment you would like to make, sir, for the record?

Mr. Ducayer. I’'m sorry. I don’t think I can add anything.

Senator Brooke. Mr. Chairman, if I may, I know you want to
get all three statements in, but there are some matters we want to
take up now with Mr. Bell.

The Caairman. Well, if I could, what I would like to do—and
of course this is entirely up to the committee to follow any proce-
dure they wish, but I think it might be orderly if we could do this
—if we could have Mr. Ducayet and Mr. Jose state whatever they
wish and then have the committee question in turn because I think
it’s so very important that we have an opportunity to have Mr.
Ducayet comment on what Mr. Bell has told us and also have Mr.
Jose comment on this. We want to get the interplay.

Senator Broore. I would normally agree with that procedure,
Mr. Chairman, but I’m not quite convinced that we have all of the
information from Mr. Bell to which you want responses from Mr,
Ducayet or from Mr. Jose. So if I could, I just have a couple
questions that might clarify it.

The Cmatrman. Yes. I have some questions too I'd like to follow-
up on,

Senator Brooxe. Did you have any question in your mind about
the propriety of what your client was doing in dealing with Iranian
officials at all? Did you question that yourself?

Mr. Berr. No, Senator, I didn’t.

Senator Brooke. Did you think that it was right to advise your
client to enter into contractual arrangements with Iranian officials,
because as you said General Khatami was the chief of staff of the
Iranian Air Force and was chairman of the Civil Aviation Board?

Myr. Berr. Well, Senator, what I thought was that we had been
advised by members of the State Department that Iran was run by
the royal family pretty much like a closely held family corporation
and it was necessary to deal with them in that fashion if one were
to do business in Iran.

Senator Broorr. I understand that, but did you see anything
wrong in what you were doing; what you were advising your client?
Do you think you were advising your client to do something that
was legally right and morally right?

Mr. Brrr. Yes, I did. They had different mores and cultural
standards in Iran. T was informed that, for example, they did not
even pay minor clerks any salary because they were expected to
make their living off of “bashees” as it was termed, and I was told
that that was an accepted cultural value in Iran.

Senator Brooxe. So while in Rome, do as the Romans do? Is
that it?

"Mr. Berr. Yes. That’s exactly what I was told by Mr. Elliott,

in effect.
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Senator Brooxr. One further question then before we get to Mr.
Ducayet. Did you have a conversation with Mr. Ducayet or did you
merely conduct this in a narrative form and then Mr. Ducayet said,
“Thank you,” and that terminated the meeting?

Mr. Becr. I think it would be fair to say it was more of a narra-
tive on my part and his acknowledgement at the conclusion of it.

Senator Brooke. Did he ask you any questions?

Mr. Berr. Not that I can recall.

Senator Brooxk. So you merely told him what you told us and
there was nothing further so far as Mr. Ducayet’s participation in
that meeting?

Mr. Berr. No. I think I told him in somewhat greater detail than
T have told you, but that’s essentially correct.

Senator Brooxe. Now the chairman asked you to give us the
details that you told him. Is there something you told him that you
have not told us?

Mr. Brrr. Quite a few things. I was trying to condense it. He
asked me as to a particular point. The overall of what I told him
is fairly well contained in my letter to Jack Zook of November 28,
1966 which I wrote because I had been unable to see Mr. Zook.
Now he was with Cessna Aircraft, but I was being very careful to
convey all the same information to both Bell and Cessna so there
would be no hiatus in the knowledge of either one of them.

Senator Brooxr. Well, I don’t want you to go into anything
that

Mr. BerLr. What I’ve got is a multi-page letter covering many
subjects and that’s the kind of detail I used.

Senator Brooxr. In keeping with the chairman’s procedure, I
just want to be sure that you have said everything to which Mr.
Ducayet could respond relative to the meeting you had with him
when you gave him this narrative. Have you given us all of that?

Mr. Berrn. Not quite. With respect, Senator, I must point out that
the request that was made of me first was to tell you in detail
what T said about General Khatami’s ownership of Air Taxi. I
have related that in as much detail as I think I can. There were
other subjects relating to this whole proposition that were covered
in considerable detail that I have not told you and they were cov-
ered, though, in my letter to Zook of November 28.

Senator BroosE. Does it pertain to General Khatami’s ownership
or any of the matters that we are here concerned with?

Mr. Berr. Most of this did not pertain to General Khatami’s
ownership. That was a relatively minor side point at that time in
my view, and I think in the view of those that I spoke to

Senator Brooke. More technical matters, in other words?

Mr. Berr. More background as to how we got to where we were.

The Cuamman. Well, T would like to follow up on this. We'd
like to have an orderly procedure here. It’s a little difficult if we
don’t follow the usual procedure because we are accustomed to that.
T think Senator Brooke has brought out some very valuable infor-
mation at the same j:ime, and I think other Senators would too if
each Senator has his turn in questioning the witnesses, if that’s
acceptable.
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Senator Brooke is right. He suggests that we ask the witnesses
to give all the information they can so that if one wishes to rebut
the other they will have all the information before them.

Senator SparkMAN. Mr. Chairman, I have to handle this bill on
the floor at 9:45 and I promised them I would be there. I left my
proxy with Senator Morgan.

The Cmamrman. Now I’d like to ask Mr. Ducayet and Mr. Jose
to make whatever statement they wish. I think, Mr. Ducayet, you
had said that you had no statement to make at this time?

Mr. Ducayer. No. I have nothing to add to what’s already been
told.

The Cuarman. Mr. Jose, would you like to make a statement at
this time?

Mr. Jose. T have no opening statement.

The Crarrman. All right. I'm going to ask the clerk to run the
time on us so we do this in order.

Mr. Bell, I'm going to ask you a question or two relating to your
background because, of course, we have to judge credibility here.
There may be a difference of opinion—I’m sure there will be before
we are through. What is your educational background?

Mr. Brrr. I went to the public schools in Kansas, graduated from
high school in Hutchinson in 1948, obtained an AB Degree from
Princeton University in 1952, and a law degree from Harvard in
1955,

The CaamrMan. What’s your professional background?

Mr. Brrr. Well, T spent 3 years in active duty in the Navy and
then after having been admitted to the Massachusetts bar returned
to my home State and was admitted to that bar and worked for
the Garvey family enterprises for approximately 2 years and then
went into general practice with the firm of Morris, Lang, Evans,
and Brick. I practiced with them as a partner until 1974 when I
%ssl(l)ciated myself with Sidney Brick and the firm of Brick and

ell.

The Caarman. Now we are informed that after 1965 there’s no
public record of General Khatami’s ownership interest in Air Taxi
—after 1965. Your conversation with Mr. Ducayet alleging General
Khatami’s ownership interest in Air Taxi was in 1966.

How did you know in 1966 that General Khatami had retained
an interest in Air Taxi? As I understand it, the Shah had indicated
that he didn’t want his officials to have this kind of conflict of
interest and there was some kind of a change. How did you know
there was still an ownership interest at this time of General Khat-
ami?

Mr. Bern. Because T was told by a great number of people.

) ’Il‘lhee Cramrmax. You say a great number of people. Who, specif-
ically?

Mr. Berr. Mr. Elliott at the Iran desk in the State Department ;
Mr. Ferguson at the American Embassy in Tehran; Mr. Thatcher
at the American Embassy in Tehran; Dr. Safavi, whom I was told
to contact and whom General Khatami said would speak for him
said the same thing. I was also told this by various individuals in

25-067—78—2
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Iran—an individual who was an Englishmen I believe who worked
for an English steel company. I think his last name was one of
those hyphenated ones—Douglas-Bates or something like that.

The Cramman. I have a letter from Mr. Elliott dated February
91 written to the stafl director of this Committee—Mr. Mulligan—
I beg your pardon—Mr. Mulligan, who as I take it was one of the
people—you said Mr. Mulligan, Mr. Elliott and a lady lawyer

Mr. Berr. Mr. Mulligan stated he was Mr. Elliott’s assistant.

The CratrMaN. Mr. Mulligan was asked which company did you
know or hear that General Khatami had an ownership interest in,
STP or Air Taxi; when did you learn of General Khatami’s inter-
est and who did you learn it from. Answer:

To the best of my knowledge, it was alleged but not established that Gen-
eral Khatami had a direct or indirect ownership in Air Taxi. I believe this
information first came to my attention in 1966 in connection with efforts
with the American Embassy in Tehran and the Department of State in
‘Washington to assist an American businessman by the name of French who
was a resident in Iran and had a business operating in Iran.

It appears from this response that Mr. Mulligan indicated that
he heard this allegation and he heard it in connection with your
representation.

Mr. Bewx. I agree it does appear that way.

The Crmarrman. But you said not Mulligan, but Elliott, was the
person who told you this?

Mr. Berr. That’s correct, Senator.

The Cmamman. Now, of course, what we want to do here is to
get right to the heart of your testimony as it relates to what is
before this committee, the confirmation of William Miller’s nomi-
nation as head of the Federal Reserve Board.

In the first place, you told us you had no contact whatsoever—
no communication with Mr. Miller. Is that correct?

Mr. Bern. That’s correct.

The Crarman. You have never met him? You never wrote him?
You have no indication whatsoever that Mr. Miller directly knew
about this directly from you or indirectly ?

Mr. Bern. That’s correct.

The Crarrmaxn. All right. Now you told us that you did inform
Mr. Ducayet and Mr. Jose of this.

Mr. Ducayet, do you recall whether or not—and I stress whether
or not—Mr. Bell told you of General Khatami’s ownership interest
in Air Taxi?

Mr. Ducaver. Senator, I have no recollection of ever having had
a meeting or any recollection of what I might have been told in a
meeting if T can’t even remember having a meeting. You're asking
me to remember something that happened some 10 or 12 years ago.
T was busy operating a big company. There were many, many people
who came in and out of my office in the course of the normal day
or week or month. I just have no recollection. ‘

The CrarrmanN. You don’t deny that such a meeting took place,
but vou don’t recall that it did take place; is that correct?

Mr. Ducaver. That’s correct.
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The CHairMAN. In looking at Mr. Bell and realizing that in all
of our cases we change in the course of 10 or 12 years, do you recall
him now?

Mr. Ducavyer. No, I don’t.

The CuamrMan. Mr. Bell very graciously said that you hadn’t
changed very much.

Mr. Ducaver. I guess I haven’t.

The Cramman. Maybe Mr. Bell has.

Mr. Jose, do you recall this visit by Mr. Bell to Fort Worth and
do you recall what Mr. Bell told you about the ownership by Gen-
eral Khatami of Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. Senator, I commented to the staff on that when I was
here several weeks ago. I do recall that a meeting took place. I did
not recall who arranged the meeting. Subsequently, reading some of
the minutes of the staff investigation, it was arranged by Mr.
Feliton who was our area manager at that time. Also, I testified
to the staff that I didn’t recall the date or the detail of the meeting,
but that I had a recollection that a meeting had taken place. At
that time I had never been to Iran and I did not know the names
that Mr. Bell was talking about, so much of what he may have said
at that time I don’t have specific recall, but I do recall that such
a meeting took place.

The Cmamvan. Do you recall Mr. Bell alleging that General
Khatami had an ownership interest in Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. I don’t specifically recall. There were the names of,
again, six or seven people that I had no knowledge of and did not
know by name

The Cmamrmaw. T missed that. You said there was a list——

Mr. Jose. There were six or seven names in Mr. Bell’s presenta-
tion. I didn’t—I had difficulty association function and name at the
time because I had not been involved with our efforts in Iran to
any extent.

The Cmairmax. The reason I’m asking that question is because
what you testified before the staff, vou indicated that on three occa-
sions you were told that General Khatami had an interest in Air
Taxi. What were those three occasions?

Mr. Jose. Well, I’m just trying to lay the background first.

The Cuarman. All right.

Mr. Josk. General Khatami’s name did come up on that occasion.

The CramrmaN. On this occasion when Mr. Bell was there you
now recall?

Mr. Josk. Yes.

The Cramrman. All right. What were the other two occasions?

Mr. Jose. The other two occasions were once when Mr. French
was in Paris during the Paris Air Show in 1967, and the third
occasion that I heard General Khatami’s name in connection with
relationships with Helicopter Consultants was in a letter that Mr.
Bell sent me in July of 1967.

The CmamrmaN. What were the -clrcumstances here? ‘Why were
vou told that General Khatami had an interest in Air Taxi by
French at the Air Show?
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Mr. Jose. Well, it started earlier than that. We had had Mr.
French as a dealer since 1964 and he had been representing us for
some time. We knew that in the middle of 1966 he was not to be
allowed back in the country and we had had questions about retain-
ing Mr. French, so when Mr. Bell came in T assumed that whatever
story they were beginning to tell us had to do with Mr. French’s
desire to retain Bell representation in Iran and so at that time Mr.
Bell began talking about the influential contacts that Mr. French
would be able to bring to our company. At that time Mr. Khatami’s
name was brought up—General Xhatami’s name was brought up.

The Cumamrman. Now what did you do with this information?
After all, you had responsibility here. To whom would you report
this information?

Mr. Jose. Well, my first effort would be to discuss it with the
international marketing manager, Mr. Orpen, who had responsi-
bility

The Cuamrman. He was your subordinate, right?

Mr. Jose. He was my subordinate. He was not in the city at that
time.

The Cmammaxn. But how about your superiors in the corpora-
tion? Wouldn’t you have had an obligation here to report that and
discuss that kind of intelligence with Mr. Atkins or Mr. Ducayet?

Mr. Jose. Well, sir, I wanted to check—the story was so unusual
that T wanted to get some sort of additional background on it
before I began to bring it to other people’s attention.

The Cmamrman. Well, didn’t you testify before when you were
questioned that this information was so unusual that you in the
normal course of events would have passed this on to Mr. Atkins?

Mr. Jose. As I recall, Senator, there was some question about
whether I did. The question was

The Cmamman. I didn’t say you did, because you can’t recall as
I understand whether you did or not.

Mr. Jose. I do not recall discussing it.

The Cmarrmaw. I understand, but my question is in the ordinary
course of events, given your relationship with Mr. Atkins as your
superior, wouldn’t you have felt it incumbent to pass this kind of
information on to Mr. Atkins?

Mr. Jose. Well

The CrarrmaN. After all, the ownership—you said yes?

Mr. JosE. No.

The Cramrman. T thought you nodded.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Chairman, I think he’s trying to answer.

Mr. Jose. We have had several movements up here. I have been
distracted, Senator.

The Cuarman. Yes. Go ahead.

Mr. Jose. Yes, I would feel that in the normal course of events
that we would have had a chance to discuss it but I don’t recall
that we ever did—things that were unusual like this, because it was
nnusual.

The Cmairman. Unfortunately, my time is up. I will be back.
Senator Brooke.
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Senator BrookEe. Mr. Bell, were you compensated by French for
your efforts on his behalf during 1966 and 1968?

Mr. Brrr. Yes, I was, Senator.

Senator Brooxk. Do you have any outstanding bills owed by Mr.
French to you?

Mr. Brrr. No.

Senator Brooke. Now how long did this meeting take with Mr.
Ducayet and Mr. Jose? How long were you in Mr. Ducayet’s office?

Mr. Bern. I would estimate something in the vicinity of 30 or 45
‘minutes?

Senator Brooge. Could you describe that office? Do you remem-
ber its furniture arrangements or anything?

Mr. Bern. I don’t have a detailed recollection of it. I do recall
we were seated in kind of an informal arrangement, perhaps a
couch and chairs. Mr. Ducayet was not behind a desk at any rate.

Senator Broore. And you went from Mr. Jose’s office to Mr.
Ducayet’s office ?

Mr. Berr. That’s correct.

Senator Brookr. Just the two of you?

Mr. Berx.. My recollection is just the two of us.

Senator Brooxe. Was there anybody else in the room besides you
and Jose and Ducayet ?

Mr. Berr. Not to my recollection.

Senator Brooke. Did you suggest a meeting between yourself
and Mr. Ducayet ?

Mr. Berr. I did not.

Senator Brooke. Who made the suggestion?

Mr. Bern. Mr. Jose suggested that.

Senator Brooke. Did he tell you why he wanted to have you
meet with Mr. Ducayet ?

Mr. Bern. I think he said something to the effect that: “This is
a very unusual story; would you mind repeating it to our presi-
dent?’—and he got on the intercom and spoke to someone and we
then went to the other building where Mr. Ducayet’s office was.

Senator Broorkr. And there’s no doubt in your mind that the
man who sits to your left, to the extreme end of that table, is the
man with whom you met on that date; is that correct?

Mr. Bern. That’s correct.

Senator Brooke. And you met with him for 80 to 45 minutes?

Mr. Brrr. That’s correct.

Senator Brooxr. Now did you talk for 30 or 45 minutes or did
Mr. Jose enter into the conversation?

Mr. Berr. Principally T talked for 30 to 45 minutes.

Senator Brooke. Were any questions propounded to you by either
of the two gentiemen ?

Mr. Berr. Not that T can recall.

_ Senator Broorr. At the conclusion of that meeting what, if any-
thing, was said by Mr. Ducavet or Mr. Jose?

Mr. Brrr. Mr. Ducayet said something like: “Thank you very
much for telling us this interesting story. We’ll be in touch.”

Senator Brooke. What was his reaction? Did he express any
shock at this story? Did he say anything about whether it was
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contrary to Bell Helicopter policy to be involved in an arrange-
ment whereby Government officials would receive direct or indirect
monetary benefits?

Mr. Berr. No, he didn’t say that. In fact, the thing that stands
out in my memory about his reaction was that there was no reaction
of any kind. He really was very unresponsive.

Senator Brooke. Now, Mr. Jose, do you remember the meeting?

Mr. Jose. With Mr. Bell in my office ?

Senator Brooxe. Yes.

Mr. Josk. Yes, I do.

Senator Brookt. Do you remember making a call to any office
asking to meet with Mr. Ducayet subsequent to that meeting?

Mr. Jose. Senator, that was 12 years ago. I don’t recall the
specifics.

Senator Brooke. Come, Mr. Jose. This is not a matter that hap-
pens every day; is it? This was of considerable import to your
company.

Mr. Josk. I don’t recall, Senator, the call. It could have happened.

Senator BrooxEe. At any rate, i1f there was a call or was not a
call, do you recall going from your office with Mr. Bell whom you
do remember; do you not?

Mr. Jose. I think he’s changed more than T have, Senator.

Mr. BerL. Senator, I think that’s a fair comment.

Senator Brooke. Aside from the cosmetics of it, I just want to
get to the question—you do remember him, do you not? You re-
member him even whether he’s changed?

Mr. Jose. I remember meeting with Mr. French’s lawyer.

Senator Brooxk. You remember that Mr. French’s lawyer to be
Mr. Bell; don’t you?

Mzr. Jose. I believe so, yes.

Senator Brooke. Now you met with him in your office; did you
not?

Mr. Jose. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxr. After you left your office, did you leave your
office with Mr. Bell and go to Mr. Ducayet’s office ?

Mz, Josk. Senator, I don’t recall.

Senator Brooxe. You do not recall. Would you say that you
didn’t?

Mr. Jose. T’ll not say I didn’t.

Senator Brooke. Do you remember at any time being in the
meeting between Mr. Ducayet and Mr. Bell?

Mr. Jost. I do not, Senator.

Senator Brookr., You don’t recall that at all?

Mr. Jose. No.

Senator Brooke. Did you tell Mr. Ducayet of your conversation
with Mr. Bell?

Mr. Jose. I could have, but I do not recall.

Senator Brooxe. You have a great loss of memory between you
and Mr. Ducayet in those 12 years or so. You don’t remember that
at all?
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Mr. Jost. I remember meeting with Mr. Bell and I remember
portions of what he has said in his opening remarks.

Senator Brooxe. That refreshes your recollection; does it not?

Mr. Jose. Yes, sir.

Senator Brookk. You knew of General Khatami’s ownership of
Air Taxi; did you not ?

Mr. Jose. I did not know that General Khatami was involved
with Air Taxi.

Senator Brooke. At any time you did not know that? You knew
it when Mr. Bell talked with you; didn’t you?

Mr. Jose. Well, T heard what he said, but I did not know it.

Senator Brooxe. Did you believe him ¢

Mr. Jose. I found it somewhat of a fairy tale.

Senator Brooxe. A what?

Mr. Jose. A fairy tale. .

Senator Brookr. A fairy tale. Did you have any reason to dis-
believe him ?

Mr. Jose. Well, just that in 7 or 8 years of international market-
ing I had not seen such an arrangement anywhere and I have dealt
in a number of countries.

Senator Brooxe. You continued to do business with Mr. French
for a year after that meeting; did you not?

Mr. Jose. We gave a temporary extension and I had asked our
people to make arrangements to change our dealership in Iran.

Senator Brooxe. Well, of course, knowledge or having heard, let
me say, of this ownership of General Khatami’s in Air Taxi, what
did you do, if anything, to ascertain whether Mr. Bell was telling
you the truth or not?

Mr. Jose. Well, first of all, we made the decision that we were
going to change our representation.

Senator Broore. That was a year later.

Mr. Jose. No, sir. We made that decision very shortly after Mr.
Bell was in my office.

Senator Broore. Did Mr. Bell’s statement to you have anything
at all to do with your decision to make a change?

Mr. Jose. Yes, it had to do with it.

Senator Brooxr. All right, What did it have to do with it? Why
did you make a change based upon what Mr. Bell stated %

Mr. Jose. Well, it had to do with the fact that Mr. French, being
an expatriate American, was not allowed in the country which was
a significant thing to me. I failed to see how any kind of arrange-
ment, whether legal or illegal—and I certainly wasn’t interested in
an illegal one—but in any event, a man could not represent us in
Iran who was not allowed in the country.

Senator Broore. That was one reason. Were there any other
reasons?

Mr. Jose. Well, the other reason would be that I was somewhat
dismayed that any agent which we had previously selected would
send an attorney to me with the proposition like Mr. Bell was out-
lining because he—they collectively obviously misread the kind of
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a company that we were and, secondly, that, you know, in any
event, we weren’t interested.

Senator Brooke. Any other reasons? Were you not concerned at
all about the fact that you would be dealing with a company owned
by the chief of the air force of the Iranian Government ?

Mr. Jose. Well, I thought I implied that, Senator, when I said
when such a proposition was brought to me.

Senator Brooxe. Well, if that’s the reason, then, Mr. Jose, you
did believe what Mr. Bell told you; is that not true? That was one
of your reasons for making the change. You obviously believed
what Mr. Bell was telling you about this, as you call it, fantasy
arrangement,

Mr. Jose. Well, T don’t think it’s obvious that I believed that,
Senator. I believe that the method of operation that they proposed,
regardless of who the principals were and whether there was a
behind-the-scene arrangement or not, not necessarily that it involved
General Khatami or whoever, would not be acceptable to us.

Senator Brooke. Is this the sort of thing that you would take up
with the president of the company, Mr. Ducayet? I mean, here Mr.
Bell comes representing Mr. French, your agent in Iran, and he
gives you this outline of the arrangement that they were having
which included doing business with a concern that was owned by
General Khatami, who’s the chief of the Iranian air force. Was this
not something of such significance that you would take it up with
Mr. Ducayet, the president?

Mr. Josk. Generally speaking, yes.

Senator Broore. Did you in fact do so, Mr. Jose?

Mr. Jose. I don’t recall that we discussed it.

Senator Brooxe. Would it be unusual for you not to have taken
it up with Mr. Ducayet? .

Mr. Jose. Well, T was allowed quite a bit of latitude in the selec-
tion of dealers.

Senator BrookE. I know, but you also were a good administrator.
You know what administration entails. If a matter of this signifi-
cance :

Mr. Jose. No, sir. I was a creative salesman. I was not an admin-
istrator.

Senator Brooxe. Even worse if you were a salesman, even worse
you would want to take it up with the administrator, would you
not, as a good salesman?

Mr. Jose. I do not recall taking it up with Mr. Ducayet.

Senator Brooxe. Mr. Ducayet, if you didn’t remember talking
with Mr. Bell, do you remember at any time talking with Mr. Jose
about this matter?

Mr. Ducayer. No, I do not, Senator.

Senator Brookr. Well, you were a topflight administrator. You
were not a salesman. You were an administrator; were you not?

Mr, Doucaver. I guess T was supposed to be.

Senator Brooxr. Well, you would not call it proper administra-
tion. would you, to not be informed of a matter of this magnitude?
Wenld vou not expect Mr. Jose to have reported this to you, if he
in fact knew about it?
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Mr. Ducayer. I guess if the marketing department had informa-
tion of this nature, that I would have expected the marketing de-
partment to go do something about it and find a solution to Their
problems. They had a representative that couldn’t even get into the
country and to me that was enough to do anything. You should get
to it and find out.

Second, we were dealing in many, many countries at that time.
You wonder why things may not have been brought to my attention.
They were supposed to be running the m’uketlnd department. They
should have been able to get good and adequate representatives and
if they had a bad one I would have expected them to go do some-
thing about it, not come back to me first.

Senator Brooke. Do you have a diary of your meetings?

Mr. Ducayzer. No, I do not, Senator. I do not keep one. I did not.

Senator Brooge. You never kept diaries of persons with whom
you met?

Mr. Duocayer. No.

Senator Broore. Did your secretary keep a diary?

Mr. Ducayer. No.

" Senator Brooxr. How did you know your agenda for the day?

Mr. Ducayer. Well, she kept it for the day.

Senator Brooge. Are those diaries available?

Mr. Ducayer. No. They were never kept except a list of who was
waiting to see me or some such thing.

Senator Brooke. Didn’t you have appointments every day?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes.

Senator Brooxr. Didn’t you have an appointment list? You knew
at 10 a.m. you were going to meet with Mr. Jose and 10:30 you were
going to meet with somebody else. You had that sort of business
diary; did you not?

Mr. Ducavyer. Yes, but it was only kept on a daily basis.

Senator Broorr. And they were destroyed thereafter?

Mr. Ducaver. She’d destroy it and start a new one.

Senator Brooxe. So you would keep no record of whom you met?

Mr. Ducaver. No.

Senator Brooxr. Is that good office procedure?

Mr. Ducayrr. As you look at it now, I guess it could be classed as
not good procedure.

Senator BROOKE. My time is up, Mr. Chairman.

The CuaamrMan. Senator Stevenson.

Senator Stevensown. I pass for now, Mr. Chairman.

The Cuarrman. Senator Heinz.

Senator HriNz. Yes. I'm very interested, Mr. Ducayet, that you
have no records of any meeting you ever held ?

Mr. Ducayer. No. Well, T may have kept records of meetings if
this had been of sufficient importance to me to write a memo to
myself afterwards or 2 memo to the file or to have answered some-
thing that was asked me. There are records of that nature,

Senator Hernz. But no record on a regular basis?

Mr. Ducaver. No.

Senator Heinz. Why did your secretary destroy every day the
records of who you met with?
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Mr. Ducaxer. There was no particular reason to keep it.

Senator Heinz. Did she do so upon instructions from you or did
_you just let her do her own thing?

Mr. Ducavgr. I just let her do her own thing. I saw no particular
reason to keep track of it. .

hSenator Hrinz. Do you have the same secretary today as you did
‘then ¢

Mr. Ducavyer. No, sir. I have been retired for 5 years.

Senator Heivz. Did you have the same secretary 1n 1966 who you
‘had when you retired 5 years ago?

Mr. Ducaver. I changed at some point. I can’t say exactly when.
I don’t know.

Senator Heinz. Think about it.

Mr. Ducaxer. I can’t remember really.

Senator Heinz. When do you think you changed secretaries?

Mr. Ducaver. I really have no idea. It could well have been
.around that time.

Senator Heinz. What time? 19662

Mr. Ducayer. 1966, or 1967, or 1968, somewhere in there.

Senator Heinz. Mr. Ducayet, you said that you expected your
marketing department, in running into a problem, to just go do
.something about it and not to come back to you; is that right?

Mr. Ducaver. Yes. ’

Senator Heinz. Is the sale of helicopters to Iran something that
‘you were involved in?

Mr. Ducayer. Not in detail as such.

Senator Heinz. But you were involved in it; weren’t you? You
knew what was going on, on a week-to-week basis; didn’t you?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes. As the head of the company, I obviously re-
ceived some kind of reports from time to time as to progress being
made there or any of the other countries.

Senator Hrinz. Isn’t it true you monitored the progress quite
closely ¢

Mr. Ducaver. No, I would not say that.

Senator Hrernz. Yet you were aware of it on a week-to-week basis?

Mr. Ducayer. I was aware of it on a basis.

Senator Hrinz. Mr. Ducayet, did you have an explicit policy that
you and your division understood and followed with respect to not
dealing with high officials in any way, bringing them into a busi-
ness deal? Was there a policy against that? :

Mr. Ducaver. Senator, the question of having a Government offi-
cial involved in our dealerships never came up in those days cer-
tainly.

Senator Herxz. It never came up? You accepted it as common
practice?

Mr. Ducayer. No, sir. It never came up and, therefore, we never
established any written policy or any states policy as such.

Senator Hrinz. Well, how could you say to us just a moment ago
that you just expected your marketing department to handle it with-
out such a policy? You were unaware at the time that Government
officials involved themselves in transactions like that? Do you ex-
pect us to believe that that didn’t ever cross your mind?
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Mr. Ducaver. No.

1Sen;ttor Heinz. That Government officials didn’t involve them-
selves?

Mr. Ducaver. We would never have tolerated having a Govern-
ment official involved in our dealership.

Senator Hexnz. Why didn’t you have a policy against it?

Mr. Ducayer. Because the question never really came up.

Senator Heinz. Were you involved in the decision to change
-agents in Iran?

Mr. Ducayer. Not directly; no.

Senator Heinz. What do you mean “not directly ¢”

Mr. Ducayer. Well, the chain of command, so to speak, came up
through Mr. Jose, then to Mr. Atkins and then to me.

Senator Heinz. You did not approve the change of agents in Iran?
‘That was done without your knowledge or consent?

Mr. Dvucaver. I believe it was done without my knowledge or
«consent. I don’t remember.

Senator Hernz. Is that proper operating procedure at Textron?

Mr. Ducayer. I believe it’s perfectly proper.

Senator Heinz. So you changed agents and you say to this com-
'mittge under oath that it was done without your knowledge or con-
sent

Mr. Ducayer. I believe so.

Senator Heinz. You believe so? Do you want to be sure?

Mr. Ducayer. I have no recollection of having been involved in
the change of agents.

Senator Heinz. Now that’s different from what you just said. You
said it was done without your knowledge or consent. That’s an
affirmative statement. That’s different from saying: “I don’t recall;
T don’t remember; I can’t seem to recollect.” Now which are you
saying?

Mr. Doucayer. I'm saying that I did not know anything about it.
T do not remember anything about it and that it is perfectly logical
that Mr. Atkins could have approved or Mr. Jose could have ap-
proved a change of agency without needing my concurrence.

Senator Heinz. Why do you suppose Mr. Jose brought Mr. Bell
to your office?

Mr. Ducaver. Well, it’s a little strange. It’s hard for me to specu-
late what went on 10 or 12 years ago as to why he was

Senator Heinz. Well, if 1t happened today would you think that
Mr. Jose was acting responsibly and properly or would you think
he would be wasting your time if suddenly today were 1966%

Mr. Ducaver. No, I wouldn’t say he was wasting my time if he
came in and I probably—I'm not at all surprised that Mr. Bell’s
statement that I merely said: “Thank you for telling me this story.”
T think this is normally what I would have done. I would have
expected to talk it over with our own people afterwards or expect
them to go do whatever they needed to do about it.

Senator Hrinz. People came to you as a matter of course and told
you things and you just listened?

Mr. Ducayer. Many times.
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1.\Sen?a,tor Heinz. Didn’t make any notes ever? Youw’re not a note-
taker?

Mr. Ducaver. No, not necessarily.

‘Senator Hrinz. Not necessarily ?

Mr. Ducayer. I usually don’t.

Senator Heinz. You usually don’t. You listen. If you had such a
meeting with Mr. Bell and Mr. Jose today, what would you do as a
result of such a meeting? Let’s suppose this description just took
place. What would you do about it?

Mr. Ducayer. I would probably have said just what T did to Mr.
Bell, to complete the discussion with Mr. Bell or recitation by Mr.
Bell, as he said. I would have expected to talk with the marketing
people afterwards or to talk to Mr. Atkins or to talk to Mr. Jose,
whoever was in charge of doing something about it.

Senator Heinz. You wouldn’t have felt compelled as a result of
having sat in on a—I'm not saying the meeting did take place

Mr. Ducayer. Right.

Senator Hrinz, But let’s assume that today that happened. You
would just listen and do nothing about it? You wouldn’t talk to
Mr. Jose? You wouldn’t talk to anybody else?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes. T would expect Mr. Jose or somebody to come
back and talk to me about it.

Senator Heixz. Mr. Jose, did you go back and talk to Mr. Ducayet
about the meeting you had with him and Mr. Bell.

Mr. Josk. Well, T have already stated, Senator, I don’t recall meet-
ing with Mr. Ducayet about it.

Senator Hrrxz. Did you talk with him on the phone? You don’t
recall? You simply don’t remember,

Mr. Josk. I don’t recall.

Senator Hrinz. Did you follow up on this meeting in any way?

Mr. Josk. I made up in my own mind, as I have already stated,
Senator, that we were going to make a change.

Senator Hrinz. Yes.

Mr. Jose. And it was within my province to do so. Qur estab-
lished procedures at the time were that the regional managers who
reported to Mr. Orpen who reported to me on the international side
would screen dealers. Mr. Orpen would make recommendations, re-
view them with me, and we could make that change. Now this policy
was being committed to writing in the later part of 1967. It got
published in 1968 but that was a codification of the way that we had
been operating. We were not asked to review dealership appoint-
ments with the president or with the vice president. Qur interna-
tional business at that time was very, very small and was not a very
significant part of our business. :

Senator Hrinz. Well, you indicated a moment ago that you basic-
allv believed what Mr. Bell told vou about General Khatami’s in-
volvement in this agency. Is that right?

Mr. Jose. I beg vour pardon, sir. I didn’t mean to.

Senator Heixz. You indicated a moment ago in response to ques-
tioning by Senator Brooke that you basically believed what Mr. Bell
was saying to you about General Khatami’s involvement in this deal.
Isn’t that right?
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Mzr. Jose. I'd like the record checked on that because I didn’t mean
to if T did.

Senator Hervz. Let me refresh your memory again if I may. What
vou told Senator Brooke was that you were dismayed that Mr.
French had sent Mr. Bell, a lawyer, to represent him, and making
you this proposition—and you indicated to Senator Brooke that the
reason you were dismayed at the proposition was that it involved
somebody who was an official in Government, a high Iranian official.

Mr. Jose. Yes.

Senator Hrrxz. And that that dismayed you. Therefore, it is a
fairly logical conclusion, as was pointed out by Senator Brooke,
that you, therefore, basically believed what he was telling you. Isn’t
that rlofht2 There’s nothing to be ashamed of in the proposition if
you don’t believe it. If you don’t believe that a high Iranian official,
General Khatami is involved, then it’s not illegal, immoral, or fat-
tening. But you indicated that you did believe “that there was some
high Iranian official, General Khatami, involved here and that of-
fended you, you said. Now which is it?

Mr. Jose. I did not mean to imply that. T said the thing that
offended me was that we would get some sort of a proposition and
I thought I also said

Senator Hrrnz., Excuse me for interrupting, but in business you
get propositions all the time. Let’s stop kidding ourselves. Either
this was an offensive proposition or it was just a normal proposi-
tion, and 1f it was offensive it was offensive for a reason.

Mr. Jose. Yes, it was offensive.

Senator Hernz. What was the reason?

Mr. Jost. The implication—and I think I stated this, Senator—
is the implication that we would be interested in such a proposition
regardless of who it involved. Now I also stated that the names did
not mean that much to me.

Senator Hrinz. Was it your impression that there were high
Jranian officials involved, though whether you recognized the name
Khatami or anybody like that? Was it your impression that some-
body with a little power in the Iranian Government might be in-
volved in this deal?

Mr. Jose. Well, I don’t know quite how to respond to that. I did
not have the impression that—well, as T stated, I thought it was a
fairy tale.

Senator Hrinz. Well, I’d like you to answer my question.

Mr. Josn. Was it my impression that someone high in the Govern-
ment would be involved?

Senator Hrixz. Somebody with some clout in the Iranian Gov-
ernment was involved? Was that or was that not your impression?
Yes or no?

Mr. Jose. T don’t think T felt—I thought it was a matter of name
dropping and I did not feel that it was really a story that would
hold water.

Senator Heinz. But regardless of whether you tell us you believed
it, you do recollect clearly that Mr. Bell indicated to you that some
1mportant people were involved, irrespective of whether you be-
lieved that or no; is that the case?
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Mr. Jose. Yes, that’s true.
Senator Hernz. All right. My time has expired. Thank you.
The Cuamman. Senator Riegle.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR RIEGLE

Senator Rieere. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was not present
when the hearing began this morning and you made your statement,
so I would like to just briefly make a comment of my own before
addressing seome questions to the witnesses if I may.

First, I want to make it clear that I have the highest regard for
both the chairman of the committee as well as the professional staft’
and I think they proceeded with great diligence in pursuing the
matters that are before the committee at the present time.

I myself have expressed some reservation and some concern last
week that I thought our investigation, while thorough and proper,.
was beginning to become—and the term I used at the time— was:
very close to a fishing expedition, and I thought that then and I
think that now and that in no way however detracts from the facts:
that others here feel differently about it and feel the fact that these:
questions have to be pursued really at great length, and I have no.
objection to that being done, though that doesn’t mean that I hold'
the same opinion.

T think the basic issue that we are facing here and I think we can
track this particular issue for additional weeks and months prob-.
ably because going back and putting the pieces together on the trans--
actlon that’s a decade old is never an easy thing to do, but I think
the basic issue that’s before the committee is the question of William:
Miller’s integrity and whether or not he’s a person that is honest
and is a person who is properly suited by background and capacity
to be Chairman of the Federal Reserve.

T have taken a close look at that issue—his personal history, pro-
fessionally, and his private life, his activities at the community level
and other things—and T find it very difficult to find even the begin-
ning of a basis for reaching a judgment that the man would “hot
only be dishonest but would come before our committee and lie. And’
that really is at the heart I think of what we are endeavoring to
do here, is to try to find out if in the end Mr. "\Illler—I think a man
of considerable reputation—has at this point in his career been
willing to in effect come here and make false statements in behalf
of his nomination to be chairman of the Federal Reserve.

- Now that’s not the way today’s inquiry is being postured, but
that’s really the basic questlon——aﬁ to whether or not this man is
honest and forthright in terms of the representations that he’s made
to the committee.

T'm really much less interested in the discussion among the people
here at the table, although it’s interesting, than I am this basic
question of the integrity and the honesty of Mr. Miller because after
all that’s presumably why we are here.

And so far, at least T have not seen nor heard a serap of informa-
tion bv anvbody that suggests that Mr. Miller has not been honest;
and not been forthright with this committee.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



27

I might say that if I ever find that that’s the case, there will be
no one on this committee that would be more vigorous in their oppo-
sition to his nomination than I would be, but falhng that finding,
I guess there comes a question in my mind as to how long one 1is:
prepared to put forward and leave standing really a profoundly
negative presumption about somebody’s character and good faith.

It seems to me that after a while it takes something quite sub-~
stantial to be willing to put forward, even if it’s done silently, the
presumption that a man basically is a liar and—-

The Crarrman. Would the Senator yield?

Senator Riecre. I will in just a second—that he would have come
here and committed perjury and that’s the way I see it. I see that
as the question—as to whether or not Mr. Miller has been truthful
to us. I happen to believe, based on my best judgment, that he was:
truthful to us. Nobody can prove that beyond any question what~
soever, but in the end we will have to make our judgment, but that’s
the basic judgment that I have reached, barring some clear finding-
of fact that would in effect set aside an entire work career and pro-
fessional career of a person who has been active in his eommunity
and on the State and national scene for decades.

So I want to make sure that we keep what we’re doing here in
some kind of perspective because in the end that’s the question that
seems that we have to come to and resolve because that’s really the
issue—not whether or not, for example, these particular arrange-
ments did or did not take place and how one reconstruects this his--
tory based on the ability of one witness at the table to reconstruct
events at that time versus another. I'm not saying they are not im-
portant and I'm not saying that I don’t feel that it’s necessary to:
track this through and it’s not being done in a proper manner, but
what I'm saying is that its final relevance in my judgment relates:
to the issue that is before us, and that’s the question about Mr.
Miller. 1t’s not a question about Mr. Bell or Mr. Ducayet or Mr. Jose
or whoever, in my judgment. I think the issue is profoundly a ques-
tion of Mr. Miller and, of course, I do yield to the chairman.

The Cuamrman. May I say to my good friend from Michigan, for
whom I have great respect and admiration, that I don’t know how
in the world this can be characterized as a fishing expedition. In
the first place, there was a specific motion by Senator Heinz that we
investigate a particular act, and that’s entirely what the committee
has been confined to.

Now a fishing expedition would be quite different. I call to the
attention of the Senator a letter that’s been distributed to all mem-
bers of the committee dated February 22 from the Securities and
Exchange Commission Chairman. He points out there are four spe-
cific areas in which they are investigating Textron and Miller, in-
cluding the use of push money, salary contributions and other pro-
motional proxies by another Textron subsidiary, including the in-
stances of overbilling underbilling and other billing practlces
employed by several divisions of Textron to accommodate their cus-
tomers, including with respect to informational regarding numerous
proceedings brought by Federal and State governmental authori-
ties regarding alleged employment discrimination on the basis of
race, sex, age, religion, and so forth.
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Mr. Williams says there could be other inquiries too that they are
going to engage in.

Now this committee isn’t going into those things. We haven’t au-
thorized—at least not so far—we haven’t decided that we are going
to investigate that at all. There’s no fishing expedition here that I
can see at all. ;

Furthermore, there is no presumption by any Senator here—
there’s certainly been no presumption by the staff—that Mr. Miller
is a liar or that we want to prove that he’s a liar or anything of
kind.

The fact is that we have this information that General Khatami
owned an interest in Air Taxi. We have information that this was
known to some extent at the time and we have a duty, therefore, to
find out what all the facts are and question Mr. Miller on it. Mr.
Miller is going to have his day in court tomorrow.

Senator Rrecre. Mr. Chairman, if T may respond—and then I’ll
be happy to yield to the Senator from Massachusetts—first of all, I
think the chairman knows the great personal regard T have for him
so my comments are not to be taken in any light other than that.
I have read SEC Chairman Williams’ letter and it is true that they
are undertaking certain inquiries about Textron, but they are not—
and I’'m being very careful about the choice of words here—investi-
gating Mr. Miller per se, at least insofar as I know.

The Cuamman. He was the head of Textron. He was the chief
executive officer.

Senator Riecre. We are also talking to people here who were at
Textron who were directly involved in one form or another with
the matter we are discussing, but as far as I know there isn’t any
evidence that I have seen or the committee has assembled—and if
there is T would like to hear it now—that ties Mr. Miller, not some-
body else but Mr. Miller, to this activity; and I'm just saying in the
absence of a shred of fact to that effect—and when he comes and
makes assertions that he was not involved—it seems to me that our
unspoken assertion here is that we expect at some point that we may
find some link that would connect him directly to that transaction.

The Cmamman. Well, there’s no fishing expedition. As I say, we
have all kinds of oceans to fish in and we are not fishing in them.

Senator Riecre. I would agree with the chairman and my exact
quotation which was in the Wall Street Journal last week was that
T said it had come very close to the point of being a fishing expe-
dition, and what I meant by that and I want to say it again so
nobody is confused about it—that is the issue in my judgment here—
is the integrity, the honesty, the character of Mr. Miller, and the
degree to which this inquiry or any others that we want to pro-
pound finally comes back around as a cross-check on this basic ques-
tion of Mr. Miller because we are not here to confirm these men as
head of the Federal Reserve. We are here to confirm Mr. Miller.

But what T want to do—1I dont’ want to use all my time this way.
I don’t want to not yield to the Senator from Massachusetts but if
I do yield to him I wonder if I could have unanimous consent to at
least pose a question or two to the witnesses so I don’t lose all my
time.
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The Cuamman. Yes, unless there’s objection, the Senator will have
an additional 8 minutes.

Senator Brooke. Mr. Chairman, I am really appalled at the Sena-
tor from Michigan’s assessment of these hearings. I and the Senator
from New Mexico, the Senator from Indiana, the Senator from
Pennsylvania and others have done everything possible to see that
the rights of G. William Miller are protected. The chairman, of
course, has done everything possible to see that the rights of G. Wil-
liam Miller are protected. The Senator from Michigan has said it’s
a question of integrity. There is a question of integrity. There’s a
question of credibility. We have evidence from Mr. Bell that he
informed Mr. Jose and to Mr. Ducayet, who were high-ranking offi-
cials of Bell Helicopter and Textron, that General Khatami was an
owner of Air Taxi.

The question was whether Mr. Ducayet, Mr. Jose, Mr. Atkins or
any others notified Mr. Miller himself that that was the fact.

Senator RieeLe. If the Senator would yield at that exact point, we
have put that question to Mr. Miller and in fact

Senator Brookre. And he denied it.

Senator Riecre. That’s exactly right and he denied it emphatically
and without any equivocation.

Senator Brooxr. That’s correct.

Senator Rircre. I think what we must do—there’s some point at
which we have got to judge that the man is either honest and forth-
right and truthful in his responses or one is left having to draw or
try to construct the other inference which is the one I mentioned
before, that he was not truthful. _

Senator Brooke. We are not trying to draw any inference at all,
We are trying to find the facts. Staff conducted what you have
already referred to as a very excellent in-depth investigation and
as a result of that investigation they have uncovered certain in-
formation which resulted in the committee voting to have these men
and others testify before the committee.

Senator Riecie. I understand that.

Senator Brooxe. We are now in the process of doing our job by
asking the questions to ascertain what the facts are.

Senator RireLE. Let me ask the Senator from Massachusetts, there
have been numerous staff interrogatories take place with these wit-
nesses. These are not new witnesses to the staff and you are aware
as T am of the information that’s been developed to this point. Is
there a single fact—is there a single item that’s been discovered that
would indicate that Mr. Miller was not truthful in his assertions to
the committee?

Senator Brooke. To this point, I would answer that question in
the negative. T don’t know that there’s been any fact, but there’s
another question involved here. We also are looking at his adminis-
trative abilities as well as his qualifications. The Senator from New
Mexico wants to look at his monetary policies. We have other things
of which

Senator Rirere. I agree with the Senator from New Mexico in
that respect. I think that would be a fruitful line of inquiry.
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Senator Brooke. Should he have known that he had a general
counsel that conducted an investigation of this matter and made a
report? The question is whether Mr. Miller knew anything about
that report or should he have known or what Textron did. We also
know that in 1975 other major corporations in this country volun-
tarily complied with SEC’s request to look at this whole question
of dealing with foreign governments or payoffs to foreign govern-
ments. We also know that Textron, one of the largest corporations
in this country, did not participate in that voluntary program. We
want to know why. We want to know if Mr. Miller was a part and
parcel of that.

Senator Rirere. I would say to the Senator from Massachusetts
I think those are fair questions to put to Mr. Miller and Mr. Miller
is our witness tomorrow so there will be that opportunity as there
was before when Mr. Miller was our witness.

Senator Brooxe. Don’t you think it’s a fair question to put to
Mr. Ducayet, who was the president of Bell Helicopter and who,
according to Mr. Bell, was told that General Khatami was an owner
of Air Taxi? Mr. Bell testified that he told Mr. Jose the same thing,
and Mr. Jose admits he met with Mr. Bell. But neither Mr. Jose
nor Mr. Ducayet can recall which, according to Mr. Bell, the meeting
was attended by himself, Jose and Ducayet. On the other hand, Mr.
Jose and Mr. Ducayet have not testified that the meeting didn’t
take place. That’s quite different in the law and I’m sure the Sena-
tor from Michigan must understand that.

Senator Rircre. I think it comes back to the question that I was
trying to put forward initially and that is the real issue here, it
seems to me, is William Miller.

Senator Brooke. Of course.

Senator Rrecre. And it’s very easy to get so distant from the ques-
tion of Mr. Miller and Mr. Miller’s involvement or lack of involve-
ment that this sort of case history that we are developing here is
a fascinating history—I’m sure a book could be written about just
this one transaction—but whether or not it has any bearing on Mr.
Miller and on whether Mr. Miller was honest in his representations
to this committee is really the central question.

Senator Broore. It has every bearing. Would that Senator sug-
gest that the only witness this committee call would be G. William
Miller? What kind of inquiry would that be?

Senator Rieere. I think the Senator knows all the members of the
committee, including this one, signed the subpena so we could have
the witness come in. We have been at this now for some time. We
didn’t start yesterday and the fact that the witnesses are here today
does not mean that they have not been questioned before today.

Senator Brooke. Not by us.

Senator Riecre. By your staff members, presumably, who have had
the opportunity to do that. What I'm saying is that by your own
comment a minute ago as to whether or not there’s been a finding
of even the most microscopic shred of evidence to indicate that Mr.
Miller was not truthful in his responses we obtained— —
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Senator Brooke. That is not true. I think you have gone a little
too far. There is evidence that Mr. Miller could have known that
General Khatami was the owner of Air Taxi and there’s evidence
that Mr. Miller should possibly have known that General Khatami
was an owner of Air Taxi.

Senator RieeLE. Well, in terms of your first inference——

Senator Brooke. It’s not an inference. That’s a statement of fact.

Senator Riecre. Well, perhaps you feel that it is, but I think it’s
important that the statement at least now be on the table because
that becomes I think the unspoken presumption that’s here in the
room with respect to Mr. Miller as a nominee—as to whether or not
he in fact did have some knowledge, that he was not truthful in his
testifying before this committee—and I think the Senator by his
c}(imment makes it clear that there 1s a doubt in his own mind about
that.

Senator BrooxE. Not only that, I presume he’s innocent, that he
has told us the truth. There’s a presumption, I’ve said it time after
time—that there’s a presumption that under oath he told us the
truth. There’s also a presumption that under oath Mr. Bell told us
the truth and that Mr. Jose told us the truth and Mr. Ducayet told
us the truth. But somewhere along the line obviously there is some
discrepancy between the trath that we have heard both from that
table and as a result of the investigation of our staff.

Senator Hrinz. Mr. Chairman, if T might just interrupt to ask
the Senator——

’11‘51(; Cuammaw. Senator Riegle has the floor. Will Senator Riegle
yield?

Senator Rizere. I will not yield my time.

Senator Hrinz. My name was mentioned by Senator Proxmire in
connection with the investigation. I just want to point out that you
have indicated that you are satisfied that Mr. Miller, under any and
all circumstances, has told the committee the truth, and that there’s
no reason, therefore, for the committee to challenge him, unless I
misunderstand you.

Senator Riecre. No, I don’t think that is correct and let me put
it the way I think I put it.

Senator Hrinz. You don’t think Mr. Miller has told us the truth?

Senator RiecrE. I think in light of all the investigative work that’s
gone on that we have not found any information that I’m aware of
or anybody has yet presented or is offering to present now in re-
sponse to the invitation to present ‘it to show that Mr. Miller’s
responses to this committee—and they were very pointed questions—
were not truthful.

Senator Heinz. Let me just ask you this one question then. From
what you have heard this morning, have you noticed any discrepancy
in the testimony of the three witnesses we have had?

Senator Rrmere. It would be hard to say there’s not some dis-
crepancy in the testimony of the witnesses who are here today, but
that to me is a profoundly different question than the question that
T think we really ought to be homing in on. That’s the question of
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whether or not Mr. Miller is worthy and suitable as a Chairman of
the Federal Reserve Board. That’s the issue.

Senator Heinz. It seems to me, if one has noticed a discrepancy
in_the testimony today, that no one can characterize what the com-
mittee is doing as a fishing expedition.

Senator RircrLe. Don’t characterize it that way.

Senator Heinz. I didn’t say you did. If we don’t notice any dis-
crepancy in what the witnesses have told us, then presumably our
time is better spent elsewhere.

Senator Riecre. 1 think the central question is the relevance of
this to Mr. Miller. T would hope you would agree with that point.
I mean, if in effect this discussion doesn’t have some direct rele-
vance to Mr. Miller and the truthfulness of his responses to the
committee, then I would argue that this

Senator Hrinz. We each have to make up our mind as to how
relevant this is.

The Crmamman. Gentlemen, we have engaged now for about 15
minutes in a very interesting colloquv but I think we should try to
reserve that for after we have heard the witnesses and we decide
what we are going to do about Mr. Miller’s nomination.

Senator Rizerr. I can be very brief. There are two questions that
T’d like to pose to the Textron people here, the people who were
with Textron.

Do either one of you, as nearly as you can remember, ever recall
getting any indication from Mr. Miller either at the time when he
was chief operating officer of the company or when he would be at
a lower level than that—any indication from him as to his feelings
about bribes or push money or any of these kinds of sort of under-
the-table arrangements with people in foreign countries? Did he
ever express himself in writing or verbally to either one of you that
would give you some clear sense for how he felt about that kind of
actwlty and what his predisposition toward it would be?

Mr. Ducayer. I'm sure that Mr. Miller at various times and at
many times probably has made it quite clear that he will not
tolerate and Textron will not tolerate any under-the-table dealings,
any shady dealings, any coverup work. We were expected to be the
high quality company that they procured. We had good policies at
the time.

Senator RieeLE. Let me just stop you there. I don’t think it’s
enough that you say that you think he said that. In other words, do
you know for a fact he said that? Can you recall either a combina-
tion of times and ways that he would have said that or is this now
a presumption on your part?

Mr. Ducaver. No, T cannot recall specifically when it was said,
but I’m quite sure that at more than one time Mr. Miller has made
it quite clear that the pohc1es of Textron would not tolerate such
actions.

Senator RiegLE. Well do you think to the extent that you got that
tone from him—did you think you got the tone when he was saying
it one way that he was sort of winking at the same time to let you
know that, well, that was sort of the spoken code that, you know,
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over and beyond that, if it took a little bit of sort of wheeling and
dealing to get a contract that was OK?

Mr. Ducayer. No. That is exactly the reverse of that.

Senator Rieere. What was his reputation within the company?
Was it as a hardnosed, straight-line sort of straight-arrow type, or
was it that he was a flexible sort of a guy where just about anything
that had to go would go?

Mr. Ducayer. No. Mr. Miller was straight-nosed, if you want to
call it that. He would never tolerate deviations or any dealings that
were other than the policy of the company.

Senator RieeLe. Do you know of any situations where he per-
sonally or through his involvement turned down a sales opportunity
someplace where there was some kind of an under-handed compo-
nent to it? Do you know of any?

Mr. Docayer. I know of no such question ever having been brought
to him or his having turned it down.

Senator RiecLe. Mr. Jose, do you have anything to add to either
of those two questions?

Mr. Jose. Senator, I didn’t deal directly with Mr. Miller so I
wouldn’t have been in a position to hear it, but from knowing Mr.
Ducayet and Mr. Atkins, there was no question in my mind about
the way that we were expected to conduct ourselves and the kind
of business arrangements that our company would retain.

Senator Riecre. What was Mr. Miller’s reputation within the com-
pany from your vantage point?

Mzr. Jose. Mr. Miller was not the sort of man who would wink and
say something.

Senator RirerLe. In other words, his reputation was one of being
direct and to the point?

Mr. Jose. Direct and to the point and no funny business.

Senator Rieere. I certainly have taken enough time now and I
look forward to another chance later.

The Cramrman. Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scrimrrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Memory is always a problem, particularly memory of events 12
years ago. Good management procedures are also a problem, but
very often can solve the problems of bad memory and certainly
prevent the kind of difficulty we seem to be running into today.

Now my impression, gentlemen, from what I have heard today
is that Bell, at least at the level that you were dealing, not only had
bad memories but bad management procedures, and I would be
curious for other reasons to know why. But I think the essential
elements here are whether or not Textron and Mr. Miller in par-
ticular, representing higher management, knew of these difficulties.
T don’t think we have even come close to determining that.

TIf the bad management procedures and the bad memorv were
not an advertent protecting method, should Mr. Miller have known
what was happening within the Bell division? Mr. Duecayet, do you
think there was any way that Mr. Miller could have known that
these discussions relative to Bell’s agent in Iran were taking place
within vour division?
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Mr. Ducaver. Is the Senator assuming that there was such a meet-
ing and I was informed of this matter? I very much doubt that I
would have told Mr. Miller what was an operating problem within
a division and we did not try to take operating problems to Mr.
Miller.

Senator Scmmirr. Well, now later, gentlemen, we will get into
whether or not Mr. Miller pursued with appropriate vigor his own
investigation of Air Taxi once it became an agent and once he heard
of the sale, and the general counsel will be before us later this morn-
ing to discuss that.

Now most of the discussion—correct me if I’'m wrong, Mr. Bell—
the discussion you had, in fact all of it, with Mr. Jose and Mr.
Ducayet, had to do not with Air Taxi, but with International Heli-
copter Consultants, Mr. French’s company %

Mr. Beur. That’s basically correct. The Air Taxi matter was only
background. It really had to do with how International Helicopter
Consultants proposed to attempt to operate through a Persian corpo-
ration formed by General Khatami’s lawyer.

Senator Scamrrr. But Air Taxi existed as a company within Iran
at this time—correct—and at one time——

Mr. Brrr. That’s correct.

I Se{;ator Scuemrrr. It had been the agent for Bell Helicopter in
ran?

Mr. Bern. I'm told that it had been.

Senator Scumrrt. And that was terminated T believe in 1964, and
T believe we have yet to find out a reason for that termination, which
is still of some interest, maybe just idle interest, but interest to this
Senator. OK.

Now the decision to drop International Helicopter Consultants
was made in late 1967. That’s correct, is it not, Mr. Jose?

Mr. Jose. The decision was made early in 1967. The action didn’t
take place until

Senator ScumrrT. The action took place in 1967, for reasons that
you gave earlier?

Mr. Jose. That is right.

Senator ScEMITT. You began, then, an effort to find a new sales
agent, and Air Taxi was hired as Bell’s agent in 1969 is that correct ?

Mr. Jose. 1968, Senator.

Senator ScamrrT. 1968. Now was there any feeling on your part,
Mr. Jose, that you recall, that Air Taxi might have somehow gotten
involved in this proposal, as you referred to it, that you had pre-
viously rejected, that was brought to you by Mr. French’s attorney?

Mr. Jose. Yes, it was a question that I asked to be investigated,
hecause T certainly—I would like to give a piece of background on
this, if T may.

Senator Scumrrr. Please do.

Mr. Jose. Iran was of strategic important to the United States,
as were a number of other countries on the periphery of Russia, and
a number of other countries in various parts of the world.

Most of the guidance and counsel they were getting on their struc-
was made. We would have to make cases to, in our case, the U.S.
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embassies, or in the military advisory and assistance groups. Iran
was such a country. Most of the inputs which were being made to
the Government of Iran were being generated within the MAAG
headquarters, or Army MAAG. There were actually four MAAGS,
four MAAG sections in Iran.

It was our feeling at the time of this discussion, the time we are
discussing at the moment, that any sales that went to Iran and that
had to do with a military involvement, would be as a result of rec-
ommendations by the U.S. Government.

Very likely they would be made on a direct government-to-govern-
ment basis, and very questionably would involve the allowance of
any commissions, because the U.S. Army’s procedures involving the
inclusion of allowable costs to the contractors on sales abroad was a
very much of a question which was debated, generally after the sale
was made. We would have to make cases to, in our case, the U.S.
Army to justify that the actions of our sales people had contributed.

Now this would have been involved in numerous cases, small cases,
because we weren’t involved in large cases at that time, that had to
do with foreign military sales in various countries of the world.

The ones I was particularly involved in were those in Thailand
and Australia and New Zealand and Japan, and that part of the
world, because generally speaking 1 was taking care of things in the
Far East, because I had begun that when I first came to Bell in
1960. Mr. Orpen didn’t come in until several years later, and we
decided between us that those things I had been handling, I would
continue to handle, and he would take Europe, Africa, and the
Middle East.

But the point is there was no requirement for us to have any sort
of an influence center in order to make sales in Iran, because it was
very definitely going to be a matter that would be between the two
governments.

And our position, and as it eventually transpired in 1967, and
1968, is we very much were given a back seat by the U.S. Govern-
ment Foreign Military Sales Group, at that time headed by Mr.
Cuss and Mr. Fickle [phoenetic] and Mr. Dave Olney, who were,
generally speaking, conducting all of the government-to-government
negotiations in this case with Iran.

It never came out, really, in the discussions with the staff as to
what the overall perspective was at that time.

Senator Scamrrr. I think it is very fine that you established that,
and in order that I can pursue now, bringing Air Taxi into this
discussion, which I think the committee generally has correlated
Air Taxi with the International Helicopter Consultants discussion
that you all had with Mr. Bell.

Now Air Taxi is a new entry on the scene as of 1968, or a re-entry,
but T don’t believe 1964 is significant in this case.

Now what did you do to try to determine what kind of ownership
existed for Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. Well, T had been aware of these discussions or these
allegations from Mr. Bell, both by—well, by his meeting and some
earlier or later discussions with Mr. French and I can’t put a time
on it.
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Senator Scamrrr. You in your own mind had correlated those
discussions with the Air Taxi question?

Mr. Jose. First of all, I correlated the question with just the
question of replesentatlon There was a serious question before Mr.
Bell came in, as early as March of 1966, even before Mr. French
was not allowed back in the country in May of 1966.

Now I didn’t recall these dates as of the time of the discussions
with the staff, so this is some new information that I have since
gone back and researched and some of the proceedings that you have
conducted have given me information that wasn’t really readily
available to me.

But we had had serious question about retaining Mr. French,
even at the time Mr. Feliton, who was regional sales manager, and
he has been referred to and has been interrogated, went in March
of 1966—that was his first visit to go to Tran, He was the new re-
gional manager in the area. And we had briefed him that we had
serious question about the suitableness of Mr. French to handle our
Tranian business. And in his trip report he states “This being my
first trip, I did not raise with Mr. French the question that we have
about his suitability to act as our dealer.”

Later, in May of 1966, we were informed, or at sometime shortly
thereafter, we were informed that Mr. French was not allowed,
there was some difficulty.

Now the details of it we didn’t have until Mr. Bell came to talk
to us. And, again, the timing of this, I was not sure of it at the
time T talked before, but I have had a chance to read some of the
testimony or some of the notes, and so as far as the dates and so
on, I have no trouble with the dates

Senator Scmmrrr. What 1T am trying to do is establish, if the
Chairman will allow me, T have been trving to establish if there is
a link between the knowledge you had about Mr. French and about
the proposal, and Air Taxi.

Air Taxi is the issue with which Mr. Miller later was confronted.

Mr. Jose. Yes.

Senator Scumrrr. There was a link? so you, in your capacity, did
look into Air Taxi and attempted to determine that there was no
problem of ownership in your mind with Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. Yes. that was the instructions that I gave to the people
who were sent to do it.

Now we had had our discussions with Mr. Bell in November, there
was a letter which set a temporary extension, because they were
finishing up the delivery of several small aircraft, $40,000 to $50,000,
that were going out into areas that he was concerned with, so we
had some cleanup to do.

We also wanted to proceed in a rather deliberate fashion, to make
a change. And this was going to involve an on-site investigation.

Now Iran at that time was probably No. 20 on a list of high
priority things we were doing, so we did not get to it immediately.

But there was no question in my mind about what we were going
to try to do.

We had hoped to go over there in the spring and send a team.
Tt actually did not get there until that fall. T did not participate in
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that, and I don’t really recall giving the briefing instructions or
even getting the debriefing. All I recall is my feelings about the
situation. We wanted to make sure, it would have been an operating
guideline all of the way from Mr. Ducayet, Mr. Atkins, just the way
we did business, that we would not entertain any kind of a dealer
arrangement that involved a conflict of interest.

So a team went there, and it consisted of Mr. Orpen, who was the
International Manager, Mr. Kling, who probably 4 or 5 months
before had been assigned that region, and Mr. Dick Pierrot. Mr.
Dick Pierrot was a consultant to us, had been since the mid-1950s.
Mr. Pierrot was a man in his 60’s, he had been involved in, been an
officer in the State Department, and had been in charge of certain
embassies, as first officer, and so on, and had been involved in aircraft
sales since the 1940’s, or even before, in the 1930’s. So he was the
one that we generally used to check out the question.

But certainly there should have been no—I don’t know whether
there was a question in their minds as to what their marching orders
were. Certainly there was no question in my mind that they were
to look for a dealer in the area, that would be able to, would be
acceptable to talk to people in the embassy.

Now we were having problems, because of the way the military
sales were being conducted at that time, with our dealers being able
to go into an embassy and talk about certain planning things.

Senator Scamrrr. But Mr. Jose, the question is when that investi-
gation by your team was over, there was no doubt raised in your
mind about the propriety of ownership of Air Taxi?

Mzr. Jose. There was no doubt—there was no doubt in my mind
that there was no conflict of interest.

Senator Scmmirr. So whatever conflict may have existed was
either shielded from the team or occurred later, or the team did not
report to you about it?

Mr. Jose. It had to be one of those three, because in my mind, I
was satisfied.

Senator Scumrrr. Mr. Chairman, I will come back to this. T am
sorry. but I think it is important to establish when Air Taxi entered
the picture and whether upper management had any reason in their
mind, right or wrong, to transmit this information up the line.

If we can show that they did not, then I think until we get the
question of Mr. Miller’s own investigation, at least this part of it
can be put aside.

The Cmarman. Senator Stevenson passed the first time. Ordinar-
ily-—do you want us to go ahead?

Senator STEVENSON. Yes.

The Cuamrman. I want to followup in a little different way on
the line of questioning Senator Schmitt was involved in, first with
Mr. Bell.

Mr. Bell, after you met on this crucial November 2, 1966 date,
with Bell officials, including, you said, Mr. Ducayet, Mr. Jose and
others, what was your reading of Mr. Ducayet’s and Mr. Jose’s re-
action at that meeting?

Did they indicate any outrage or any distaste for what you had
proposed ?
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Mr. Berr. No; they did not indicate any. If they felt any, they
were very clever in concealing it.

The Caamman. Weren’t you proposing in effect an arrangement
by which General Khatami, who was head of the Iranian Air Force,
would have received part of the payment?

Mr. BeLL. Yes, I was.

The CraTRMAN. Wouldn’t that have been a payoff to Government
officials?

Mr. Berrn. It would have been.

The Cramrman. Didn’t you continue to correspond with Bell Heli-
copter for another year on that STP arrangement?

Mr. Bern. Yes, I did. In fact, just a couple of minutes ago was
the very first time I was aware that it was all a futile act, and the
decision had already been taken long prior.

I was under the impression it was a decision being held in abey-
ance during that time, during which time Mr. French and I, on his
behalf, continued to expend sums of money, time and effort to try
and further their interests in the country, and to continue to estab-
lish his own operating position.

The Cramrman. And no Bell Helicopter official ever told you that
he would have nothing to do with STP?

Mr. Berr. They certainly didn’t. As a matter of fact, Mr. Feliton
Wfas quite concerned in being certain that General Khatami approved
of it.

The Crmamman. Furthermore, you testified that no one at Bell
indicated to you it was contrary to Bell’s policy to do business with
Government officials? In fact, you testified they indicated the op-
posite, and T quote: “They were concerned to be certain they were
going to be doing business with General Khatami.”” Is that correct?

Mr. Berr. That is correct.

The Cmarrman. That is your testimony.

Now, Mr. Jose, since Mr. Bell proposed at his meeting with you,
and T quote your earlier testimony, a scheme that involved, and
those were your words, payoffs to officials within the Government,
why didn’t you reject that proposal immediately upon hearing it?

‘Why didn’t you just say this is outrageous, we don’t do that, that
is not the way we do business?

Why wasn’t that your reaction?

Mr. Jose. Well, it was my reaction, but I didn’t communicate it
to him.

The CmAmmAN. Why didn’t you? wouldn’t that have been the
natural thing to do?

Mr. Jose. I was hearing some allegations that we needed to check
out.

The Cramrman. That you needed to check?

Mr. Jose. We needed to check, yes.

The Crarrman. What does that mean?

Mr. Jose. We needed to check to see, you know, background, the
substance. What he was talking about were things that made no
sense to me. I didn’t know any, as I stated, I didn’t know the people,
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I didn’t know what the dickens he was talking about. It was very
confusing to me.

The Crmairman. Well, it would seem to me that under these cir-
cumstances it was clear that General Khatami was a man of influ-
ence in Iran, I think throughout the testimony here there is an
indication there is some difference of opinion as to how much influ-
ence he had, but there is indication that he could have been very
helpful in the sale by Bell to Iran.

So why wouldn’t it be logical for you to consider that, except that,
you say, it was a clear policy on the part of the company not to make
any payments, and you were outraged and it was preposterous and
you have testified this morning that you were opposed to it because
you just don’t do that kind of business?

Mr. Jose. That is correct.

The CrarrmanN. Why didn’t you say so?

[No response.]

Now on January 14, 1967, two months after this meeting, Mr.
French, who employed Mr. Bell, wrote to James Feliton, the Bell
Helicopter Export Area Manager, and a copy went to you. And he
said.

Mr. Josk. The date again, Senator?

The CmairMaN. January 14, 1967. He said:

John Bolton just left Beirut last night after coming in to tell me we have
finally gotten the new company completed and registered, and with the new
set-up, it should open many doors. The fact that we have General Khatami
as partner silently, along with Dr. Safavi, the head of the legal department
of civil aviation, and others, we own 49 percent of the new company and
51 percent Iranian.

Then, instead of cutting him off, after that letter, you wrote to
him on 30 January 1967, or your Export Area Manager wrote to
him, and the last paragraph says:

We hope your new association will permit you to resume residence and
business in Tehran, and want you to keep us advised.

How do you explain that?

Mr. Jose. Well, isn’t there another letter, too, Senator, from Mr.
Orpen to them, granting only a temporary extension, and also stat-
ing that we were not interested in their proposal on STP?

There were three letters that went about that time, Senator.

The Cmamman. I think there was a letter indicating that there
was some concern, but nevertheless you had this letter and this letter
i1s an expression by an official of Bell Helicopter indicating an in-
terest and certainly not indicating it was against your policy?

Mr. Jose. In the case of the Feliton letter, he had already been
notified of his termination and he was in his last month.

The CramrMaN. Mr. Jose, what I can’t understand is why, with
all of this voluminous documentation we have, and we do have a
great number of documents, as you know, why isn’t there any letter,
any note, any document at all in the material provided by Textron
to the committee that indicates that Bell Helicopter would not have
anything to do with the STP arrangement?

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



40

Mr. Jose. Generally speaking, Mr. Orpen’s office and mine were
right next door, and we didn’t need to.

The Cramrman. That temporary letter you referred to, of 17 Janu-
ary from Mr. Orpen, the one that you brought up, it says:

It is our feeling that the arrangements for handling sales through Persian
Co., STP, are not satisfactory to Bell as long as Bill French is unable to
personally followthrough with Iranian contacts. However, a temporary au-
thorization is herewith given for continuing Bell’s business in Iran, as you
have outlined in your letter of 5 January 1967, until such time as we have
had an opportunity to personally assess the situation by a visit to Iran.

Mr. Jose. We did.

The CHamrman. In other words, you weren’t complaining about
Khatami, you were complaining about the fact that Mr. French was
out of the country and couldn’ be there. I understand. That 1s
sensible. But you have not got any documentation at all, none, to
establish any policy on the part of Textron-Bell agamst making
forelgn payments. I don’t see a document, I don’t see any indication
of that at all.

Mr. Jose. We didn’t feel we had to document that.

The Cramyan. And there is evidence that you were interested in
the STP arrangement, you continued to inquire about it. I mean
by you, the company officials did.

Mr. Jose. Well, I told the staff, and it is in my testimony, that I
thought that the phraseology that Mr. Orpen used was not very clear,
because it was really two thoughts.

The Cuairman. Let me ask you this: You took a long time, it
was more than a year after that, that you finally dropped Mr.
French as your agent in Iran. It was in December 1967. And yet
vou continued with him in Kuwait for another year.

If it was your policy not to do business with an agent who engaged
in a situation where there were foreign pay-offs, why did you con-
tinue to do business for 2 years with Mr. French ?

Mr. Jose. Well, I am not sure that that was ever consummated,
for him to be in Kuwait. Because early in 1969 some of our people
met with him, met with Mr. French in Beirut, and said that he had
no operating authority anywhere.

The Cramnman. On 11 December, 1967, in a letter to Mr. French,
from Mr. Orpen, Mr. Orpen says:

This letter will outline generally the findings of Dick Pierrot, George Kling
and myself on a recent trip to Iran during the week of 20 December, 1967.

He says later on in the letter:

Our recent visit to Tehran and discussions with Dr. Safavi, John Bolton,
Lt. General Khatami, and Major General Jablonsky, produced no indication
that your position has improved, either through intervention of the TU.S.
Government; or other efforts of our own organization.

In other words, you still were concerned about Mr. French not
being there. You weren’t concerned with Mr. Khatami, in fact, you
talked to General Khatami about it; you weren’t concerned about
any pay-off there with respect to the General. Isn’t that right?

Mr. Jose. Well, Senator, we didn’t believe the allegation at the
time and T still don’t.
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The Cramrman. Your Export Manager said this, Mr. Orpen, in a
telephone conversation with the staff: Mr. Orpen, in a telephone
conversation with the staff, who left Bell Helicopter in 1969, said
in a telephone interview with the committee staff he had heard from
Mr. French earlier in 1967 that General Khatami had an ownership
interest in Air Taxi. He also said he knew before his trip to Iran
there was an ownership interest in Air Taxi going up to the Shah’s
family. I describing what Bell wanted in a new Iranian representa-
tive, Mr. Orpen said:

We looked for someone who had dealings with the royal family, looking
for potential contacts, since the sale of our helicopters are highly dependent
on high level contacts.

He said that shortly after they returned, Air Taxi was hired by
Bell as its agent. When asked about General Khatami’s role, Mr.
Orpen said:

Khatami would be important to sales of helicopters to the Army, because
he had a finger in all aviation except for the navy. We got that story from
General Toufanian.

So, T get the picture the reason Bell hired Air Taxi is because they
had General Khatami, and you had a report from Mr. Orpen, your
sales person, who would know that that was the case.

Mr. Jose. This was a telephone call to Mr. Orpen from the Staff?
These are not direct quotations, they are paraphrasing?

The Cramrman. They are direct quotations, yes, sir. Now let me
ask you this—my time is up. I beg your pardon.

hSenator Scumrrr. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. Direct quotations of
what?

The Crarrman. A direct quotation of Mr. Orpen, who was inter-
viewed 2 days ago by Mr. Freed of our staff.

Senator ScmmiTT. But not direct quotations of the phone con-
versations? It is direct from his testimony, is that right?

The CuarrMmaN. Well, they are Mr. Orpen’s recollection.

Senator Scamrrr. Thank you.

Senator RiegrLe. Mr. Chairman, if you are not finished with that
line of questioning

The Cmairmax. Senator Brooke has the floor next in order now.
My time is up.

Senator Rieere. I was just going to suggest if you were about to
complete that line of questioning, that you ought to do so and maybe
others would wait. I know I would.

The CrarMAN. No, I think it is best to keep a discipline on time.
we are over-running a little bit. In fairness to the Senators, I would
prefer to do that. Senator Brooke.

Senator Brooxe. Mr. Ducayet, when did you first hear the name
of General Khatami?

Mr. Ducayer. General Khatami? I cannot remember exactly when
T first heard it. I would be very surprised if T hadn’t heard it some-
time during the last 5 or last 4 or 5 years I was there. General
Khatami was the chief of the air force. As such, he was a person
who could potentially be a customer, because he might be buying
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helicopters. We obviously were trying to sell to the air force, the
Army or anyone. Although the Army was the best potential customer.

Senator Brookr. You are still a member of the board of directors;
are you not.?

Mr. Ducayer. I am now, yes. I was not then. :

Senator Brooke. You mean the last 5 years you were there as
president; is that correct?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes. I am sorry. _

Senator Brooke. When you first heard of General Khatami, you
heard of him just as the chief of the air force, is that correct?

Mr. Ducayer. That is all that I remember.

Senator Brooke. When did you first hear that General Xhatami
was an owner of Air Taxi?

Mr. Ducaver. I had never heard that in those days. If I heard it,
it was sometime since the last 2 or 8 weeks.

Senator Brooge. 1 beg your pardon?

Mr. Ducayer. If I heard it, it was sometime in the very recent
time.

Senator Brooxe. You said if you heard it. Don’t you know whether
you heard it?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes; recently, when all of the investigations have
been going on.

Senator BrookE. Only since Mr. Miller has been the nominee for
the Federal Reserve?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes.

Senator Brooxe. That is the first time you heard of General
Khatami’s position as the owner of Air Taxi? Is that correct?

Mr. Ducaxer. That is correct.

Senator Brooke. Did Air Taxi ever come before the board of di-
rectors as a subject of discussion?

Mr. Ducaver. As a question of discussion, I would say no.

Senator Brookt. Did you ever hear of Air Taxi at any board
meeting of the board of directors at Textron? .

Mr. Ducaver. T believe the question was brought up, yes.

Senator Brooxe. It was brought up. When was it brought up, and
in what context?

Mr. Docaver. I believe it was brought up in the context of a
settlement that needed to be made with an agent in the country.

Senator Brooke. When was that brought up?

Mr. Doucayer. I can’t tell you exactly. I know it was brought up
in 1975, maybe.

Senator Brooke. In 1975%

Mr. Ducaver. Maybe.

Senator Brooke. Was G. William Miller president of the board
of directors meeting at that time?

Mr. Ducaver. I would believe so, yes. Sir, may I add something?

I was not a director for a period of time in 1973. So there is a
period of time in which I do not know whether any question was
brought up.

Senator Brooxe. To the best of your recollection, it was brought
up for the first time in 19757
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Mr. Doucayer. That is correct.

Senator Brooxk. At that meeting, G. William Miller was presi-
dent, was he not?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes.

Senator Brooxe. At that time was he not only the president of
Textron, but also the group vice president of Aerospace?

Mr. Ducaver. I believe there was a group vice president other
than that.

Senator Brooxr. Had he previously been a group vice president
of Aerospace?

Mzr. Ducayer. He was for a period.

Senator Brooke. Do you know how long and when?

Mz, Ducayer. Oh; about the last 4 or 5 years I was there.

Senator Broore. That would be what years?

Mr. Ducayer. That would be 1967 or 1968, to the end of 1972.

Senator Brooxr. Now Mr. Atkins was the executive vice president,
was he not?

Mr. Ducayer. Correct, sir.

Senator Brooxr. And in turn, Mr. Atkins reported to you?

Mr. Ducaver. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooke. As the president?

Mr. Ducaxer. Correct.

Senator Brooke. And in turn you reported to G. William Miller
as the group vice president?

Mr. Ducayer. That is correct.

And also the president of Textron. That is the chain of command,
is that right?

Mr. Ducayer. That is correct, at that time.

Senator Brooke. Did Mr. Atkins at any time discuss Air Taxi
with you while you were president of the company?

Mr. Ducaver. Not to my knowledge, I don’t remember any such~—
well, I am sorry. T will change that. He must have discussed it with
me, because during the last year that I was there, they were modify-
ing the Air Taxi agreement.

Senator Brooxr. That would have been what year?

Mr. Ducayer. So I must have known about it.

Senator Brookxe. What year was that?

Mr. Docayer. 1972.

Senator BrooxEr. Did you at any time know who the owners of
Air Taxi were?

Mr. Docayer. No.

Senator Brooxr. Mr. Atkins never told you that?

Mr. Ducaver. Not specifically, I don’t think.

Senator Brookr. Did you know who your agent was in Iran?

Mr. Ducaver. At that time, Air Taxi, yes.

Senator Brooke. Did you know when Mr. French was your agent
in Tran?

Mr. Ducayer. I was not aware—I was aware that at sometime
we had an agent in Iran who was not allowed into the country. T
could not have told you the name of the man, nor could I have told
you the name of his company.
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Senator Brooxe. Was it of concern to you that you had an agent
who was not allowed into the country, the country with which you
wanted to do substantial business?

Mr. Duocayer. Yes.

Senator Brooke. Did you make this fact known to Mr. Miller.

Mr. Ducavyer. No.

Senator Broore. Why?

Mr. Ducaver. Not in the normal course of doing business, we
would not have taken such matters to Mr. Miller.

Senator Brooxe., What did you do, if anything, personally to
replace Mr. French as your agent?

Mr. Ducaver. I don’t think I did anything. I probably, if I did
anything, T merely referred it to the marketing department, or to
Mr. Atkins, maybe.

Senator Brookx. So at no time while you were president did you
ever receive any information from Mr. Atkins or anyone else to the
effect that General Khatami was an owner of Air Taxi?

Mr. Ducavyer. That is correct, sir.

Senator Brooxe. You say it is correct, or that you have no recol-
lection of it ?

Mr. Ducayer. No; I would say that it is correct, because I did
not know it. I believe if it had been true, somebody would have
told me.

Senator Brooxe. Well, you have heard Mr. Bell testify here today
that he told you?

Mr. Ducayer. Well, then I have no recollection.

Senator Scumrirr. Would the Senator yield ?

Senator Brooxe. Yes.

Senator Scamirr. Was that a question of whether Air Taxi was
owned by Khatami, or whether the STP proposal would have in-
cluded Khatami?

Senator BrookEe. Did you know that?

Senator Scumrrt. T don’t think Air Taxi was discussed in the in-
terchange between Mr. Bell and Mr. Ducayet.

Senator Brooxe. Did you know of STP?

Mr. Ducavyer. I had no idea.

Senator Brooke. You didn’t know General Khatami was in any
way involved?

Mr. Ducayer. No.

Senator Brooxe. And you don’t recall any statement from Mr.
Bell to that effect at all?

Mr. Ducavyer. T don’t recall any of it at all.

Senator Brooke. You stated it was a policy of Mr. Miller to have
no shadowy deals whatsoever, T think he said he was a straight-
nosed man. I have never heard that before, “a straight-nosed man.”

Mr. Ducayer. Right.

Senator Brooke. Were there any written communications or any
directives or any office memoranda to the effect that Bell Helicopter
or Textron would not do business with any agent whereby foreign
officials would be receiving a pay-off?

Mr. Ducayer. In those days, I know of no such written instruc-
tions.
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Senator Brooxe. But you said that that was the policy of the
company. Is that correct?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes.

Senator Brooxr, Why didn’t Textron, like some other major cor-
porations in the country, cooperate with the SEC in their voluntary
disclosure program? Was that ever discussed by the board of di-
rectors?

Mr. Ducayer. Oh, yes; it was brought up.

Senator BrookE. Why was it rejected?

Mr. Ducayer. Because Textron did not consider that it had done
anything wrong.

Senator Brooke. I don’t believe that that was the criteria for par-
ticipation in the voluntary disclosure program, namely, that a com-
pany had done anything wrong or was in violation of the law. It
was a voluntary disclosure to ascertain whether companies were
involved in such practices.

Do you recall the discussion in the board of directors at all?

Mr. Ducayer. No.

Senator Brooxe. Was Mr. Miller present at the time that this
discussion took place?

Mr. Ducayer. I would have assumed that he was. He was in all
of the board meetings.

Senator Brooke. Do you recall whether Mr. Miller took any posi-
tion as to whether there should be participation by Textron in the
SEC voluntary disclosure program?

Mr. Ducayer. The subject was discussed, yes.

Senator BrookEe. Did he take a position?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes; he took a position.

Senator BroorE. What was his position ?

Mr. Ducayer. His position was that we did not need to cooperate
with the SEC.

Senator Brooke. Did he state why he thought that your position
was not to participate with the SEC?

Mr. Ducayer. Maybe I am using the wrong words, but to us, we
had made no payments to anyone that were illegal or immoral, or
unethical, there was no reason for us to make any disclosure, as I
remember it.

Senator BrooxEr. As a matter of fact, in 1975, when you had this
discussion, had you not made payments to foreign officials, which
in hindsight are certainly very questionable, is that not true?

Mr. Ducavyer. You are talking about Air Taxi?

Senator BrookE. If in fact General Khatami, as it appears now,
and this hasn’ been refuted, was an owner of Air Taxi and he did
recelve money as a result of Bell’s contract with Air Taxi, does it
not, appear, looking back in retrospect, that you were in error?

Mr. Ducayer. No. We had no knowledge that Air Taxi had a
part, that General Khatami had a part of Air Taxi.

Senator BrookE. You still don’t have that knowledge?

Mr, Ducaver. We didn’t at that time, sir.

Senator Brooke. But you do now, do you not?

Mr. Ducavyer. Noj; I haven’t had it proved to me.

25-067—78——4
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Senator Broore. Have you looked at the Défense Department or
CIA records, any of those records at all?

Mr. Docavyer. I haven’t, personally.

Senator Brooke. The State Department, I beg your pardon.

Mr. Ducayer. No; I haven’t looked at them personally.

Senator Brooge. Do you accept now that General Khatami was
actually the owners of Air Taxi?

Mr. Ducayer. I am not sure.

Senator Brookxr. You still don’t accept it?

Mr. Ducayzer. I am not a lawyer, I am not investigating the state-
ments of this Nation.

Senator Brooxe. You don’t have to be a lawyer to understand who
is or who is not an owner of a given concern, do you?

I am trying to ascertain what you understand now about what
happened in 1975, when Mr. Miller stated to Textron’s Board of
Directors that Textron should not participate in the SEC voluntary
disclosure program, and gave as his reasons, as you have stated, that
Textron had done nothing wrong; nothing illegal, nothing which
would embarrass the corporation. So I am asking you now, looking
back to Bell Helicopter’s agreement with Air Taxi and Textron’s
view of that agreement, do you understand that Textron actually
had engaged in an agreement in which a foreign government offi-
cial had received a payment?

Mr. Ducavyer. In 1975, when we are talking about, we had a record
of ownership or a statement of ownership of Air Taxi. This does
not include General Khatami. And it still doesn’t, and therefore I
still am not convinced that he owns it, or had any part of it.

Senator Brooxe. My time is up again, Mr. Chairman. T would like
to just hold that, and I intend to come back to that later on.

Thank you.

The CaatRMAN. Senator Stevenson.

Senator StevEnsoN. Mr. Chairman, my stafl has prepared a sheaf
of questions for these witnesses and those to follow, which I don’t
intend to ask. All of the questioning in this hearing has so far
brought out nothing that has not been brought out in earlier hear-
ings, or by the questions of the staff in the course of its investiga-
tion, That is unless something has escaped my attention.

And T suspect that my questions wouldn’t bring out anything new
either. The question which must be answered, as Senator Riegle
indicated, is the question about the ability and the integrity of Mr.
Miller.

So, T have one question. Mr. Bell, do you have any evidence, hear-
say or otherwise, that would raise in the mind of a reasonable man
any doubt about the integrity or the ability of Mr. Miller?

Mr. Berr. Senator, I don’t have anything which would go beyond
my own feelings as a citizen in the matter, which would involve
indirect inferences, which it is this committee’s duty to draw from
anything that has been said.

Senator SteEvENsoN. I asked for evidence, including hearsay. It
doesn’t have to be admissible in court. This is not a court.

Ts there any evidence, beyond the fragments of circumstances that
have come out so far, that would raise that question in the mind of
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a reasonable man, in your opinion, as an attorney, and as a party
to these facts.

Mr. Berr. Well, Senator, first, I demur at being a party, because
I am not properly. I am a voluntary witness before the committee.

Second, as to evidence of hearsay nature or whatever, I had no
contact whatsoever with Mr. Miller, nor did anybody else tell me
that they did.

I have stated that it is my opinion that the fact of General
Khatami’s silent ownership and control of Air Taxi throughout all
of the period of time we are talking about, as far as 1 know, even
up until the time of his death, was so widely known that anybody
who wanted to know it could and would know it.

Senator Scrmrrr. Would the Senator yield? Except you did not
pass that information on to the Bell officials?

Mr. Berr. You are incorrect, Senator. I think you misunderstood
my testimony. I did pass it on to them.

Senator Scuamirt. In the discussion you referred to?

Mr. Bern. In the discussion of November 2. T subsequently passed
it on in a great many other documents. I might say, Senator, that
isn’t the question

Senator Scumrrr. Air Taxi we are talking about, the ownership
of Air Taxi.

Mr. Brrn. Yes; we are talking about that. I am saying that is
covered in a great many of these documents. Since the question of
my credibility vis a vis the other witnesses today has obviously
arisen, and quite properly so, it is a posture I am not too accus-
tomed to, either, as an attorney, 1 am used to being considered an
officer of the court, and my statements are considered to be under
oath, whether I have taken the oath or not.

T have always dealt in that fashion. These records you have be-
fore you were produced from my own closed files, file 5870, and you
can tell from the dogeared condition how much use it had through
the years.

These are not things I thought up later. These are things that
happened then and are documented as of that time. This is no fairy
tale.

Senator SteveNsoN. Mr. Chairman, I have not yielded yet, but I
would be happy to in a minute.

Am T to infer from that answer, Mr. Bell, that you are accusing
Mr. Miller of not wanting to know? Or of not knowing because he
did not want to know?

Mr. Brrr. Senator, I am saying that he apparently did not want
to know, and I do not mean to attach any invidious intent to that.
T don’t know how you would run a company the size of Textron,
and I don’t know whether a person in his posture could or should
have known within the ordinary way you would run a company
like that.

Senator StevensoN. That is the next question. It goes beyond your
competence as an attorney, perhaps. Perhaps it is a question that is
more properly addressed to persons with experience in business man-
agement. But the question is should he, in the office which he occu-
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pied at Textron, and as a reasonable, prudent, effective, diligent
businessman, have known, have taken whatever steps were necessary
in the course of business, with reasonable prudence, that would have
established procedures that would have produced this knowledge?

To put it differently, has he been derelict, in your opinions, as a
businessman, for not wanting to know?

Mr. Berr. Senator, I was only a businessman in a very small way.
And I would say never at the levels that he has been. I have no
knowledge of those. I was impressed just to have met the president
of Bell Helicopter.

Senator Stevexson. Well, Mr. Chairman, there is no evidence
still, and no opinion as of now.

I am not disinterested in your answers, gentlemen, to that ques-
tion for obvious reasons, but will ask you too, do you have any evi-
dence, hearsay or otherwise, that would cast any doubt about the
integrity or the ability of Mr. Miller, evidence in this matter or
any other matter in the mind of a reasonable man?

Mr. Jose. I have no doubt, I have no evidence.

Mr. Ducayer. I have no evidence whatsoever, sir. I have had Mr.
Miller as a chairman of the board of Textron, which I have been
on for some 4 or 5 years now. Prior to that, I had dealings with
him as my boss, substantially, directly or indirectly, almost directly.
I have found him to be a highly—I would never have any question
about what is going on.

Senator Stevenson. Mr. Chairman, the evidence we do have indi-
cates that Mr. Miller is a man of an uncommonly high level of in-
tegrity and ability. And so far there is no evidence, in my judgment,
to rebut the overwhelming evidence in support of his nomination.

But I am afraid that what has happened, not here, but in our
Government, is something in the political process, which originates
in Watergate, in the Bert Lance affair, and originates in other
recent unhappy political experiences, that requires a nominee to
prove his innocence, and that I fear is not possible. It certainly has
never been a part of our system under commonly accepted notions
of Anglo-Saxon justice. And it probably won’t be required of nomi-
nees in the future, except for those who are high achievers, those
who have made some waves, or left some enemies in their trail. The
others won’t find themselves in such a predicament as this. The
thing I fear is the need to prove the impossible. It may not even
be possible in the case of the mediocrities, or for Mr. Miller, if he
spent his life in a monastery, to prove his innocence.

That, Mr. Chairman, is what we are about. I am not suggesting
that this is a fishing expedition. I am not suggesting that the com-
mittee is not doing anything it doesn’t have to do. But I am sug-
gesting that, soon, this process which requires the impossible should
be cut short, it should be stopped, and we are getting very close to
that point.

Thank you.

The CmatrmaN. Senator Heinz.

Senator Heinz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Jose, when Mr.
Bell came to you with the story that you described, you, in effect,
felt he was proposing something that was unethical, is that correct ?
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Mr. Jose. Yes, sir.

_Senator Heinz. Why didn’t you either terminate the conversation
right then and there and reject his proposal, or, alternatively, why
didn’t you go to your superior, Mr. Atkins? Why did you go instead
to a very high member of management, Mr. Ducayet?

Mr. Jose. As I stated, Senator, it was within my province to deal
with the matter.

Senator Heinz. I am sorry, I don’t understand.

Mr. Jose. I say it was within my province to deal with the mat-
ter. I had a problem, I wasn’t sure, but I might have been wickered.
There was an automatic renewal provision in our sales agreements
in that year that said if we didn’t give notice of termination 60
days prior, that it automatically renewed. Mr. Bell didn’t call us
until that point had passed. So I was dealing with a situation
where Mr. French and Mr. Bell, knowingly or not knowingly, had
automatically renewed their contract.

Senator Heinz, With you?

Mzr. Jose. With us.

Senator Heinz. How is that relevant here?

Mzr. Jose. That put me into the position that the only way of ter-
minating them was for cause. And that would be very difficult. I
already had revealed to me that by the nature of the things that
had gone on, that this could become a very contentious matter.

Senator Heinz. Why would you not have gone to

Mr. Josk. So why should I state categorically at that moment
“You and I are going to have to fight about it.”

Senator Hrinz. Why did you go to Mr. Ducayet though, rather
than to Mr. Atkins, who was your supervisor, as we understand it?

Mr. Josr. As T stated, Senator, T don’t recall that I did, I don’t
deny we talked about it. But I don’t recall the details.

Senator Herxz. Well, if you were trying to establish a cause, you
felt you needed I suppose some support for doing that. Without try-
ing to settle whether or not you did go to Mr. Ducayet or Mr.
Atkins, why wouldn’t you have gone to your superior rather than
to your superior’s superior? Let’s assume for the moment you actu-
actually did see Mr. Ducayet.

Mr. Josk. I have a great deal of trouble with these suppositions,
Senator.

Senator Hrrnz. So do T.

Mr. Josk. Your question was why did I go, why would I have
gone to Mr. Ducayet?

Senator Hrrnz. Yes. Let’s try to deal with a hypothetical case.
If von wanted some management support, you thought your agent
ought to be terminated for cause, and you wanted to establish the
cause, would you normally have gone to Mr. Atkins or would you
not go to Mr. Atkins, but go up a level to Mr. Ducayet—just in
abstract, not dealing with Mr. Bell or Mr. French or International
Helicopter Consultants. In the abstract, how would you normally
go about that?

Mr. Josu. T had very little experience with terminating dealers.
T wanted to talk to the people to find out what they knew of the
circumstances surrounding it. T don’t think it has come out in this
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testimony today, that Mr. Orpen and I were on very heavy travel
schedules the late part of 1966 and 1967. It is in the other testimony.
It was very difficult sometimes for us to get together and try to
discuss plans of action.

In the first half of 1967, there seems to have been some questions
as to why we didn’t deal forthwith with this. I made three extended
trips of anywhere from 3 to 5 weeks. In the month of January,
which Senator Proxmire asked me about, there was a series of 3
letters written, and I had a sales meeting with 30 to 40 people the
week before. The week of the letter I was at a helicopter convention
on the West Coast. The week after that I was getting an annual
physical. And I really was not there when much of this correspond-
ence took place.

Senator Hrinz. I want to compliment you, though, on your excel-
lent recollection as to what was happening.

Mr. Jose. As of a week ago Thursday, I tried to go back and put
myself into position—and I happen to have access to the travel
vouchers—about where I was.

Senator Hrrnz. Mr. Chairman, I have a few minutes left. I would
be happy to yield it to Senator Brooke. I have completed my line
of questioning, if Senator Brooke would like the remainder of my
time.

Senator Brooke. Yes, I would. Thank you very kindly.

Mr. Ducayet, there was an article that appeared in the Wall
Street Journal by Jerry Landauer which stated that auditors for
Textron, Inc. discovered that at least four divisions of the company
paid kick-backs to foreign customers, generally through secret Swiss
bank accounts, which could involve millions of dollars. Are you
familiar with that article?

Mr. Ducayer. I have read the article, I believe.

Senator Brooke. You have been an officer of Bell Helicopter and
still are a member of the board of directors of Textron?

Mr. Ducaxer. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooke. Do you have any familiarity at all with kick-
backs through four divisions of your company to foreign customers?

Mr. Ducaxer. I know of no kickbacks as such. T am not too fa-
miliar with those four items that have come up. I am not sure that
I have the story on them. They have come up very recently, as I
understand it.

Senator Brooke. Has the Board met on this, to look into this?

Mr. Docayer. I think it came up since there has been a board
meeting. T believe it came up after we had the board meeting.

Senator Brooxe. Have you had any discussions with Mr. Miller
relative to this?

Mr. Docaver. No, I haven’t.

Senator Brooke. Would you be surprised if this happened to be
a fact?

Mr. Ducayer. I would be surprised, yes.

Senator Brooke. Now you are in the business of selling helicop-
ters? That was your business?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes.
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Senator Brooxe. Obviously you wanted to get a foreign market
as well as a domestic market, 1s that not true?

Mr. Ducayer. That is correct.

Senator Brooke. And when you are doing business in foreign
countries, you sometimes find you have to do business in a manner
in which they want you to do business, is that correct?

Mr. Ducavyer. Possibly, but not if it is illegal, or improper, I
would say.

Senator Brookt. Have you always done everything possible to
see that you did not conduct illegal business in foreign countries as
well as here?

Mr. Ducayer. I believe we have, yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. And that you say was a policy of your company ?

Mr. Ducaver. Yes.

Senator Brooke. What did you do to insure that you did not do
business illegally in foreign countries?

Mr. Ducayer. We did not have, to my knowledge, a written policy
in Bell of what was or wasn’t proper. We have always told our
people that they are to deal above-board, they are to be open, they
are not to do improper things, they are not to do illegal things.

Senator Brooke. But that is sort of a general statement of “do
good.” T am talking about what sort of oversight, what sort of
monitoring did the company have to assure—it is a big company,
and you were letting contracts in these foreign countries—your-
selves that you weren’t in violation of your own policies?

Mr. Ducayer. I know of no specific monitoring service, to use
those words, that would say yes or no, you have done this properly
or improperly or something. We were trying to expand the foreign
business. Foreign agents, foreign sales representatives were difficult
to find. We usually tried to get someone who was a fixed wing
operator, or fixed wing representative, because the helicopter busi-
ness in a lot of our foreign countries was pretty slim in those days,
and it was difficult to get an agent to take you on when there wasn’t
much sales potential.

Senator Brooke. Senator Heinz’ time is up, so I will wait.

The Criairman. Senator Riegle.

Senator RircrLe. Senator Sarbanes has not had an opportunity yet,
so T yield to him.

The Cmatrman. Senator Sarbanes.

Senator SarsBANEs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bell, T am not
quite clear how you came to represent Mr. French, located as you
were in Wichita.

Mr. Brrr. Well, it is a rather long story, and I didn’t go into it
at the beginning to try to save the Senators’ time.

But T represented a company which delivered aircraft called Air-
craft Ferry Co., its name was Flow Air, and its principal was a
man named Floyd Atchinson. He had delivered the demonstrator
aircraft, the Cessna, which Mr. French bought in the early days of
his Cessna dealership, and while there, he suggested to Mr. French
that be should have a corporation in order to carry on business. Mr.
French was relatively unschooled, and said all right, how do I get
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one. Mr. Atchinson suggested next time he was in Wichita, Kans.,
for a Cessna dealers meeting, that he go and see his lawyers. Mr.
French did that. This was sometime prior to 1966, approximately
1960, as best I can tell from the file.

Mr. French came in and asked us to form a company for him,
which we did. That was Aviation Development Consultants, which
held the Cessna dealership.

A while later he asked us to form another company, which was
International Helicopter Consultants, and it held the Bell Helicop-
ter franchise commencing in 1964.

Senator Sarsangs. Well, I wasn’t in the room earlier, but I gather
in response to some questioning from Senator Stevenson, you indi-
cated you have no direct evidence of Mr. Miller's knowledge of this
matter. Is that correct?

Mr. Bern. That is exactly correct.

Senator Sareanes. Did you say that apparently he did not want
to know?

Mr. Bern. I think under some prodding from the Senator as to
anv kind of evidence or inference therefrom which I might have,
including hearsay, I responded that the knowledge of General
Khatami’s ownership and control of Air Taxi was so widespread
“throughout this entire period of time that anybody who didn’t know
about it, just didn’t know because they didn’t want to. And there
was no invidious inference intended in that.

Senator SarBanes. Now when you went down to the State Depart-
ment with French to talk with Elliott and Mulligan, apparently—
I am now reading from the transcript of your interview with the
staff investigators:

I then inquired what Mr. Elliott would recommend we do under the cir-
cumstances. Mr. Elliott said since it appeared that a large part of this
problem originated because of Mr. French’s attitude, his refusal to accommo-
date himself, as most businessmen must, to the varying mores and customs
of the country in which he was operating, and since it appeared that I, as
an attorney, had a more progmatic view of the world, perhaps it would be
advisable for me to go to Iran and negotiate on Mr. French’s behalf with
General Khatami.

Is that an accurate statement of what he told you?

Mr. Berr. Yes, Senator.

Senator Sarsaxes. On the basis of that suggestion of Elliott’s, I
take it that you had a more pragmatic view of the world, to arrange
in the intervening period to go to Iran, is that correc’ﬂ In other
words, to meet with Dr. Safavi?

Mr. Brur. The State Department actually made the arrangements
for me, Senator.

Senator Sarpawrs. The State Department made the arrangements
for vou for that meeting?

My, Berr. Yes.

Senator SarBaxes. Now when you met with Mr. Safavi, T take it
there were two questions. One was that you did not want to get into
the charges against French, of having committed illegal acts, is
that correct? T take it that was his plane going in and out without
nermission, things of that sort.
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Mr. Berr. He commenced a discussion along those lines, and I
wasn’t prepared to go into that at that time, because I have never
been given access to the evidence. I later was, and found it was not
supportive of their charges in any way.

Senator SareanEes. But in fact you say here that:

I then told Dr. Safavi that since both he and I were attorneys, practical
men of affairs, I thought it was up to us to arrive at some method by which
Mr. French’s company could continue to do business in Iran.

Then you all proceeded to discuss the arrangements connected
with doing that. Is that correct ?

Mr. Berr. That is correct.

Senator SarBanes. Now is it correct that in the course of that
conversation, at some point Safavi said that—I guess it is. I have
the answer here.

At any rate, he also said since I was an attorney and was instru-
mental in this business, coming to him, he would split his formation
fee 50-50 with me. I didn’t demur to that because later on I told
Mr. French that since he had already retained me, he would obtain
Safavi’s services for half price.

So, Safavi, in that meeting in effect indicated that he involved
you in the formation fee, and you didn’t say anything in response
to that, I take it?

Mr. Brrr. That is correct.

Senator Sarsanes. Now was all of this related in a conversation
that you had—1I gather there is a divergence of recollection here
with respect to a meeting with Ducayet, in Fort Worth?

Mr. Brrr. Well, after hearing what was said today, I would say
more properly a failure of recollection in some quarters.

Senator Sareanes. I didn’t mean to suggest it was in all quarters.
I take it there is some failure or difference in recollection in this
matter ?

Mr. Bern. I didn’t understand the gentleman’s testimony to
amount to that.

Senator Sareanes. In this meeting that you testified to, was all
of this recounted ?

Mr. Berr. Well, I don’t think we discussed the division of Dr.
Safavi’s legal fee with me. But the rest of it was. And as I have
sald in the deposition you have in front of you, I told them every-
thing that was in my subsequent letter to Mr. Zook of Cessna, which
is an exhibit to that deposition also.

Senator Sarsanes. Now your recollection of that meeting is that
vou in effect made a full statement and at the end of it, you got
up and left, and the people said “Thank you, that is interesting, nice
to have seen you”?

Mr. Brrr. I don’t recall them saying it was nice to have seen me.

Senator Sareanes. “Nice to have met you™?

Mr. Berr. That is possible.

Senator Sarpanes. Well, T am quoting your own recollection of
that meeting you have given the stafl investigators.

Mr. Bell, well, I said that was possible. They said something to
that effect.
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_ Senator SareanEs. “Thank you very much for telling me this very
interesting story, it was nice to have met you, we will be in touch
with you.”

That is to your recollection the extent of Ducayet’s comments in
the course of this exposition on your part in the meeting?

Mr. Brwr. That is correct.

Senator SarBanes. I have no further questions at this point, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHARMAN. Senator Lugar.

Senator Lucar. I have no questions.

The CraRMAN. Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Chairman, I have gone on record as con-
curring with Senator Stevenson’s summary remarks at the end of
his time, that we are getting ourselves deeper and deeper into hav-
ing to prove innocence, which is probably an impossibility in most
instances.

He and I, of course, work closely together on the Senate Ethics
Committee, and I would say that 99 percent of our effort is to prove
innocence, and apparently that is the game in town right now, so
to some degree this questioning has to proceed on that basis.

T am a little bit confused, Mr. Bell, and T apologize if I gave any
indication that I doubted your remarks from what you previously
said, doubted the truthfullness of your remarks.

However, I am still a little bit confused about the information
vou passed on to Mr. Jose and Mr. Ducayet at your meeting. Did
yvou mention Air Taxi at that meeting?

Mr. Berr. T did.

Senator ScaMrrr. You did?

Mr. Berr. Yes.

Senator ScumriTr. And you mentioned it in the context of your
impression that General Khatami had an interest in that?

Mr. Brrn. I didn’t state it in that way. I mentioned it in the con-
text of background as to what caused Mr. French’s problem to origi-
nate. I said, probably, something to the effect that, as you know,
General Khatami controls Air Taxi and Heli-Taxi and through
them, attempts to control all aviation in the country. And he has
his ownership interest in that way, and he will not permit anyone
to operate who doesn’t give him an ownership interest. And he has
approached Mr. French through an errand general, General Raffaat,
for such an interest. When he refused to give it to him, he was run
out of the country.

Senator Scmmrrr. Mr. Chairman, I think there may have been
some confusion on my part, maybe on several member’s part earlier,
in whether Air Taxl was mentioned. I hope that clears the record.

Now, Mr. Jose and Mr. Ducayet, I guess in that order: In sum-
mary, you did not at any time, according to your recollections, have
occasion to pass that particular information about Air Taxi up the
line so that in your feeling it would have come to the attention of
Mr. Miller? Ts that correct?

Mr. Jose. T never did.

Senator ScaMITT. You certainly did not, as you said earlier, be-
cause that was not vour reporting sequence, Mr. Ducayet? You had
no occasion to do so?
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Mr. Docayer. I had no occasion to do it, no, sir.

Senator Scumrrr. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions. I
think we ought to get on to look at the next piece of this puzzle,
which is to see what happened when Mr. Miller then on his own
volition asked his general counsel to look into the question of the
$2.9 million payment to Air Taxl to see if there was any question
about that payment, that they should have raised, and then whether
or not the report he got back from the general counsel should have
raised any doubts in his mind.

I think we have hit basically a doorway we can’t get through
here in part because of the kind of records and recollections that
Bell Helicopter officials had at that time.

Senator Brooge. Would the Senator yield?

Senator Scamrrr. I would be happy to yield.

Senator Brooke. I personally think that Mr. Bell has done an
excellent job and has been a forthright witness, buttressed by the
documentation which he had in his office. I think that what the wit-
ness has testified to has not at any time been rebutted. Bell testified
that he met with Mr. Jose, he gave him this information about Gen-
era] Xhatami’s interest, and Mr. Jose does not deny this at all, in
fact he admits this and has said he thought it was a fantasy story.

Mr. Bell further testified that he or Mr. Jose then made a phone
call and they subsequently went to meet with Mr. Ducayet.

Now, again, that has not been rebutted. Mr. Ducayet didn’t say
that Mr. Bell and Mr. Jose did not meet with him. He said that he
did not recall whether they met with him or not.

So without any rebuttal to what Mr. Bell says, the record shows
Mr. Bell’s testimony stands as it is, that there was a meeting be-
tween Mr. Bell, Mr. Jose and Mr. Ducayet.

Now the question is if Mr. Bell told Mr. Ducayet the same story
he related to Mr. Jose, and there is no reason to believe that he
didn’t, because that hasn’t been rebutted, why did Mr. Ducayet not
take some action on it himself, why did he not pass this on to
Mr. Miller, or did he in fact pass it on to Mr. Miller?

Now Mr. Ducayet has said that it is the policy of this company
not to deal with agents that were paying kickbacks to foreign coun-
try officials. He said that there was no written policy, but that was
a general understanding, and it was Mr. Miller’s position not to
engage in improper activities. But Mr. Ducayet does not recall ever
talking with Mr. Miller about this at all.

Now the question I would like to put to you, Mr. Ducayet, if in
fact Mr. Bell did tell you about General Khatami, as he has testi-
fied, to which there has been no rebuttal, did you not consider it
to be an unusual circumstance?

Mr. Ducayer. I would consider it to be an unusual circumstance.

Senator Brooke. If it were an unusunal circumstance, would you
have passed that unusual circumstance on to Mr. Miller, your sn-
perior? Or would you consider it of so little magniture not to com-
pel vou to pass it on?

Mr. Ducaver. I did not, I would not have considered it of a mag-
nitude] to pass on to Mr. Miller, or something that should be passed
on to him.
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Senator Brookk. You would not have?

Mr. Ducaver. I would not have. I would have considered it an
operating problem, with Bell Helicopter, that Bell Helicopter had
to do something about it, and then should cleanup their own house
and take care of such a situation.

Senator Brooxe. Would you then have given such direction to
Bell Helicopter to do that?

Mr. Ducayer. I would be very surprised if T hadn’t given it to
somebody. But T have no real recollection of the meeting, and there-
fore I can’t remember what I did.

The Crmamrman. Would you yield at that point, because I think
the previous testimony may be a little unclear on this.

You were asked about this when you were interviewed by the
staff at Fort Worth. And the question was:

If you were ever advised by a subordinate at Bell Helicopter about any

serious breach of corporate policy concerning foreign sales, would you report
that to Mr. Miller?

Answer:
I think if it was a serious breach, I would have reported it, yes.

How do you reconcile your response now to Senator Brooke with
that you gave in Fort Worth ?

Mr. Ducayer. I haven’t considered this situation as a breach of
anything. T would have considered that we were in a poor position,
we had a representative who couldn’t get into the country. We had
done very little business in the country. The sales representative had
been relatively unsatisfactory from our standpoint. And that T
would expect the Sales Department to go do something about it.
I would have considered that the question of his inability to get
into Iran was enough reason to eliminate him, let alone whether he
brought up anything else or not.

The CrairmMaN. But you wouldn’t have considered the ownership
by General Khatami of Air Taxi to be sufficiently significant, unusual,
to call to his attention ?

Mr. Ducaver. Air Taxi was not our agent.

The Cuarrman. Then you picked them up again in 1968,

Mr. Ducayer. Yes.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Chairman, I think before my time is gone,
I would just say that unless one or more people have perjured
themselves, we have to assume at this point that Mr. Miller did not
receive notification of this kind of a problem with Air Taxi from
these people that are here at the table today, or as near as T can
tell, from anybody with whom the staff has talked, or we have
knowledge of at this time.

That doesn’t mean that he shouldn’t have known. The question is
did he know. And should he have had previously established man-
agement procedures by which that would happen as a matter of
course. .

Again, those are details, important details, that are going to be
difficult to establish by this committee.

The CramrmaN. As the Senator indicated, we have yet to develop
the information we should develop with Attorney Soutter, counsel
for Bell Helicopter.
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Senator Scumrrr. No question, but I consider that a separate
window into Mr. Miller’s understanding of this problem. The win-
dow we have seen right now is foggy and unclear and it appears as
if it was not open to Mr. Miller. And therefore his statements on
the record from his hearing stand unchallenged by this group of
witnesses. I think we have to accept that.

The Cuarmrman. The question of whether or not there is a chal-
lenge is a matter of judgment.

Senator Scmmrrr. Unless these gentlemen have perjured them-
selves, we have to assume truth was there, If we want to get into
an investigation of the question of these gentlemen’s testimony, that
is something else. But as far as they have testified, Mr. Miller did
not receive that information from them.

The Cuairman. The difficulty here is we have the clear unques-
tioned assertion by Mr. Bell, in which he has given us documents,
there is no document that refutes what Mr. Bell has said, and Mr.
Ducayet denies he recalls this, and therefore his recollection as to
whether he told Mr. Miller, it seems to me, is also modified by the
fact that he doesn’t remember hearing this information.

Senator Scumrrr. Well, T am not going to try to justify the
recordkeeping procedures of Bell Helicopter. I have been a little
discouraged by the testimony we have heard. But we do have his
testimony that even though there is no written documentation, his
testimony is that he did not tell Mr. Miller. Now we can launch into
a major investigation to find out if that is a true statement. But I
think we have to assume it is a true statement.

The Cmamrman. Mr. Ducayet, do you flatly deny you told Mr.
Miller, or was it that you can’t recall?

Mr. Ducavyer. No; I would deny I ever told Mr. Miller anything
about a problem we might have with an agent in Iran at that time.

The Cuarrman. You flatly deny you told him about the owner-
ship of Air Taxi, flatly deny you ever told Mr. Miller that you had
geard_ (%‘reneral Khatami may have owned Air Taxi? You flatly

eny 1t?

Mr. Ducaver. T would have to deny that, yes.

Senator Brooxre. Your memory is very, how shall T say it, you
remember some things so positively, yet you don’t remember other
things at all. You don’t remember seeing this man in your office in
a 45-minute meeting, and hearing about this whole problem, and
vet you remember specifically that you didn’t tell Mr. Miller any-
thing at all about this transaction. Your memory comes and goes.

Mr. Ducayer. Mr. Brooke, I remember the kinds of things that
I would take up with Mr. Miller. I never tried to take up with him
any problems we might have had with the establishment of or termi-
nation or reestablishment of a dealer. We had dealers in 50 coun-
tries. We had good one and bad ones, and poor ones. We had hard
times finding them sometimes. But these, to me, were operating
problems that T would not necessarily have taken up with Mr. Miller.
That is whv I would not have.

Senator Brooke. It was not the kind of thing you would take up
with Mr. Miller, is that what you are saying?
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Mr. Ducayer. Yes, they are just not the kind of things I would
tell Mr. Miller.

Senator Brooxe. But you would have told them to cease and
desist, not to enter into such an agreement?

Mr. Ducayer. I am surprised if I didn’t tell them.

Senator Broore. But at any rate, they did not cease and desist?

Mr. Ducaver. They did take action, they were busy, they were
trying to do the best they could, I would say, at trying to get the
situation taken care of.

As Mr. Jose said, it took time, it wasn’t done instantly. We didn’t
want to, I am sure we didn’t want to get into trouble with Mr.
French’s company. So you don’t just go terminate people for noth-
ing right away.

Senator Scumrrr. Mr. Chairman, my time is up. If I could ask
one more question, though.

The Cramman. Certainly.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Ducayet, at the time under discussion, just
prior to the rehiring of Air Taxi as Bells’ representative in Iran,
were there any pending major sales that you could foresee in Iran
for Bell products?

Mr. Ducayer. Not—T don’t believe we had any open sales or any
open program with them at that time. I think we were trying hard.

Senator Scamrrr. Now you were thinking at that time of finding
a representative that could assist in opening up a major market in
Iran?

Mr. Ducavyer. I think we were trying to establish a good repre-
sentative in Iran for us. You have to remember that Auguste, our
licensee, also could sell in Iran and he had been selling, I am not
sure exactly that is the time, but it was his territory, too. And he
could well sell in there and I believe had sold and had been success-
ful in selling.

Senator ScamrrT. But at the time there was nothing in the finan-
cial activities relative to sales to Iran that would have prompted
you to think that this issue of Air Taxi was big enough to take up
to a higher level. Is that what you are saying?

Mr. Ducayer. No, T am saying that—I am not sure T am saying
what you are saying. The question of ownership of Air Taxi or o
our agent was the type of thing that I would not have taken up to
Mr. Miller. To me it was an operating problem, that should be
solved by us in the division.

Senator Brooxe. Would the Senator yield at that point?

Senator Scamrrr. Thank you. I have nothing further.

Senator Brooke. There is another final point there, Mr. Ducayet.

It is not just a question of who the agent was, or the ownership.
If in fact you had this information, you had a serious breach of
Textron policy. Do you understand what I am saying? That would
be much more than just who the agent was, or whether French was
a good or bad agent. The question here involves were you then deal-
ing with an agent that was partially owned by or was paying kick-
backs to a foreign government official.

That would be a serious breach of your own policy, as you have so
testified.
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Now would you take that matter up with Mr. Miller?

Mr. Ducaxer. I would still say that—may I ask, are you talking
about Mr. French’s company? Because they were our agents,

Senator Brooxe. I am talking about the information that Mr. Bell
has testified that he gave you, that is what I am talking about. I
am presuming, because it hasn’t been rebutted, that Mr. Bell’s in-
formation was given to you. Now I am saying the proposal Mr. Bell
was talking about would have been a breach of Textron policy.
‘Would you not have then taken that up with Mr. Miller?

Mr. Ducayer. I would probably not not have. I still say that I
would have considered it an operating problem, and we should clean
the place up and do something about it ourselves.

And T believe that we did, because we turned around and removed
the agent.

Senator Brooke. I am not talking about Mr. Miller as the presi-
dent of Textron. I am talking about Mr. Miller acting as the group
vice president of Aerospace.

What did you take up? What sort of matter would you take up
with your group vice president, if you wouldn’t take that matter
up with him?

Mr. Ducayer. We would take up matters of how sales were going,
how marketing was doing, how our military programs were going.
Remember, 95 or more percent of our business right then was mili-
tary, U.S. military business. We were in the throes of trying to get
from 60 ships to 160 ships a month for the U.S. Army to ship to
Vietnam. And we had plenty of problems other than this little
piece of business over here that was International Marketing, of
which one little piece was Iran. We were doing very little business
in Iran.

Senator Brooke. When you were deposed, you were asked the
following question:

If you were ever advised by subordinates at Bell Helicopter about any
serious breach of corporate policy concerning foreign sales, would you report
that to Mr. Miller?

Answer: I think if it was a serious breach, I would have reported it, yes.

Mr. Ducayer. Yes, that is correct.

Senator Brookre. Now again I ask you: The information given
to you by Mr. Bell, together with Mr. Jose, you would not have
considered that a serious breach?

Mr. Ducayer. I would not have. If there were an agent in that
country that we have done hardly any business in, they had other
problems, if that wasn’t the only problem, they had other problems
that made them an unsatisfactory agent, I would still say we should
clean up our own house and we did not try to take problems like
that to Mr. Miller.

Senator Brooxe. Then what did you mean when you testified if
it was a serious breach, you would take it up with Mr. Miller? What
would be a serious breach?

Mr. Ducayer. I think a serious breach would be if we hypotheti-
cally had some, let’s us say an agent, sales representative, and found
that he was paying people off.
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Senator Brooge. Well, that is exactly what Mr. Bell said, wasn’t
it? Mr. Bell said that General Khatami was ‘holding them up, had
a gun at their head, practically, and was saying to them “all right,
you are going to give us this percentage of the business, if you are
going to do business in Iran.”

Now what more would you want?

Mr. Ducaver. What we did was change agents.

Senator Brooxk. You changed agents?

Mr. Ducayer. I would think that was plenty of action taken.

Senator Brooxe. Why did you change agents?

Mr. Ducayer. To me, if you asked me Why we changed, it was
adequate that he couldn’t get in the country. We didn’t have to have
any other reason.

Senator Brooxe. You didn’t change agents on the basis that Gen-
eral Khatami was involved ?

Mr. Ducayer. We might have. I don’t know. I don’t know the
circumstances of why we changed, really.

Senator Brooke. What did you hire after this agent?

Mr. Ducayer. As I understand it,. we hired Air Taxi.

Senator Brooke. And Air Taxi was owned by General Khatami?

Mr. Ducaxer. Not to our knowledge.

Senator Brooke. Then you didn’t believe what was told you?

Mr. Ducayer. That is right. T don’t think we believed it.

Senator Brooke. Did you do anything to find out whether it was
true or not?

Mr. Ducayer. At some time we had a Dun & Bradstreet on them.

Senator Brooxe. Did you go to any Federal agencies or depart-
ments to find out?

Mr. Ducayer. Any pardon?

Senator Brooke. Did you ascertain anything from these agencies?
Our staff did.

Mr. Ducayer. From whot

Senator BroorEe. From agencies, the Defense Department?

Mr. Docayer. No, not to my knowledge. I am sure the Army,
the MAAG office, must have known that Air Taxi was our agent.

The Cumarrman. Did you check your own files? Your own files
disclose that.

Mr. Ducayer. I haven’t checked my files, no. I have no files.

The Cuairman. Well, we have been imposing. Senator Schmitt’s
time has expired. Senator Riegle.

Senator RieeLe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t think I will
use the whole 10 minutes.

But I do understand, then, Mr. Ducayet, that at some point you
checked with Dun & Bradstreet, which presumably takes a tough
look at who owns companies and so forth, to try and find out who
in fact owned this company, and Khatami and company had appar-
ently been skillful enough in hiding this thing that they hid it from
Dun & Bradstreet. Is that correct ?

Mr. Ducavyer. It doesn’t show in Dun & Bradstreet.

Senator Rmxere. So when you did ask, to get a cross-check from
what you thought to be an independent outside financial source,
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despite the fact that it now appears today and that that was the
case, they were not aware of it at that time, and therefore they did
not make you aware of it?

Mr. Bell, let me ask you this? How much did Mr. French make
for the time that he represented Bell Helicopter in Iran?

Mr. Bern. I have no direct knowledge of the ‘total figure. But I
gaﬁe been told by Mr. French that that amounted to a few thousand

ollars,

Senator RiecLe. There was an article in the paper the other day
that put the estimate at about $35,000. Would that be, do you think
that would be close to right, or would you have no way of knowing?

Mr. Bern. It sounds approximately right. Mr. French had that
dealership for four years, he sold three small helicopters, what they
call G-5s, and two of them he bought himself.

Senator Riecre. How did you bill Mr. French for your services?

Mr. Berr. I billed him on a per diem basis, plus expenses.

Senator Rieere. What would you have been paid by Mr. French?

Mr. Brerr. I don’t recall the totals, but I imagine it amounted to
a couple of thousand or $3,000 a year.

My per diem was fairly low in these days.

Senator RixeLe. Do you think Mr. French was short changed in
this whole transaction?

Mr. Berr. I certainly do.

Senator Riecre. If he had not been short changed, he might have
made a lot of money, I take it, then, on this?

Mr. Berr. Well, it 1s difficult to speculate on what might have been.

Senator Riecre, Well, short change means he didn’t get as much
as he might have gotten.

Mr. BewL. I agree.

Senator RiticrLr. That is what is meant by the statement,

Mr. Beri. Yes, I agree.

Senator Rieere. If things had really panned out for Mr. French,
T assume you probably would have made more money yourself on
this arrangement, would you not ¢

Mr. Berr. I don’t know, because when things are going well for
Mr. French, he doesn’t hire me. It is only when he has troubles.

Senator Riecre. So you don’t know whether you might have got-
ten more per diem days or whether you might have gotten more
compensation if things had panned out in Iran, rather than sort of
going the other way?

Mr. Berr. Tt is difficult to say. It would have depended upon how
many problems they had.

Senator Rirere. T assume that is why you were interested in this
particular client. Was there a longstanding friendship here or was
this a dollars and cents proposition?

Mr. Berr. No, it was my duty as an atterney.

Senator RizeLE. But the point is why did you have Mr, French
as a client?

Mr. Berrn. I had him because he hired me.

Senator Rieere. So, in other words, your interest in Mr. French
was as a client? There was no longstanding friendship, it was not
something you were doing out of the goodness of your heart?
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Mr. Berr. No, not to:the ‘extent it was possible to be paid for. We'
became friends throughout the long course of this,

Senator RizerLe. But he was a paying customer for you?:

Mr. Berr. He ‘was’ and is.’

Senator Rrmere. What I am wondering is this: let’s say the SEC
investigation now were to turn up later the fact that this payment,
that was made to Air Taxi, that some part of it was not as 1t should
have been, and some part of that might actually be due to Mr.
French.

‘Wouldn’t he stand ‘to gain under those circumstances?

:Mr. BELL. ‘Yes, under your hypothesis, he would.

‘Senator Rizerr. Do you see any chance of that happening?

Mr. Beru: 1 doubt it on that basis. I think there might be some
basis which we are in the process of examining, which we are really
not prepared. to discuss in public, because we don’t want to engage
in saber rattling. But there may be some basis for some kind of
action by Mr. French against Bell Hethpter

Senator Riere. Well, I think that is-a very important factor. So
what you have just said to the committee is that you, on behalf of:
Mr. Bell, are apparently contemplating some kind of legal action
against Bell yourself; right today?

Mr. Bern. Yes, we are considering it.

Senator Rircre. Have you adv1sed the committee of that?

-Mt. Beir. T have, It is in my deposition.

Senator RreeLe. Well, frankly, that concerns me a little bit, be-
cause that obviously puts, T think, you in an awkward position as a
witness. That :@oesn’t mean you are still not an officer of the court
as a lawyer. But I think it obviously puts you in an awkward spot
when you really have sort of two interests going here. One is to
testify to the committee in behalf of its inquiry along the lines of
this Qub]ect matter, but the second is that you are apparently en-
gdged “fiow ‘at the same ‘time in-a ‘private legal matter with Mr,
French to see if you can’t-recoup monies from this?

Mr. Berr. No, Senator, the position is not awkward at all. First,
I-4m not yet-engaged:in any dction, we are considering the possi-
bility of one.

*Furthermore, the effectiveness of that action will be enhanced to
the ‘degree that the offictals of Bell Helicopter come forward with’
Tots” of evidence to- support the truth of what Mr. Miller has told:
the committee about the way they treat their agents when they
terniinate -them: ]

Senator RieeLe. Are you under retainer by Mr. French now?

Mr. Brrr. I am not.

Senator Rirére. Has he paid you any money at all in the last’
two or three years in terms of the possible pursuit of ‘a suit of some
kind to recoup some.money you may feel is owed him?

Mr. Brerr. He has; but not relating to this company.

Senator Rizere. So you do have an active business relationship:
with him?

Mr. Brrr. I do.
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Senator Rizere. Have you discusseéd with him'the terms and con-
ditions under which you might proceed with an action against Tex-
tron in this matter?

Mr. BeLn. Not yet.

Senator Rieere. But I take it you plan to do so?

Mr. Ber. T do.

Senator Rreere. Mr. Chairman, I think that is an important factor,
and I would say to the Senator from Massachusetts, I think that is’
an important factor.

Senator Brooxe. I think it is preposterous. I think it 'is absolutely
prepostérous. T have never heard anything so preposterous since
I have been practicing law. I think it is absolutely preposterous
Whv don’t you ask Mr. Jose and Mr. Ducayet, who have an interest
in Textron? _

Senator Rirere. As long as we are on my. time, let me ask the

Senator from’ Massachucetts what is preposterous about it? The
thing that concerns me is that—this is not to impute Mr. Bell’s
testimony any more than it is to impute somebody else’s ability to
recall or not recall certain facts at some time in the past.
- But it is significant to me that there is a financial stake involved
here. And it is a large one. And Mr. French apparently feels; as is
related in fact by Mr. Bell here, here is an article just the other
day in the Washington Star, in which Mr. Bell is quoted as saying—
this is a quote in the middle of a paragraph, and I should probably
read the whole paragraph:

They—meaning dpparently Mr. French and Mr. Bell—are clearly. bitter
about what they term inadequate compensation of French Bell said I would
liké' to see Textron demonstrate with documentation that’the $2.9 million
payments was well-earned and well-deserved. Such a. demonstration, he said;
might give him grounds to sue for additional payments for French.

I assume you said that to the reporters?

Mr. Brrr. That is-exactly correct, Senator.

Senator Rizere. All I am saying, Senator Brooke, is when one—
we -are. trying to reconstruct what- happened and we are trying to
work from peoples’ memories and peoples’ notes and so forth. But
what is interesting to me is the fact that Mr. French today, and:
because Mr. Bell thinks it is very likely that he may come to repre-:
sent Mr. French in an. action on this matter in the near future, that
they both have a financial stake in the outcome of this investigation
by the SEC and by inference, I think the investigation that we are
doing here.

Now that may or may not influence his testimony, and it may or
may not cast a shadow over it in your mind or in mine. But I think
it 1s important that. that fact, which he has related be put on
record,-so it can be considered in the pattern of everything else we.
are looking at.

The Crmarman, Let Mr, Bell respond.

Mr. Berr. If I may, I think the Senator has arrived at:one con-
clusion which' is not justified. I can’t represent Mr. French in any
ensuing action. And I have no possibility of that, because I will be
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a material witness, and as you probably know, the rules of evidence
preclude my representing him under those circumstances.

Senator RiecLE. But you have a very strong feeling in this?

. l\é[ﬁ‘ Brrr. Well, I have always had a substantial dedication to the
ruth.

Senator Rircre. I don’t know that I am challenging that question.
I think the fact that the reporter here, and this in his term, he uses
the word “bitter”, but I would say from the tone of your own state-
ment, it sounds like you sort of have some hard feelings over this.
Is that a fair description of your feeling about it?

Mr. Berr. I would suggest that the fair description is that Mr.
French is somewhat bitter about all of the treatment not just from
Bell Helicopter, but from General Khatami, and various other
sources, that he got. I don’t think it is fair to say that I am bitter
or have hard feelings.

I represent my clients when and where I can, and I can fairly
describe the facts, I think., The facts are that Mr. French was un-
happy at his treatment. He was not sufficiently unhappy, however,
at the time, under what he thought the conditions were, when they
terminated him, but that he would not continue as their representa-
tive in another country.

Senator Riecre. You say you have had a long continuing relation-
ship with Mr. French, you are involved in other matters with him,
and it has evolved from a client relationship to a friendship, and
if the SEC were to later find that money was due him and had gone
to others, it is possible that he might come out of this with a large
sum of money, might he not?

Mr. Bern. I think you misunderstand the thrust of the potential
action. It has nothing to do with the SEC and money which went
to others which might have gone to him.

Tt has to do with whether or not at the termination of his dealer-
ship, Bell Helicopter dealt with him fairly and honestly in telling
him no commissions would under any circumstances be due or pay-
able for sales he felt were about to come to fruition and which did,
subsequently, through an Augusta operation. We were told these
would be government-to-government, and under no circumstances
swould commissions be paid.

Mr. Miller, in his testimony, said that was not Bell’s policy of
dealing with its dealers.

Senator Riecre. Just to conclude, and my time has expired, one
wav that boils down in my mind is the fact that your friend and
client in this matter and in other matters in the past, and even in
the present time, is in a position here where he may very well recoup
some large sums of money, based on bringing an action about the
way he was terminated at that particular time. If this hearing serves
no other purpose, it may well serve a good purpose for Mr. French,
because it gets out into the open the various things that you are
interested in ascertaining, and that you have been digging to find
out and so forth, and now this work has been done and it is all there.

All T am saving is this person who you acknowledge you are very
close to, not just as a client, but as a friend, I think now has a
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potential financial stake in how this thing is reconstructed in terms
of going back in time. Now I hope that that will not end up having
any bearing whatsoever on Mr. Miller’s qualifications to serve as
chairman of the Federal Reserve, because I think it is quite ex-
traneous to that, although I think from the standpoint of Mr.
French, and because of your involvement and your interest in Mr.
French, it may be terribly relevant to that line of inquiry that you
are actively pursuing, you acknowledge you are actively pursuing.

I think it is important that everybody here understands that,
becalilse it seems to be one more part of the large and complicated
puzzle.

The Cuatrman. I think the colloquy we have just heard is very
helpful, T am grateful to Senator Riegle, because 1t makes clear that
now all of the witnesses who appear before this committee, including
Mr. Bell, have a vested interest in making Mr. Miller’s testimony
ring true.

Obviously all of the other witnesses are Bell-Textron people who
have known Mr. Miller for a long time, have been working with
him, his colleagues have interests of course in their corporation.

Now Mr. Bell has indicated that his interests will be served if
Mr. Miller’s testimony on the termination payment to Air Taxi is
found to be the truth.

So we have nothing but witnesses favorable to the nominee.

Senator Riecre. Should we vote then?

Senator Brookx. I don’t mean to consider Mr. Bell’s testimony to
be unfavorable to the nominee.

The Crammman. That is right, that is what T said.

Senator Brooke. I don’t think he has attempted to be unfavorable,
he has only given us the facts as he knows them, and the documenta-
tion. That is a question for us to evaluate.

I would like to say to the Senator from Michigan I have not made
a decision as to how I will vote on the qualifications of Mr. Miller.
I don’t know. I think we have to wait until after all of the hearings
have been concluded before any of us should make a decision as to
the confirmation of Mr. Miller.

But we are not trying a case on the agreement between Textron
or Bell and French or anybody else. We are trying to find the
qualifications of Mr. Miller. And the questions that have been asked
today go to the credibility of Mr. Miller and to his administrative
abilities as well.

Those are the two questions we have been asking, one, to find out
whether Mr. Miller actually knew about it, and what he did if he
did know about it, and, second, should he have known about it, and
what kind of an organization was he running.

I mean, I would be interested in knowing what kind of organiza-
tion Textron is. He is the president of Textron. If Textron made
a practice of dealing with agents that were getting kickbacks, I
would be concerned about that. I think the Senator from Michigan
would be concerned about that. I think every question that we have
asked up until recently has been built right on target, and I think
has been a proper question.
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¥ am not interested in whether Mr. Bell will fake a case later
against Textyon. That is not our concern here at all. Unless you can
prove that his reason for testifying before us this morning is some-
what other than what it appears on the record to be, which I think
would be a fair area of inquiry. There is no testimony to that. Every-
thing you have asked him is in the record, when he was deposed he
told us about that, we knew about it. If we read the record, it is
there. T think he has been as honest as he can possibly be.

I think it is unfortunate if we want to cast aspersions at his in-
tegrity, or what he was getting as a fee. I know if he only got $2,000
or $3,000 a year as a fee, he was grossly underpaid in my opinion.

The CrmamrmaN. I just have a few more questions. I hope then we
can wind up and move on to Mr. Atkins, who is the next witness.

I would like to confine these questions to Mr. Jose and Mr.
Ducayet.

Mr. Jose. Could we take 5 minutes before we go on, Senator? It
has been 314 hours here. Could we excuse ourselves?

The Crarman. Would you like to step out for 5 minutes?

“Mr. Jose. Yes; 5 minutes, if I may.

The Cmarrmax. All right, I understand.

[Short recess.]

The Crzarrkmax. Now, Mr. Jose, I would like to get answers to
two questions.

The first question relates to the decision, after all of this informa-
tion was discussed and disclosed, the decision made by Bell Heli-
copter to decide on Air Taxi as its replacement for Mr. French.

Did you tell Mr. Orpen, who I understand you sent to Tehran
to investigate this situation, whether or not to hire Air Taxi? Did
vou tell Mr. Orpen, who was Bell Helicopter’s sales manager, about
General Xhatami’s ownership of Air Taxi, especially about the time
of Mr. Orpen’s trip to Iran in November 19677

< Mr. Jose. Mr. Orpen would have had a copy of Mr, Bell’s July 7
letter which outlined the allegations.

The Cramman. What was that again, sir?

Mr. Jose. I said Mr. Orpen would have had a copy of Mr. Bell’s
Julv 7 letter which outlined the allegations. :

The Cmammman. Now by letter of February 16, 1978, the State
Department, in response to the staff request for information, said
that General Mohammed Khatami was chairman of Air Taxi between
1957 and 1965, according to oral statements at the American em-
bassv hy the Registration Office, Ministry of Justice of Iran.

Then we have a whole series of affidavits from U.S. military and
embassy officials, which T will place in the record, indicating the
knowledee of Khatami’s ownership in Air Taxi, that it was common
knowledge. widely knotn.

" Let me just read one of them:

The commercial attache, Mr. Westly, heard that General Khatami had a
financial interest in. Air Taxi soon after arriving in Tehran in 1974, from an
Tranian commercial assistant. The attache stated that General Khatami’s
connection. with Air Taxi was not common knowledge but appeared to be

taken as an accepted fact by those in the aerospace business, especially those
interested in doing business with Air Taxi. )
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[Reprints of the affidavits referred to may be found, beginning
at page 173, in part 3 of committee print titled “Staff Investlgatlon
of G. \Vﬂham Miller.”]

The Cratrman. Now you say that Mr. Orpen had the information
that Mr. Bell had given you.

Mr. Jose. Yes; he would have been copied on the. letter.

The CHAIRMAN. With that in mind, what investigation did you or
Mr. Orpen make asto whether or not there was a conflict of interest?

I understand then having had that information, he decided Bell
Helicopter would retain Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose: Yes. He went with Mr. Kling and Mr. Permott

The Cramrmax. He must have known this would be a payoff to a
foreign official, because obviously General Khatami was a foreign
ofﬁcml owner of Air Taxi, which meant that that agent would of
course be paid in due course by Bell Helicopter and there would be
a payoff, isn’t that right?

- Mr, Jose. If it were true, yes.

~The Cmatrman. Well, if it were true You have no documents at
all to indicate it was not true, none in your files we have beén able
to get. Would it not seem logical then for Mr. Orpen to make an
effort to determine in Tehran whether or not this was true?

If so, what did he do?

Mr. Jose. Well, Mr. Pierrot would have been the one to do most
of it, because Mr. Pierrot for about, at that time over 10 years, had
done much of our investigation work on backgroeunds of people and
general reputations.

The Cramwman. At any rate, when Mr. Olpen returned to Fort
W orth, and I presume recommended Alr Taxi

Mr. Jose. He did.

The Cramryvax. What did you do to-check out whether or not there
was in fact a conflict of interest, in view of the information you had
from Mr. Bell? _

Mr.-Jose. I talked to Mr. Pierrot. And he told me there was no.
conflict of interest.

The Cuarmmax. Did you check up on what that meant? Did you
ask him what he meant? Did you call his attention to the
Mzr. Josk. Certainly. I don’t recall that he got-a copy of Mr. Bell’s
letter, but he would have been aware that we were discussing this
aﬂerratlon and I would have made it very clear with Pierrot by
phone to Washington that we were not to deal with anyone where

there would be a conflict of interest, and he was to check it out.

The Crmatrman. Pierrot is now dead as I understand it?

Mr. Jost. Yes, sir.

The Cmamrmax. And T understand that Mr. French has deposed
that he talked to Mr. Pierrot, and Mr. Pierrot knew that General
Khatami had an interest in Air Taxi. Had an ownership interest
in it.

Mr. Jose. As of 1962, not 1967.

The Criatemax. That’s right, but knowing that he had that owner-
ship in 1962, didn’t it seem logical under all of the circumstances
that you should determine whether or not he had that ownership as
of that date?
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Mr. Jose. We checked if he was still involved and we were told
he was not.

The Cramman. In 1962, who was your agent in Iran?

Mr. Jose. In 1962 it was Air Taxi.

The CHARMAN. And at that time you just told me that General
Khatami had an interest in Air Taxi.

Mr. Jose. It was a matter of record at that time. I have since
determined—I had never looked into it when he had been appointed
in 1959. T didn’t come until mid-year 1960 and I didn’t go back and
check the records.

The CramrMaN. But you were burned by then, weren’t you, you
were burned in the sense that you did retain Air Taxi at a time when
General Khatami was an owner of Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. I am not sure that at the time I was——

The CrHATRMAN. In 1962, you just told me.

Mr. Jose. Yes. Senator, you were talking about a conversation be-
tween Mr. Bell and Mr. Pierrot. And you were asking whether Mr.
Pierrot would have known about it. I said he would have, because
in looking at the testimony, it is true, if it is true what French said,
he would have discussed it with Pierrot at that time, so Plerrot
would have known about it.

The Cmairman. That is right. So Bell Helicopter officials knew,
and knew as of 1962 that Khatami had an ownership in Air Taxi.
Now you didn’t know in 1962, but you found that out later?

Mr. JosE. Yes. I am talking about looking back.

The Caamman. Another question is if you found that out later,
why didn’t you take precautions to determine if you were going to
hire Air Taxi again, that you wouldn’t be hiring an agent that was
owned by a foreign official, if that is against your policy?

Mr. Jose. Senator, I thought I said we had asked Mr. Pierrot to
make sure there was no conflict of interest.

The Crmarrman. What did you do specifically to determine whether
or not there was a conflict of interest? What did Mr. Pierrot do?

Mr. Josk. I don’t know what he did. He just came back and re-
ported there was no conflict.

The CaHAIRMAN. So you just accepted his word, that is all?

Mr. Jose. Yes. I had been accepting his word for several years.

The CrarrMAN. Mr. Ducayet, would you consider that to be good
management, would that be satisfactory, that all you have to have
is him tell you there is no conflict of interest under all of these cir-
cumstances, and you accept it?

Mr. Ducaver. In those times, knowing Mr. Pierrot, I would have
accepted it.

The CHaRMAN. Let me move on quickly to something else. In
1975, as I understand it, Mr. Bell asked the counsel for Bell-Textron,
Mr. Soutter, to make an investigation of the payment of $2.95
million by Bell Helicopter to Air Taxi. Is that correct?

Mr. Jose. Are you asking me, sir?

The Caamrman. Yes, Mr. Jose.

Mr. Jose. I was not involved in the Iran question from 1969 on.

The Crarman. You didn’t know about that inquiry ¢ Mr. Ducayet,
did you know about that?
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Mr. Ducayer. I wasn’t working for Bell at the time. I had been
retired then.

The Cramrman. If you had—and T think it is rather unusual you
don’t know about that investigation. It seems to me that raises some
questions about the investigation, how deep it was, how thorough
it was.

If you had been asked at that time about your knowledge of the
ownership of Air Taxi, how would you have answered ?

Mr. Jose. If T had been asked what question about the ownership?

Mr. Ducayer. He is asking me.

Mr. Jose. Excuse me. I am sorry.

Mr. Ducayer. You are asking me, aren’t you?

The Cramman. I want Mr. Jose to answer it.

Mr. Jose. Would you repeat the question?

The Cuamm~. If you had been asked by Mr. Soutter, who was
sent down to Fort Worth to investigate the $2.95 million payment,
if you had been asked at that time about who owned Air Taxi who
received that payment, what would you have said, in 19757

Mr. Jose. I would have had to go back and look it up on some
sort of record. But if you would rephrase the question and say if
I had been asked whether T was aware, or whether I believed that
General Khatami was involved in the ownership of Air Taxi, I
would have said no.

The Cuarman. Would you have told them on three occasions you
had been informed that General Khatami was an owner of Air Taxi?

Mr. Josk. T would have had no feeling, no question in my mind
about saying there had been some question, we had looked into it
and satisfied ourselves.

The Cuamman. You would have told him on three occasions you
received the information, but you would have said

Mr. Jose. In 1975, Senator, I don’t know whether I would have
remembered I heard it on three occasions or not.

The Cuairman. You would have looked at the record and the
record would show that. You have told us that having looked at the
record, you deposed to that. Is that correct?

Mr. Jose. If T had had the same records available to me.

The CHAIRMAN.

Question: If they had asked you if any one of those individuals had asked
you whether or not you had any knowledge of the ownership of Air Taxi by
any government official in Iran, including military officials, would you have
brought to their attention that on two, possibly three occasions, the allega-
tion had been made to you that General Khatami had an ownership interest
in Air Taxi, if you had been asked?

Answer: I would have seen no reason not to answer that.

Mr. JoseE. Have I not answered it now generally the same way?

The CaarmaN. Not quite. That is the same you would give now.
OK.

Mr. Ducayet, I want to get your relationship with Mr. Miller.

Mr. Jose. Excuse me, Senator?

The CHAlRMAN. Yes, Mr. Jose.

Mr. Jose. There was a part in that that in several paragraphs
previously T had been asked if I believed it and I would have said
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that T did not find it to be so. I have been quoted liberally in the
press since, and we are in the hot lights of publicity here, I was
quoted in the press out of context to what I told the committee. 1
would like for the record to set that straight, because I had said I
did not believe it, and I would have told the people that.

The CHAIRMAN You have made it very clear now. You had heard
it two or three times, you did not believe it, but you had heard it
two or three times. Is that correct?

Mr Jose. Yes. _

The Cramrman. All right. Mr. Ducayet, you were directly respon-
sible to Mr. Miller, is that right?

Mr. Ducayer. During what period?

The CmarmaN. Durmg the period when you were president of
Bell Helicopter, and then I think for a short tlme you were chair-
man of Bell Helicopter?

Mr. Ducayer. Yes; during those last 4 or 5 years.

The Cramyax. How frequently were you 1n contact with Mr
Miller?

- Mr. Ducaver. T was asked the question, I gave it on deposition. I
believe T said about once a week, probably. But it depended on what
was going on .and how much was going on.

The Crairman. What types of matters did you discuss with Mr.
Miller when you talked to him?

Mr. Ducayer. We would discuss any thln(r that might be a prob-
lem to the division, or something that I felt we needed his concur-
rence in. We might need to expand, we might have good business, T
would be sure to bring him up to date on how we were doing in
various sales programs, probably. Many military programs were
going on, U.S. military.

The Crrammmax. Since your appearance before the committee staff,
have you had time to refresh your memory about the meeting Mr.
Bell said he had with you and Mr. Jose on November 2, 19662

Mzr. Ducayer. No, sir.

The Cmarrman. You have not?

Mr. Ducavyer. I have not.

The Cmamwman. Senator Brooke.

Senator Brooxe. How frequently does the board of directors of
Textron meet, Mr. Ducayet?

Mr. Ducayrer. Every other month, usually every other month.

Senator Brookk. Are minutes kept of the board of directors
meetings?

Mr. Ducaver. Oh, yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. Would the corporation have the minutes of the
brard meeting when this whole question of Air Taxi was discussed ?

Mr. Ducayer. There would be minutes of the meeting. T am not
sure that they will show that that was discussed as such. The way
any question might have come up, it might have come up in a report
by someone on the operations or thlngs that were going on and not
necessarily be recorded in detail in the minutes of the meeting.

Senstor Brooxe. But a matter of this importance, would it not
he inclnded in the minutes? That is the purpose of the minutes, is
it not, to record what happens at the meeting?
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Mr. Ducayer. What is it you are specifically asking about the
payment ? ’

Senator Brooke. I am not asking about a transcript, I am asking
about the minutes of the meeting that would record that this matter
was discussed, and what the position of the president of the corpora-
tion was. ’

Mr. Ducayer. It might show it. I am not sure that it does.

Senator Brooke. Were the minutes of your meetings supplied?

Mr. Ducayer. I don’t know.

Senator Brooke. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have those records
subpenaed, if we may.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes,

Senator Brooxk. The corporate minutes. What date would you say,
rather than having them bring all of the minutes of the corporation,
what date would you say this matter was discussed by the board of
directors?

Mr. Ducaver. It is hard for me to say when it might have come
up. I am afraid I have no recollection of how to remember when it
came up, really.

Senator Broogr. Did you take a position yourself

The Crairman. Would the Senator yield? Did the Senator sug-
gest the committee subpena these minutes?

Senator Brooke. Yes.

The Caamman, The staff tells me they have done that.

Senator Brooxr. We have not received them, they say.

Mr. Ducayer. Pardon?

Senator Brookr. I understand that the records T have asked the
chairman to subpena have already been subpenaed, but we have not
as yet recelved those records.

I would like to see the minutes of the board of directors to ascer-
tain the nature of that discussion.

The Cramrman. As I say, we will renew our request and press it

Senator BrooxE. Yes.

Now you referred earlier to the fact that you got a Dun & Brad-
street. T have a copy of that Dun & Bradstreet dated October 4,
1970. Actually we have evidence that General Khatami’s participa-
tion as the owner of Air Taxi terminated in 1965, as I recall it.
And that there was some evidence that he was a silent partner after
that. So this Dun & Bradstreet does not go back far enough to
ascertain whether General Khatami was in fact an owner of Air
Taxi.

Mr. Ducaver. T understand what you are saying. But if what you
are saying, sir, is saying that Khatami had no interect unless it
were a silent interest after 1965, I believe it was 1968 that we re-
newed the agreement with them, and therefore it is not surprising
we wouldn’t have found any ownership. '

Senator Brooxe. It would not have shown on the Dun & Rrad-
street, because at that time he was not a visible owner of Air Taxi.

Now Mr. Jose, you referred to the fact that Mr. Feliton went to
Tran in the spring of 1966 to review, among other things, the suit-
ability of Mr. French as Bell Helicopter’s agent.

You also mentioned a trip report from Feliton. Is that correct?

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



72

‘Mr. Josk. I believe I did. I am going from memory now.

Senator Brooke. You did testify to that.

Mr. Joske. I testified that way. Yes.

Senator Brookr. Have you supplied the committee with a copy
of that trip report?

Mr. Jose. I don’t know, sir. T haven’t been involved in the docu-
ments, the question of what files have been submitted. We can check
that for you.

Senator Brooke. If you have such, would you supply it to the
committee ?

Mr. Jose. Yes.

Senator Brooke. You further testified or rather, you did testify
before the committee staff that you sent three Bell employees, Pierrot,
Kling, and Orpen to Iran in November 1967 to hire a new sales
representative and specifically to determine whether General Kha-
tami had an interest in Air Taxi.

Now who were the prospective agents that you had in mind before
the Bell officials went to Iran in November 1967 %

Mr. Jose. I didn’t have a list. What I stated was our position at
the time was as of mid-year that year we were aware of an interest
within the MAAG and within the Iranian government of a small
buy of transport type aircraft, on the order of, initially it was 17,
then it was 24, and ultimately it became 36. But it was a small buy.
And we felt we should have someone that could look after our
interests.

T had never been to the country, I didn’t have a list. We had
changed our regional manager assignments in that area twice within
the last year. So we had lost considerable time and continuity. So
we went out to reestablish the continuity, and to try to determine
who could represent us there.

Senator Brooxr. What were your instructions to your people re-
garding the procedures they should follow in checking out the repu-
tation and ownership of Air Taxi, the type of report that Pierrot,
Kling or Orpen should make about Khatami’s alleged interest in
Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. The only experienced international representative we
had on the tour was Mr. Pierrot. So it would have been an instruc-
tion to him. And Mr. Pierrot at that time was teaching us about
the international business.

So beyond saying “I want to make sure that there is no conflict,”
I would leave it up to his best judgment.

Now at that time we were beginning to work up procedures that
were guidelines about checking with the embassy, checking the trade
accounts or banking connections. But they were general in nature.
The procedure that we were developing, but did not write until the
following year, was one that we generally had been using with our

eople.
P SIe)ﬁator Brooxe. Did they indicate to you how they reached their
conclusion that he had no Involvement with Air Taxi?

Mr. Jose. I don’t recall. I am sure they did at some time. The
words that T would have been looking for would have been that there
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would be no conflict of interest or there would be no evidence of any
high military official being involved in it.

Senator Brooxe. Without the documentation, how would you have
ever made a judgment that the General did not have an interest in
Air Taxi?

Mr. Josk. I would have asked Mr. Pierrot what he had found out,
who he had talked to.

Senator Brooxe. Had you at any time heard rumors that General
Khatami was an owner?

Mr. Jose. I had been told three times, sir.

Senator Brooke. So you were trying to ascertain whether he was
still an owner, is that correct?

Mr. Jose. Yes, sir.

Senator BrookE. Do you know whether your three people actually
met with General Khatami while they were in Iran to ascertain from
him firsthand whether he was still an owner in Air Tax1?

Mr. Josk. I believe there was a meeting with General Khatami,
but I don’t recall the details of it. I recall there was no indication,

Senator BrookEk. So even though you knew that General Khatami
was an owner of Air Taxi at some time, you thought that interest
had been terminated, is that correct?

Mr. Jose. The Shah had come out with some rules that said they,
that there would not be a conflict of interest on procurements. And
T assumed, since it was a very tightly controlled somety, that people
would take that seriously.

Senator Brooke. So you felt the General had comphed Wlth the
Shal’s rules, and therefore he was no longer an owner of Air Taxi.
Is that correct?

Mr. Jose. That is correct.

Senator Brooxe. And you felt you were dealing with these prin-
cipals and there was no undisclosed principal?

Mr. Jose. That is what I felt, sir, or we would not have appointed
them.

Senator Brooxk. My time is up, Mr. Chairman.

The Cmamman. Senator Riegle?

Senator RiegLE. No questions at this point, Mr. Chairman.

The CaamrmaN. Any further questions?

Senator Brooxe. No.

The CrarmaN. Gentlemen, I want to thank you very much. This
has not been easy for any of you. I think you have been most re-
sponsive and helpful and I want to commend you for your appear-
ance under very difficult circumstances.

Tn view of the hour, it is 1 o’clock, and the fact that we have two
additional witnesses, the committee will take a recess until 2 o’clock.

[Thereupon, at 1 p.m. the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at
2 p.m. the same day.]

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



AFTERNOON SESSION

The Caamrman. The committee will come to order.

This afternoon our leadoff witness is Mr. James Atkins. Mr.
Atkins, we are happy to have you; and I understand, sir, you are
the president and chief executive officer of Bell Helicopter. Is that
correct, sir?

Mr. Arxins. That is correct.

The Caamrmax. Do you have any kind of a statement you would
like to make? :

Mr. Arkins. Yes; I would like to make a statement. If T may, I
would like to have Mr. Galerstein sit with me.

The CaarMaN. Before you do—it was my fault; I neglected to
explain to you—would you rise and raise your right hand?

Do you swear the testimony you are about to give will be the
whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Arkixs. I do.

The Cuarrman. And I apologize for interrupting you.

You go ahead, in your own way.

STATEMENT OF MR. JAMES F. ATKINS, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, BELL HELICOPTER-TEXTRON; ACCOM-
PANIED BY GEORGE GALERSTEIN, CHIEF LEGAL COUNSEL, BELL
HELICOPTER-TEXTRON

My, Arkins. Mr. Chairman, first off, I have made a career out of
working for Bell Co. I started with them back in 1941, And other
than spending 4 years in the Air Force in World War II I have
stayed with the Bell Co. for the last 85 years. '

nd-in that time, I have attempted to build a company based
upon integrity and credibility. And from a personal standpoint, T
think you could check with my customers and my employees, and
you would find that T have a pretty good reputation for that.
" Now, these investigations and the publicity that has resulted from
these investigations have been very trying on me, and on my family.
And of course they are of great concern to me because of their
reflection on Mr. Miller. . '

So, T am going to try to, first off, set the whole scene and give you
a picture of how I see the situation. .

Now, this morning Mr. Ducayet and Mr. Jose had problems in
remembering back 12 years; and I would like to show you the extent
of this overseas business at that time. It may give you a better picture
of why they didn’t remember certain things.

Now from our financial history for the years 1964 through 1967,
Bell did $1,142,000,000 in business—total business. And during that

(74)
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same time frame, the international business was $68 million, or
about 6 percent of our total over that 4-year period. Iran and all of
Asia was a very small part of this 6 percent. ‘

For those 4 years, we had sold a total of 15 transporters in Asia—
not just in Iran, but in Asia—and that will give you some idea of
why Mr. Ducayet and Mr. Jose were not overly concerned about
Iran at that time. ' ,

"You might be interested in just 1 year. In the year 1967, Bell
built 1634 Hueys and 110 Cobras for the U.S. Army. So from 15
transports over a 4-year period, to 1750 transport-category aircraft
for the Army, you can see what a small part of our business that
Iran and Asia represented at that point.

Now let’s talk about our organization for a bit. Mr. Ducayet be-
came president of Bell Helicopters in 1960, and I became his execu-
tive vice president. We had 10 major functional departments that
reported to Mr. Ducayet through myself. S

Mr. Ducayet and 1 worked as a team. We did not involve our-
selves in the same situations, but those 10 functional departments—
the vice presidents of those departments—had the right to talk to
either of us about a particular problem. And normally they would
talk to the principal that was in town, or they would talk to the
principal who ‘was closest to their particular problem. So that, again,
may show you why Mr. Jose may have talked to Mr. Ducayet about
the international consultants situation.

OK, moving from that and- picking up with Air Taxi—and
remembering that they were first appointed a Bell representative in
1959, and that they were replaced in 1964 by International Heli-
copter Consultants—when, I think Mr. French testified, I heard
some testimony that during that time frame I think he was testify-
ing that he thought that General Khatami had some interest in
Air Taxi. ' ‘ .

If that was so, why would they move from Air Taxi to Helicopter
Consultants, who admittedly had very little influence in the country ¢

Now, it sort of says to me that Bell did not recoghize that Gen-
eral Xhatami had an interest in Air Taxi, ‘ ‘

Now, going on from there and up through the 1968 timeframe,
I had no knowledge of the statement that Mr. Bell had made but
I certainly would have reacted that: If the Pars corporation which
they were proposing to form was going to have General Khatami
as a partner I would have certainly reacted that we wanted no part
of a relationship with Pars. , \

I also feel that the statements that were made about General
Khatami having ownership that T've read in the last 2 weeks indi-
cates that there were “allegations”; they were not facts. |

There may have been facts some place, but to me, Mr. French and
Mr. Bell, from the testimony I have ready, they talked about cock-,
tail rumors, and stuff of that type.

So T think that Bell reacted pretty well in terminating Inter-
national Consultants before the end of 1967; and T guess I think
that Cessna terminated International Consultants 6 months later,
and they had received the information at the sime time as Bell

had received it.
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Now of course we went back in 1969, or 1968, and went back to
Air Taxi. And why we did that, I’'m not sure. I became interested
in the Iran program, basically in the late 1970’s, early 1971. And at
that time, we received a D&B report which showed Mr. Eshoo
and Mr. Chafik as the owners—the 100 percent owners—of Air Taxi,

The D&B also said something else. First of all, it said the corpo-
ration was organized in 1958. becond it said that they were oper-
ating on a large scale, a company of high repute and high stand-
ing In the community, considered trustworthy for engagements

That was in the D&B report we received in October of 1970.
iAnol to me, that was a pretty good reading on a representative in

ran.

OK, from there let’s talk about the product just a bit. Now, I
noticed in the testimony—the 600 pages of testimony I previously
gave—] brought the product into play several times, but it does
not appear in the staff’s report.

And in my experience, a government procures an aircraft be-
cause of the performance, or other capabilities of the aircraft. And
when, in the 1970-71 timeframe, the Iranian government made a
decision to attempt to develop an Army aviation program, they
certainly looked to the U.S. Government and the U.S. MAAG for
advice. And certainly for their use, the Bell ships that had been
proven in Vietnam, they were the right product to buy.

Really, there was no competition. It just—the Huey transport
sold around the world 10,000 of them built. It was the right prod-
uct for them to buy.

Now I imagine that U.S. MAAG would have recommended the
Bell product, but even then the Iranians were concerned about the
performance of the Huey machines that they had previously bought
from Aguste. And we went into a product evolution program to
bunild a super-Huey, and a super-gunship, which was more—which
would have greater performance in their hot and high temperatures.

In my opinion, the product was 85 percent of the reason why
Bell won the program. And I think that has been overlooked in the
staff report, and I think it is something that the committee ought
to give consideration to.

Now when we offered to improve the product, the Iranian gov-
ernment did not say: OK, we will buy your performance, and we
will buy your aircraft because you say it has certain performance.
But, rather, they said to us: Bring two prototypes to Iran and
perform our mission in six or eight hot and high places.

And we spent the better part “of a month, with a team of about
50 people, touring Iran and showing our performance in these hot
and high places.

That demonstration, which finally ended up being given to
about 300 of the Iranian military at a site outside of 'fehran, was
the main reason that His Majesty finally decided on this program.

Now, what abount the role of (General Khatami?

Well, there have been allegations made that the General owned—
had an ownership interest in Air Taxi. The committee report
savs that there were reports available from the CIA and DOD
intelligence agencies.
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Well, certainly these reports were not available to Bell; and
certalnly I personally was visiting the MAAG offices, and the
embassy offices during the completlon of that sale in late 1972, and
no one in the U.S. Government made any statement to me that
indicated that General Khatami had an interest in Air Taxi. And
they fully understood, as did the Iranian government, that Air
Taxi was the Bell agent

Now, I personally met General Khatami one time. That was in
his office. T think it was on the 1971 trip in October. I spent about
a half hour with the General. I explained to him the performance
qualities of our product, and we had a very formal half-hour
meeting.

And that is the only time that I had the privilege of meeting
with the General.

The Cmairman. That was General Jablonsky ?

Mr. Arxins. General Khatami.

And of course I felt, from my contacts in Iran, that the source
of the procurement would be the military-industrial organization,
and (eneral Toufanian from that organization would take the
recommendation to His Majesty for final approval.

I considered the MIO to be the pivotal point in the selection
process—not General Khatami. I understood that General Khat-
ami was a very well recognized aviator, and I’'m certain that his
opinion may have been valuable to His Majesty in making a final
decision, but in my mind, General Toufanian led the way. He
formulated the program; he made the recommendations.

And when His Majesty finally called us to his office to tell us
that he had selected our program, it was General Toufanian that
was in the office and not General Khatami.

So in my opinion, General Toufanian and His Majesty made the
selections on our program,

Now as a result of all this, we had a dealer, or a representative-—
Air Taxi—and they had a legal contract with us. And we needed
to find a way to compensate Air Taxi fairly, and at the same time.
we needed to find a way to terminate our agreement as far as
future military business was concerned.

And as a result of that, we went through two or three amend-
ments to our agreement and finally arrived at the settlement of
$2.9 million.

I personally was involved in the final negotiation of it. I can
say, very truthfully, that if we had not paid the $2,950,000 we would
have had a lawsuit. I felt that it was a very fair and reasonable
compensation, when you recognized that it was only six-tenths of 1
percent of the sales value of the first contract. And since that time,
we probably have received another $1.5 billion in contracts.

So, T thought we conducted ourselves well. The day, or shortly
after we neaotlated this agreement with Air Taxi, we submitted the
final amendment to the Air Taxi agreement to the U.S. Army
contracting officer. And he had been advised early in the negotia-
tion perlod that we had an agreement with Air Taxi. He had been
provided amendments one and two, and now here was the final
amendment.
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And of course in the final transaction, the $2,950,000 was paid by
Bell out of its profits, and no part of it was charged to the U.S.
Government, or to the Iranian government, in any way.

So, Mr. Chairman, I think we conducted ourselves in a very
honorable way; and it is something that has hurt us quite a bit,
to see the allegations that are made about “bribes,” and all of the
rest.

And certainly when you think about Mr. Miller and the out-
standing person he is, and how he has the highest standards in the
world, you recognize that if Mr. Miller cannot be confirmed for
this job, no U.S. citizen can be confirmed.

So with that, sir, that concludes my statement.

The Crrateman. Well, thank you, Mr. Atkins, for a very, very
impressive statement. \Ve very much apprecmte it.

I would like to ask you some questions about your relatlonshlp
as supervisor of Bell Helicopters, or as chief executive officer of
Bell Helicopters with Mr. Miller who, as I understand it, was not
only the head of the corporation but he was the head of ’this par-
ticular group—the Aerospace group—and he had, therefore, a
peculiar and special responsibility.

Mr. Atkins. Yes, sir.

The Cramrman. You testified earlier that Mr. Miller supervised
Bell Helicopters until 1974, Is that right?

How frequently were you in contact with him during that period?

Mr. Arrins. Well, T testified incorrectly before. I said “I thought”
1974, Tt was actually November of 1972. T went back and checked
my testimony.

So he was our chief officer until November of 1972, and then at
that point Mr. Ames took over as group officer of the Aerospace
group.

The CmammaN. And what matters did you discuss with Mr.
Miller during that period?

Mr. Arrins. Well for example, I was discussing with Mr. Miller
and Mr. Ducayet—often the three of us were dlscussmcr the Iranian
program that we were trying to build.

We discussed the fact that we had a representative in Iran. I
personally considered that I needed a way to terminate that agree-
ment, at some point. ‘

VVe discussed the negotiation that we were going through to
arrive at that termination.

That is about the extent of our discussion.

The Craamman. Well, let me see if I can get a little bit before the
termination matter came up.

Referring to the period between 1968 and 1972 inclusive, what
did you tell Mr. Miller about the sale of the 489 helicopters as the
sale of the 489 helicopters came closer to fruition in 1972 and 1973%

Mr. Argins. Well T think that I made two basic trips to Iran

‘The CumatrMAN. Let me just refine that a little bit, so you’ll know
what I’m trying to get at.

Did you discuss with Mr. Miller the Bell Helicopter sales strategy,
in fact? That is, Bell Helicopter’s agent in Iran—his role, the
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importance of General Khatami to the sales, and any commissions
thftt gBeH would have to pay in connection with these helicopter
sales?

Mr. Arxins. Well, Mr. Miller was very familiar with the fact
that Bell had a worldwide representative organization—some 40
representatives around the world. He was well familiar with the
fact that we had a standard agreement that each representative
signed. He was aware of the fact that these standard agreements,
when they reached a certain point, the payments to be made to the
representative would be a negotiated settlement.

The Cuamrman. That was for over five helicopters?

Mr. Arxins. That’s correct, sir.

And first of all, when we started this program we were looking
at 30 armed helicopters. And the program grew, from the period
of 1971 to 1972, and throughout that period we weren’t quite sure
how large the program was. We, at one point, thought it was 30;
we then upped our estimates to 100; and then, I think in August
or so, I was thinking 300; and then it turned out to be 500.

So the commission that would be payable would of course depend
on the size of the program. And as we went through the negotia-
tions to attempt to fix this commission with the representative, we
kept Mr. Miller advised of what we were doing.

The Cmarrman. What questions did Mr. Miller ask of you about
‘the pending helicopter deal?

Did he ask about the representation you had with Air Taxi, at
-any time?

Did he ask anything about the ownership?

Mr. Arxins. I don’t believe he asked anything about the owner-
ship. He knew that Air Taxi represented us, and other than to
‘inform him of the general ground rules on which we were trying
to negotiate, I think that i1s about the extent of the information
T gave him.

The Cmamman. Now, with respect to your own information
about the knowledge of the ownership of Air Taxi, you say until
a few weeks ago you were not aware of General Khatami’s owner-
ship?

ngcept by the cocktail party rumors or things of that nature?

Mr. Argins. No, sir, T did not hear those cocktail party rumors.
I was unaware of the International Helicopter Consultants corre-
spondents. I had a D&B report that told me who the owners of Air
Taxi were.

When we came to making the settlement with Air Taxi, we asked
for a resolution from their board of directors authorizing Mr. Zan-
ganeh to make the settlement. He gave us that resolution, and as a
gratuity, he threw in the fact that the three owners—Chafik, Eshoo,
and Zanganeh—they signed as owners of 100 percent of the shares.

So that was in 1978. So that is-about my extent of knowledge of
General Khatami’s ownership, and I don’t really know what the
committee has and whether they have allegations or whether they
have proof that General Khatami had ownership.

The Crmamman. You said you talked with General Jablonsky;
is that correct?
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Mr. Arrins. Noj I said General Khatami. But T may have talked—
I may have talked with General Jablonsky maybe once in my
life, and that was before he went to Iran.

) ’lihe CuarMAN. General Jablonsky was our Army representative
in Iran.

Mr. Arrins. Yes; but before he left, went to the country, I think
I talked to him. I think that was the only time I talked to him.

The Crairman. General Jablonsky has been deposed, and we have
an affidavit here that he knew of the ownership by Khatami of
Air Taxi. He said he first heard in 1966. But he said, “I believe:
this information was common knowledge in our military circle of
friends at that time.” That is his testimony.

Now, you say you understood that Mr. Zanganeh was one of the
three owners, but you did not know Mr. Khatami was.

Mr. Arxixs. That’s correct.

The CrAtRMAN. Now, what about Mr. Zanganeh. Wasn’t he on a
High Council of Aviation in Iran? Isn’t that the Iran equivalent
of the CAB or the FAA?

Mr. Arxins. I have no knowledge of that, sir, that he was.

The Cmairman. At any rate, Air Taxi was probably owned by
Mr. Zanganeh; you are aware of that.

Mr. Argins. Yes, sir,

The Cramrman. Do you think you had any kind of an obligation-
to inquire about the identification of Mr. Zanganeh with the Iran-
lan government, or did anyone who worked for you do so?

Mr. Argins. Well, let me say that the Iranian government under-
stood that Air Taxi was our representative. The U.S. Government
u}llqderstood that Air Taxi was our representative. Both understood
that.

The Cmairman. Yes; but I'm asking about Mr. Zanganeh inas-
much as Mr. Zanganeh was an official of sorts. He was on the high
command of the aviation council, which, as I say, is an official gov-
ernment, body in Iran.

Mr. Arrins. Was that during the period that he owned Air Taxi,.
or was that some other period?

The Cmamman. Well, my information must have been during-
an earlier period.

But, at any rate, he did have some kind of a connection of that
sort.

Now, Mr. Atkins, T would like to ask you about your authority
to negotiate a-$2.9 million settlement with Air Taxi, and also the-
earlier agreements—the earlier amendments, I should say.

You said that you had a situation where you had a fixed commis-
sion up to five helicopters. After that point, there was negotiation.

Mr. Arrins. Right.

The Cumarrman. Was your authority to negotiate a $2.9 million:
settlement with Air Taxi?

What authority or instruction did you receive from Mr. Miller-
or from Textron’s board of directors in negotiation of payment
to Air Taxi?

Mr., Atrins. Well, the authority to negotiate that $2.9 million.
was within my charter.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



81

When you’re playing around with $5- or $6- or $700 million
‘worth of business, $3 million is not very large.

So it was within my charter to negotiate for $3 million.

The Cmamrmax. Except it could be very large when you were
down to the point where you recognized that you had to take it
out of your own profits. It was not something-that could be added
onto the cost.

Mr. Arkins. That’s correct.

And I did consult with Mr. Miller. I told him a general area
where we would negotiate, and T made him understand that we
‘would be paying this out of our profits.

Mr. Cramrman. Was this matter presented to the Textron board
of directors?

Mr. Arxins. Sir, I don’t know.

The Cuatrman., What authority did Mr. Sylvester and Mr. Rud-
ning have to amendments 1 and 2 of Air Taxi and initially expose
Bell Helicopter to a $10 million commission ?

What did you tell them ?

Mr. Arkins. Well, Mr. Rudning had been manager:

The Cmamrmax. I’'m very sorry. I’m going to have to interrupt
because that’s the last five minutes of roll call, and I have to run.
‘Senator Brooke went over early and should be back in about two
or three minutes. So if you will just wait, we will resume the ques-
‘tioning right away.

I Brief recess.]

Senator Brooxe [presiding.] The meeting will come to order.

Mr. Atkins. you testified that you had a meeting with General
Khatami; is that correct?

Mr. Argixs. T had one meeting with him.

Senator Brooke. And when was that meeting held?

Mr. Atrixs. I believe that was in October of '71.

Senator Brooke. Now who arranged that meeting ?

Did you ask for the meeting or did General Khatami ask for
the meeting?

Mr. Atrins. T asked for the meeting. And Mr. Zanganeh, the
manager of Air Taxi, arranged the meeting.

Senator Brooke. Where was the meeting held?

Mr. Atkixs. In General Khatami’s office.

Senator Brooxe. Why did you ask for a meeting with General
Khatami?

Mr. Arrins. Well because we were coming in the country—we
had not been established in the country. I recognized that the army
had a limited capability as far as aircraft programs were con-
cerned. And T considered that, with a good part of our marketing
policy, to advise General Khatami of the particular characteristics
of our products.

Senator Brookt. Now you did not know General Khatami at all,
did yvou?

Ay, Arrins. No, -sir.

Senator BrooxE. You only knew him by reputation?

Mr. AtrIns. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooke. And you thought it was best to advise him of the
product that you were trying to sell?
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Mr. Arkins. That’s correct, Senator. ,

Senator Brooxe. Did you feel that he had some influence in orders
for your helicopters?

Mr. Arrins. Well, I fully recognized that he was highly re-
spcted by the U.S. MAAG. I fully recognized that he was con-
sidered to be an aviation expert. And I felt that in some way he
migrdht have an imput to His Majesty before the final decision was
made. :

"Senator Brooxr. Who told you of his influence with the Shah?

Mr. Arkins. I don’t think I remember. But being a four-star
general of the air force in Iran is a pretty high-level position.

Senator Brooke. Yes but this was an army purchase, was it not?

Mr. Arkins. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. At any rate, you found out from some source or
sources that General Khatami had influence with the Shah and that
he was a man well versed in the type of equipment you were try-
ing to sell to the Iranian government.

Mr. Argins. Well, T would not consider him a helicopter expert
or anything of that type, but I felt that in a marketing program,
you contact all the possible tentacles that lead to a final decision,
and I thought he was one of those people.

Senator Brookk. Did you see anyone else other than General
Khatami?

Mr. Arkins. Yes, I'm sure I did. Basically—not in the air force.
Basically, I think, I saw General Khosrodad; I saw General Khos-
rodad who was going to lead the new army aviation program. I
saw (General Toufanian. And, of course, I saw Mr. Dehesh. At that
point, the decision makers in that country were very limited, so
there were probably four or five principal people.

Senator Brooke. At that time had you heard any rumors that
General Khatami was an owner of Air Taxi or had ever been an
owner of Air Taxi?

Mr. Argins. I hadn’t.

Senator BrooxE. Now you said you had a conversation which
lasted about 30 minutes?

Mr. Atgixs. Yes, sir.

Senator Brookr. What was that conversation with General Khat-
ami about, and who was present at the time?

Mr. Arkixs. T believe Mr. Zanganeh was there, and T believe Mr.
Sylvester was with me. _

And we were describing to the General the characteristics of the
products, improved aircraft, that we were going to offer to their
country. ,

There were Bell Hueys in Iran. We had been watching the per-
formance of those aircraft, and we saw that they were having
trouble because of the high mountain conditions of Iran.

Senator Brooxe. Did you discuss anything other than the techni-
cal matters dealing with the aircraft?

Mr. Atrrns. Not to the best of my memory, sir.

Senator Brooke. Now, Mr. Zanganeh at your request set up the
meeting with General Khatami?

Mr. Arkins. That’s correct.
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Senator Brooke. Did he tell you anything about any relationship
that he had with General Khatami?

Mr. Arxins. Well he told us that he had several air programs
that he was involved in. He operated Aero Commanders for the
Iranian Air Force.

Other than that no.

Senator Brookr. Did Mr. Zanganeh tell you that General Khat-
ami had any prior relationship with Air Taxi?

Mr. Arkins. No sir, he did not. .

Senator BrookEe. Did you discuss with Mr. Zanganeh the owner-
ship of Air Taxi?

Mr. Argins. Yes. At one time during the 1972 trip I had a dis-
cussion with Mr. Zanganeh about that issue and he confirmed the
ownership as shown on these documents that we have. ]

Senator Brooke. Did you raise the question or did he volunteer it?

Mr. Arkins. I raised the question.

Senator Brooxe. Why did you raise the question? ‘

Mr. Arkixs. Because I was interested in knowing. I recognized
that I had a contract to settle and I wanted to make sure that I
had the same owners as I knew were the owners.

Senator Brooxe. Did you ask him about any previous ownership
of Air Taxi?

Mr. Argins. I can’t remember doing that sir.

Senator Brooxe. Were you concerned about it ?

Mr. Arkixs. No sir.

Senator Brookr. Did you look into the ownership of Air Taxi
while you were in Iran on that trip?

Mr. Arkins. No sir. T think we were relying pretty heavily on
the D&B report that we had dated 1970.

Senator Brooxr. And you thought you were dealing with the
principals as were contained in that report?

Mr. Arrrxs. Yes sir. And as far as I know—T still don’t know
that they are not the principals.

Senator Brooxe. But you do know that at sometime prior to
1965, General Khatami was an owner of Air Taxi; you know that
now, do you not? '

Mr. Arkins. No, sir, I do not know that.

Senator Brookxe. You have not seen anything that would con-
vince you that he was an owner at that time?

Mr. Arkixs. The only thing I’ve seen is some letters from Mr.
Bell, and they were allegations. And I have no knowledge.

I have heard you folks mention the CIA report and an intelli-
gence report, and, of course, we don’t have access to such reports.
Senator Brooxe. What about the Defense Department reports?

Mr. Arkins. Well, the DOD intelligence report is the one I'm
talking about.

Senator Brooxr. Well, couldn’t you ascertain from the Defense
Department whether he was or was not?

Mr. Arrixs. Senator Brooke, the Defense Department negotiated
a letter of offer with the Iranian Government. They knew that Air
Taxi was our representative. So, certainly, if they had any infor-
mation, they would have put it on the table.
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Senator Broore. And they never did?

Mr. Arrixs. No, sir.

Senator Brooxe. Now, you heard Mr. Jose testify today—were
you in the hearing room?

Mr. AtrIns. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. Mr. Jose testified that he did meet with Mr.
Bell and that Mr. Bell did tell him that General Khatami was an
-owner of Air Taxi.

Mr. Argins. Yes sir.

Senator Brooxe. He said it was rather inconceivable—and I
-don’t want to paraphrase what he said—but he said it was sort of
a fantasy thing, this whole story, and that he did not, to the best
of his recollection, communicate it to Mr. Ducayet. And you were
immediately working—you were the one, as executive vice presi-
dent, working with Mr. Jose, were you not?

Mr. ATKINS. Well, in my opening statement, Senator, I talked
about our organization, and T talked about the fact that Mr. Du-
cayet sat as president; I sat as executive vice president. There were
10 functional departments that reported to him through me.

Now, each one of those vice presidents knew that they could go
to either of us on any particular situation. Quite often one of us
would be out of town. Quite often one of us would have a greater
degree of expertise in a subject than the other would have.

So it was not unlikely for Mr. Jose to consult directly with Mr.
Ducayet, any more than it was for the vice president of engineering
to consult directly with Mr. Ducayet.

Senator Brooke. So Mr. Ducayet could have had a meeting with
Mr. Jose and Mr. Bell without first having had a meeting with you;
is that correct?

Mr. Arkins. Oh, yes, sir.

Senator Brooke. That would have been an acceptable procedure?

Mr. Atrins. Yes, perfectly.

Senator Brooke. It would not have been considered going over
your head?

Mr. Arrins. No, sir.

Senator Brooxe. It might have been you were out of town on the
date of that meeting?

Mr. Arrins. That could be.

Senator Brookr. If at any time either of them told you about
the meeting, meaning Mr. Ducayet or Mr. Jose, did you know that
thev met with Mr. Bell?

Mr. Atxins. Well, T know that Mr. Jose met with Mr. Bell, but
T have no knowledge of that meeting or the results of that meet-
ing, and I first read the correspondence of the past two weeks.

Senator BroorEe. Do you know yourself what was the purpose
of Air Taxi?

Mr. Arrrns. Well, Air Taxi was a fixed-based operation at Mehra-
bad Airport. When we went there in *71 they probably had two or
three major maintenance hangars. They probably had 150 employ-
ees. They represented the companies of Avco, DeHavilland, a couple
of others—Bristow—not Bristow but a British company.
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So they were representing four or five major aircraft companies—
Aero Commander was one of them—and at the same time they
were doing maintenance on the Aero Commanders that the Iranian
Air Force had purchased.

It was a big facility, a big operation.

Senator Brookk. You negotiated that $2.95 million, did you not?

Mr. Arrins. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. Did you think that that was excessive?

Mr. Argins. No, sir, I don’t.

Senator Brooke. Do you think you got dollar-for-dollar value
from it?

Mr. Arkins. I think, sir, that a commission of six-tenths of 1
percent of a sale was very small.

Senator Brooke. What services, if any, did they provide, other
than a commission on the sale?

Mr. Arkins. Sir, would you repeat that, please?

Senator Brooxe. What services, if any, did Air Taxi provide
other than the sale itself?

Mr. Atrins. Well, they were, of course—by the time of the sale
they had represented us for some 10 years, considering the two
periods of time. They were good sales representatives. They knew
the country well. They could help us meet the right people that
we needed to meet. They could help us with the parsi language.
They could help us with logistics. They could help us with—they
participated in our demonstration at 10 bases across the country.

So they had performed considerable service.

Senator Brooke. $2.9 million was not for services rendered in the
earlier time period; it was only on this transaction. Isn’t that
correct ?

Mr. Argins. It was only on this transaction, sir, but I think the
total compensation they had received before this was very minor.

Senator Brookr. Are you indicating that part of this compensa-
tion was for services rendered prior to the second contract you had
with them?

Mr. Arrins. No. What’s I’m saying is, a major program of this
type doesn’t develop in three months or six months; it takes three
years, perhaps, to develop it. And so over all that period of time
they represented us, and they received no payments until such time
as we had made a sale.

Senator Brooxr. And if you would agree that General Khatami
was the owner of Air Taxi at the beginning of the first contract,
then obviously Air Taxi received some compensation for services
during that period.

Mr. Arrins. I believe in the first period, 59 to ’64, I think I heard
that they received less than $20,000, and I did not know and still
don’t know that General Khatami was a co-owner in that time
frame.

Senator Brooke. My time has expired.

The CrarRMAN. Senator Riegle.

Senator RiecrLe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As T understand it, the way the commission business of this sort
works, you have a contact organization in a foreign country and
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they assist you and you try to develop this business, and it is a
Iong, slow process and there may be modest payments along the
way that, because they are acted in your behalf, but it isn’t really
until you close a deal that a commission is really appropriate.

I mean, I've done selling. myself, and I don’t ever recall ever
being paid a commission until finally there was a sale, and that
actually takes place. And I gather that is what happened in this
instance.

Mr. Argins. Well, the payments they received along the way are
less than $20,000, and that was based on spare parts or something
that were to be delivered in the country.

Senator Riecre. Right. But the figure of $2.9 million, which was
the major commission, six-tenths of 1 percent of the volume or the
value of the first sale, really came as a result of having finally
closed this deal, which was almost 10 years in the making and de-
veloped the relationships and so forth.

Mr. Arxins. That’s right.

Senator RieerLe. Now, that seems to me to be a reasonable figure
in terms of the size of the sale.

Now, am I correct in remembering that there was also that if
vou had not worked out the commission figure that was acceptable
to both sides, that you were susceptible to legal action by them
against your company for whatever figure that they might want
to press forward and the court might fine them?

Mr. Atrins. Yes. We felt that the sum might have been much
higher than the negotiated amount. The negotiated amount was not
only the commission on this large sale, it also had the effect of
terminating their contract. And I could see a billion dollars in
additional business down the road, and so they recelved no com-
mission whatsoever on future work.

Senator Rizere. On following business?

Mr. Arrins. That’s right.

Senator Rircre. Now, T gather—and if the committee has any-
thing that refutes what I’'m about to say, I would appreciate it if
they would make it clear—but we don’t have any information as
a committee, insofar as T know, that that percentage figure of six-
tenths of 1 percent on a sale of that size is unusual, that it is
larger and, in a sense, constitutes some kind of a red-flag amount
that would be out of keeping with the scale of the transaction.

As a matter of fact, I think, given the size of the sale and how
long it took, that the ownership question aside, you made it clear
what your understanding was of the ownership situation, but the
amount, both as a dollar amount and as a percentage—and they
have to be looked at together—was not something that was out of
the ordinary, in light of the facts of this case, insofar as I am able
to judge it.

Now, let’s talk about Mr. Miller. You worked with him a long
time, and I want yvou to comment, if vou would, about him.

TFirst of all, what was Mr. Miller’s feeling in the company about
hribes. push money. pavoffs, overly large commissions that would
et passed back under the table, and so forth? Describe for us, if
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‘you would, what his position was on these matters, and what has
e either said or put in writing as a matter of company policy?

Mr. Arkins. Well, first of all Mr. Miller is a very conservative
person, and even though he is the head of a large corporation, let’s
say a $2 or $3 billion corporation, he maintains a minimum office
staff; he is a no-frill man.

Senator RieLe. That will appeal to the chairman, here.

Mr. Arxins. Well, that is very, very true. I think they have
something like 125 people in all of the Textron corporate offices,
which is a very limited amount.

But certainly Mr. Miller—every one of the 65,000 employees
that Textron represents feels that Mr. Miller is a man of the high-
est integrity who would have no part of any kind of shenanigans.

Senator Rrecre. Do you recall any situations where business was
offered to the company where there were bribes or payoffs involved
that would have been turned down outright?

Mr. Argins. Yes, I do.

Senator Rircre. Is it more than once?

Mr. Argins. Well, there is one major one that I'm thinking of.

Senator Rirere. Can you describe it for us?

Mr. Arxins. Without naming the country?

Senator Rirerm. Well, let’s do it without naming the country at
the moment. T don’t think that that’s the important part. I think
the important part is the illustration. ‘

Mr. Arrins. Well, maybe two or three years ago, we had a call
from a major country, and they wanted to buy so many aircraft.
And our salesman was in the country, and there was a matter of
whether we would agree to increase the price of the aircraft, and
I said., “No. we would not agree to increase the price the aircraft.”

Senator Rreerr. And the idea was how would this money get
funnelled back to that person.

AMr. Arrins. Well

Senator Rieerr. Well, there was some arrangements, presumably %

Mr. Arkins. Well, those details weren’t worked out.

Senator Rreare. But the point is you were offered the business if
vou were willing to sell them at an inflated price and somehow
this third-party goods came off, the difference?

Mr. Arxins. That’s right.

Senator Rreeur. And what happened in that case?

Mr. Arxins. We did not do the business.

Senator Rmzere. And how big was that proposed sale?

My, Arrins. That was probably about $15 or $20 million.

Senator Rrzere. So, yvou’re saying yoa refused it? In other words,
once vou understood the fact that that was the condition of the
sale. vou walked away from the sale?

Mr. Arrins. We did not have a choice. That is the way you have
to conduct vour business.

Senator Rimzarr. And are you saying there were other situations
Jike that, that when they came to light that the company would
follow exactly the same practice?-

v, Arwcins. Well, if there were, they probably did not cven
reach me, because the marketing department knows that we go on
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one basis only; we don’t get into any stowed-up prices or anything
of that sort.

Senator RieeLE. So, coming back to Mr. Miller—and it would not
be fair to characterize him as somebody who is a corner-cutter or a
guy who is a little flexible in terms of his standards of conduct and
integrity

Mr. Arkins., Mr. Miller is inflexible as far as his integrity and
the way he conducts his business.

Senator Rrecre. I think it would be important—you’ve seen him
for some time and you've watched him operate and so forth—I
would like you to elaborate a little bit more because I think this is
sort of what is before us, and it is awfully difficult for him to come
in and sort of say those things about himself. And someone could
argue that you are not a disinterested party, just like somebody
could argue that Mr. Bell, who was sitting here before, is not
actually a disinterested party.

But you’ve seen Mr. Miller close up. You are here as a sworn
witness, and I would like you to describe as best you can, some-
thing of his integrity, his personal ethics, his standards of business
conduct. I mean, what kind of a person is this? Because I’'m con-
cerned, if he’s confirmed as head of the Federal Reserve, I think
that dimension of his makeup and his history and his behavior is
profoundly important, and presumably that is what this whole
inguiry is aimed at, and I would like to hear you describe it for
us as you have seen it.

Mr. Arkins. All right, sir.

Of course, Mr. Miller heads Textron, which has some 30 divisions,
and he has these 30 divisions in five corporate groups. He per-
sonally over the years has conducted business reviews in each of
those divisions almost every year.

He is a man that—his integrity is unquestioned. His knowledge
of each of those 30 businesses is amazing. His knowledge of the
people in the corporation is amazing. He pushes equal opportunity
at every chance he gets.

He 1s clearly an outstanding American, and, as I said earlier
before you came in, Senator, that if Mr. Miller cannot be confirmed
for this job, no American can.

Senator Rirere. Well, let me ask you this. Can you ever recall
a time In your history in the business where you saw Mr. Miller
compromise those standards in any way at all?

Mr. Argixs. No, sir, I have never.

Senator Rircrr. Have you ever heard anybody else say that he
had?

Mr. Arrins. No, sir, T have not.

Senator Rieere. Have you ever, in his private life, aside from
his professional responsibilites?

Mr. Arrins. No, sir.

Senator Rirere. What would be his reputation in the community
that he has lived in?

Mr. Arxins. Well, he has a wesy muth rephtation in the commu-
nity. Of course, he is deeply Mvolved ¢ tedevelopment of Provi-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



89

dence downtown center. Of course, he has served on all the good
national programs: the Alliance for Progress, and Savings Bonds,
and all of those programs.

And really, of course, he is taking a great loss to be chairman of
the board, and he is willing to do that because of his dedication
to the country.

Senator Rreere. Well, you know, when he was first here, he was
introduced—sometimes as is the practice in the Senate for the
Senators from the home state to accompany a nominee and speak
in his behalf, and sometimes it is real and sometimes it’s the kind
of gracious tokenism—but the day that he was here, Senator Pell
and Senator Chafee, who represent the two parties, were here, and
I think were probably as extemporaneously lavish in their kind
comments and seemed to be genuine to me. I took both the Sena-
ators’ comments on their face, based on what I think in both cases
have been long years of history of personal knowledge, that this is
not a person who would have even the slightest blemish that any-
one could identify in their history that one could use even as the
beginning point as a presumption that someone would come here
and with their whole history, their whole career, their whole pro-
fessional standing, put in jeopardy by testifying falsely before
this committee.

And T frankly don’t think that he did. I think that he was
truthful.

But the thing that concerns me here is that the presumption,
until we sort of resolve this matter, the issue still here is the ques-
tion of Mr. Miller and the degree to which he ‘was honest and
straight in his dealings within the company.

Now, some have raised the question of management competence.
Has there been any way that Textron as a -corporation has been
measured by any outside rating :groups in terms of its success as a
company and the degree to which it has been well run and well
managed? In other words, could anyone fairly make the argument
that Mr. Miller really was over his head in managing a company
of this complexity, or has the record of the company over a period
of years been quite outstanding? .

Mr. Arrins. Well, I think, really, that Textron has been con-
sidered one of the outstanding conglomerates in the United States.
It has handled its companies in a very good manner over the years.
We showed continuing growth in the corporation.

Mr. Miller has sorted out the good companies, and they are now
the center of this total conglomerate. He has disposed of other
companies which he did not think had the same oppertunities. I
would think—he is president of the National Research Council. T
would say that he is considered an outstanding businessman in the
total business community.

Senator RiegeLr. So, it would be fair to conclude, then, that he did
not arrive there by accident, that he has a good and effective record
of managerial exercise of responsibility over a long period of years.

My time has expired, Mr. Chairman.

The CrmamrMAN. Senator Schmitt.
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Senator Scumrrr. Thank you, Mr. -Chairman.

Of course, I'm most anxious to get to the testimony of the generaf
counsel to try to understand this “open window’ that I referred
to, and possibly any knowledge that Mr. Miller may have had or
not had on this issue, and the timing of that knowledge.

Mr. Atkins, I would like to ask you, as I have other witnesses,
did you at any time talk with-Mr. Miller while he was vice-presi-
dent of Aerospace or president of Textron about the involvement
of Tranian officials in Air Taxi?

Mr. Arkins. Senator, I did not know of any involvement of
Iranian officials in Air Taxi. And I certainly did not talk to Mr.
Miller about it, because I did not have any knowledge of it.

Senator Scrmmirr. And your knowledge presumably eame about
the same time as Mr Mlller s, and that is the consequence of these
hearings?

Mr. ATEINS. Would you repeat that, Senator?

Senator Scumirr. Your knowledve of the involvement of men
like Khatami, General Khatami, in the affairs of Air Taxi came,
as apparently did Mr. Miller’s, as a consequence of the discussions
during Mr. Miller’s confirmation hearings?

Mr.  Arrixs. Yes, sir, Mr. Schmitt, and the problem still remains
that we have not seen anything that says General Khatami had =
relationship with Air Taxi. .

Senator Scamrrr. Have you had access to the staff report?

Mr. Atrins. Yes, sir,

- Senator Scmmitr. And you feel that within that there is no
definitive: evidence that General Khatami had a financial interest
in Air Taxi?

Mr. Arkixs. That’s right. T see allegations in there, and then
they mention CIA reports and intelligence reports, and, of course,
T don’t know whether those are reports that are allegations again,
or whether they are really based upon facts. We don’t have that
kind of knowledge.

Senator Scmmrrr. Mr. Atkins, can you describe very brieflv vour
perception of the events leading to the negotiation of amendments
1, 2, and 3 that eventually pr0v1ded $29 million, as what your
records apparently show to be listed, maybe in shorthand, ‘as a
commission, but has been referred to bv Mr. Miller, if T remember
correctly,'as termination fees or accuimulation of different kinds of
fees?

Mr. Arxins. All right, Senator, let’s go back to the fact that Air
Taxi was our representatlve for the years 1959 to 1964. During
that period of time, they received very minimum commissions, per-
haps on spare parts or something of that type, of maybe $20.000
or $25.000.

Thev became our representative again in 1968

' Senator Scamrrt. Do you, by any chance, remember why they

were terminated in 1964 %
. Mr. Atkixs. No. And T brought that up before. If we had known
that General Khatami was a member of Air Taxi at that time,
whv would we have moved over to Mr. Feliton’s organization that
had no contacts in that country?
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The Cuamryan. Will the Senator yield at that point?

Senator Scuarrr. Yes.

The: CirairyMaN. You mean he might move over because of the
fact that General Khatami was an official, and if you were paying
him a commission you were paying him a bribe?

Mr. Arkins. Well, if we had known that, sir—but we had. no
knowledge of that.

The CrHAIRMAXN. Well, that’s right. But that would be the real
reason you would do it.

Mr. Arkixs. Yes, sir. And it ought to be.

Senator Scumrrr. I think Mr. Atkins was implying that if they
were out to pay off General Khatami, that is not the move they.
would have made.

But would you continue with amendments 1 2, and 3.

Mr. Arkins. Anyway, in 1968, we signed a new agreement with
Air Taxi. We went into a marketing program that started in 1970.
As we moved into the 1972 timeframe, we recognized that we were
going to make some sort of a large sale. T think I testified before
that I thought—in June of 1972, I thought the sale might be 300
ships, it could be 500 ships. So, there was a team of three of us
that were the principal people working the sale: Mr. Sylvester,
Mr. Rudning, and Atkins,

Rudning was a contract man, so, as we approached, as we moved
through 1972, I said to Mr. Rudning, “Let’s negotiate an amend-
ment to establish a percentage commission on the sale so at least
we have a feeling on the sale.” And he and Mr. Sylvester nego-
tiated that first amendment, which came up at that 214 percent
commission.

Well, then, in late August, early September, His Majesty made
the decision on the program. And when I met with him about that-
decision, he said to me, “This is going to be an FMS sale.” T said,
“Fine.”

So, we fell back and said, “Well, if this is going to be an FMS
sale, we ought to try to tighten up this commission, especially now
that His Majesty has decided on 489 aircraft.”

So, at that point, Rudning and Sylvester again renegotiated that
acrreement and it went to amendment 2, and we established a 1
percent commission on an FMS sale.

OX. That was late 1972. ,

In early 1973, the Government of Iran, in talking to us, had
become concerned about the whole commission matter and said,
“Liook, we re not going to pay a large commission on this sale,
whether it is an FMS contract or direct contract.”

And these discussions went on, and General Toufanian, in par-
ticular, said to me, “FPm willing to pay something that might ap-
pr0x1mate Air Taxi’s costs.” And so, we tried to get some records
from Air Taxi to back up what they had expended.

Now, we did not expect a basic commission on what they had
expended, but we thought the allowable commission could be based
on what they expended. So, the negotiation went on. We could not
establish what they expended. They had a big operation, and this
was a piece of it, and there was no way of breaking the costs down:
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So, Rudning and Sylvester again were trying to negotiate amend-
ment, 3, and they were having trouble. They could not reach a
settlement and at some point they asked me to step in, and I
stepped 1in, and we finally came to thlS $2,950,000 as settlement not
only for this particular contract but for all future business that
we might receive.

Senator Scmamrrr. Now was there anything in the sequence of
events that might have triggered any unspoken or unwritten in-
volvement by Mr. Miller?

Mr. Arkins. During the sequence of events I kept Mr. Miller
informed of the general framework of what we were doing, and
the general limits that we were trying to operate within. And
actually, I made the decision on the final payment that was made
to Air Taxi.

Senator ScamrTt. There was nothing to trigger a more indepth
review of Air Taxi’s management structure than what had already
been done?

Mr. Arkins. Well, the only thing that happened was, in the final
negotiations we decided that we needed a board of directors’ reso-
lution authorizing this transaction. And we requested Mr. Zan-
ganeh to come up with a board of directors’ resolution authorizing
him to make the settlement.

At that time they voluntarily, and without a request from -us,
signed as the 3 100-percent shareholders of the company. And that
was the original people that had been listed in the D&B report in
1970.

So they gave us a certification, an affidavit, that they were the
100 percent owners of Air Taxi at the time of the payment.

Senator Scumrrt. And so from your perspective, then, there was
no reason for you to have found out, much less Mr. Miller, about
the allegations, the so-called common knowledge, that General
Khatami was part of the Air Taxi structure?

Mr. Arkins. That’s correct, sir.

Senator Scamrrr. Can you explain why the $2.95 million is -re-
ferred to in your records as a commission, when apparently you
and Mr. Miller and everybody felt it was more than a commission ?

Mr. Artrins. Well, the moneys we pay to representatives are
normally called commissions, and I assume that is why it was
referred to as such. But I assume it was a settlement for past and
future services.

Senator Scmmrrr. Well, Mr. Chairman, T again detect that, at
least insofar as the witnesses we’ve had today on this one window
into the issue, either have no reason to inform Mr. Miller, or for
various reasons, did not, about the possible involvement of General
Khatami or other ¥ranian officials in Air Taxi. So, again, I think
we need to move on and examine the other window that we still
have opened.

And T think T would also like to add, even though the red light
is on, that once again I personally, at any rate—and I don’t think
the committee is trying to investigate Bell or Textron; we're trying
to understand the suitability of Mr. Miller to be chairman of the
Federal Reserve Board.
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The Cuamryan. Well, of course I agree with that. And I think
the Senator from New Mexico deserves a lot of credit for keeping—
hammering away at that. And he should, because I think there is a
tendency to get too far afield.

But nevertheless, I think you understand, Mr. Atkins, that we
have to get into this because—we have to understand thoroughly,
it seems to me, this $2.9 million payment. We have to understand
the relationship to Air Taxi; the knowledge of Air Taxi; in order
to also understand that the chief executive officer of Bell, Textron,
the man who is responsible for the aerospace division, knew, or
should have known, in general, to judge his conduct.

Now let me ask you this You said that you testified just now that
you and Mr. Sylvester and Mr. Rudning worked as a team to make
this sale?

Mr. Arkins. Yes, sir.

The CratrmaN. Now a document recently supplied—and I stress
recently; it was only a day or 2 ago—by Textron indicates that
General Khatami was one of four people in Iran who had influence
over the sales of helicopters to the government.

Do you agree with that conclusion? That was a memo by a
Textron officer relative to a conversation with Mr. Sylvester. That
was Mr. Sylvester’s conclusion as reported by a Textron official.

Mr. Atxrwns. T agree that General Khatami was a very influential
man in the country, and a very good aviation expert; yes.

The Crmamrmanx, Why wasn’t that document supplied to the com-
mittee prior to Mr. Sylvester testifying under oath? Incidentally,
that document completely contradicts Mr. Sylvester’s testimony.

Mr. Arrins. I have not seen the document. Is that a Bell docu-
ment, sir?

The Cmamrmax. It is a Textron document, I understand, sup-
plied by Textron Interoffice Correspondence, dated April 30th, 1975
Dobson-Burkdall notes, submitted by BJS, reporting a conversation
they had with Mr. Sylvester, who was your official at Bell.

Mr. Arrins. Yes; but I don’t know what the document says. I
have not seen it, sir.

The Cmamman. Well, we will give a copy of the document to
you, and T will read it.

Developments in Iran, Frank Sylvester, vice-president of International
Marketing, for Bell Helicopters is extremely knowledgeable. Sylvester ad-
vises that there are only four or five people in all of Iran who are influential

in getting defense contracts. Mahavi is ATI agent in Iran; very influential
with Khatami, who is married to the Shah’s sister.

And then on the next page:

Zanganeh is arranging—

It’s hard to read this because it is in handwriting and not
printed—

Is managing director of Air Taxi, Bell's agent in Iran. And is the man

that Sylvester suggests using as a contact in order to get Khatami’s ear and
try to turn him around on buying ATI.

Senator Rizere. Mr. Chairman, could I just inquire—I heard you
read that, and I’ve looked at that before.

What is the inference that you’re drawing from that document?
25-067—78—17
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The Cuamrman. Well, I'm asking how influential General Khat-
ami really was, in their judgment, in view of the fact that this
was a conversation with Mr. Sylvester. He was an official of Bell
Helicopter. This is Mr. Sylvester that is being quoted. And how
close Zanganeh was to Khatami.

My questions were: One, do you agree with Mr. Sylvester’s con-
cerning General Khatami’s role in Iran? And you say you did,
actually.

Mr. Arxins. Well, the systems they’re talking about are for the
air force, so I'm sure General Khatami would have the final say on
whether that equipment was procured for the air force or not.

I really had not seen this document, but I think Mr. Sylvester
is expressing an opinion that the place to go to sell this program
would be to the top of the air force.

The Crairman. And also through Mr. Zanganeh?

Let me proceed to something else, and 1T may come back to that.

This was foreign military sales; is that correct?

Mr. Arkins. The 489 ships?

The Crarman. Yes, sir.

My, Atkins. Yes, sir.

The Cmamrman. Applicable regulations provide for a possible
dealer commission be allowed as a cost to be included in the con-
tract price; is that correct?

Mr, Arkins. That’s correct.

The Cuarrman. In Iran, must also be approved by the Iranian
government, as I understand it.

Mr. Arkins. Not at that time.

The Cramrman. Now, was the $2.9 million payment to Air Taxi
as a cost in this contract?

Mr. Atxins. There was not $1 of that cost that was charged to
that contract.

The CramrmaN. That’s right, so you could not put it through the
contract; you had to take it out of your own profits?

Mr. Arkrvs. That’s correct, sir. _

The CuHatrmaN. Now, as I understand it, at this point the Army
knocked down to $1,000 their judgment as to what the commission
should be; $1,000 per helicopter, per ship; $489,000. Now you're
shaking your head. Why?

Mr. Arkins. Because, sir, that $1,000 was my $1,000. I caused
that to be put in at $1,000. I testified to that, T think, to the staff.

The Crmamman. What did you claim originally in the first con-
tract?

Mr. Arkins. I think there were several proposals before we got
to a final one.

The Cramrman. The first one.

Mr. Arkrvs. I think it might have been 1 percent; I don’t re-
member exactly. ‘

The CrammaN. What would that be in dollar terms?

Mr. Arrins. It would probably be $4.5 million.

The CuamrMaN. Now were there negotiations between Bell and
the Army about that $4 million figure? ,

e Arrixs. I don’t know whether there were or not sir. Mr.
Rudning was handling that. But I think that we had submitted a
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proposal. We put that commission in there because that was cov-
ered by amendment 2.

At the same time we told the Army that we were negotiating
amendment 3. And so, at the same time, General Toufanian had
come back and said he wanted to recognize only reasonable cost.
And as a result of that, the $1,000 a ship was the figure that I put
in, and then wrote—Toufanian came through with a message to
DOD saying he would not pay any amounts on FMS contracts.
DOD talked to me about it, and I withdrew the $1,000 per ship.

The Caamrmax. So do I understand you right? Are you saying
the $489,000 is a reasonable amount?

Mr. Arxins. That is just a judgment figure that I used for some-
thing that might be cost.

Now, people have different figures. I think Rudning feels the
figure was $1 million or $1.2 million, or something like that. But
it is just a figure that I put in of what might be their cost.

The Crarrman. Was it the Army’s judgment that this would be
reasonable ?

Mr. Argins. I don’t think the Army made a judgment sir.

The Crmarrman. Well, the $2.9 million then was paid outside of
the applicable regulations on FMS contracts; is that right?

Mr. ATrins. Yes; it was a payment by Bell to its representative
out of its profits.

The Cuarrman. Now why did you pay an amount that was in
excess of a reasonable amount?

«-Mr. Arrins. Well, in any kind of a commission sale, the cost of
obtaining the sale has nothing to do with the compensation that is
paid to the representative.

The Cumamrman. Well, you started off, Mr. Atkins, by telling us
that 85 percent of the sales made by Bell officials

Mr. Arkins. By Bell products.

The Crairman. The other 15 percent was what?

Mr. Arkins. Well, the sale was—to me, that was a big sales
program. And it takes that to win any program. But if you have a
winning product, your sales possibilities are certainly heightened
by that winning product.

The Cramrman. I understand. You did say that 85 percent would
be because of product. Who did the selling?

Mr. Arrins. T would say that the selling started out to be done
by Air Taxi. I would say that in 1970, late 1971, early 1972, we
took over the sales program. They were supporting us, and we were
leading the sales program,

The Crrairman. Now the contract that you had, signed by Mr.
Zanganeh, says in part:

The representative shall not be entitled to receive any termination payment
or compensation of any nature because of termination of the agreement.

Mr. Atxkivs. Yes, sir.

The Cuamrman. And yet you paid $2.9 million.

Mr. Argrns. That was not for termination of the agreement.
That was for services performed in a big contract that was in the
process of being signed.

The Cruamrmax. And what were those services?
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Mr. Arxrns. The services? I went through those before. Basically,
they represented us in the early days of the program. They intro-
duced us to the right people. They helped us with the Farsi lan-
guage; they helped us with the culture of the country; they helped
us with ‘our logistics problems in doing the demonstration. They
were of considerable service to us.

The Cmamman. But all those services you just told us were
worth, in your judgment, about $489,000 in costs?

My, Arrins. 1 am saying that is what they might have expended.
That is purely a guess on my part.

The Cmamrman. So what you told us—you told us earlier, at
least at one point, that you felt that if you went to court, you
might have been obligated to pay more than that.

Mr. Arxins. Oh, yes, sir.

The Cmarmax. You went to court on a $28 million sale, how-
ever, not long before that, and were able to settle for $90,000. Is
that correct?

Mr. Arxins. That, sir, was a different situation. First of all,
that is Turkey you are talking about, and it was a giveaway pro-
gram by the United States government, and the dealer, under the
terms of our agreement, was not entitled to any commission. And
we had to, because it was a giveaway program. And we had to—
we were being sued in New York courts on that termination, and
finally our lawyer settled for $90,000.

The Cmamman. Think of the very powerful position you would
be in court on this one, because the Shah had indicated he did not
want any commissions to be paid.

Toufanian indicated he did not want payments—commissions to
be paid.

l\lir. Arxins. They didn’t want commissions to be charged to their
contracts. There 1s a difference.

The Cmamrman. But if they sued, wouldn’t they have to show
their costs?

Mr. Arrins. Well, sir

The CmamrmanN. And you contend they would get a settlement
of six times their costs?

Mr. Arxrns. Take a real estate situation. You buy a $50,000
house, and an agent maybe earns 6 percent. The next house sells
for $500.000. And he probably still gets 6 percent. Right?

The Cmamman. Well, Mr. Atkins, if you want to stop and talk
about the real estate business, of course, that is something else.

Mr. Arxixs. Well, let’s talk about aircraft commissions, then.
Each Cessna and Piper pay 25 percent on aircraft.

The Cmarrman. Yes; I've read that in the testimony, and I
understand that well. But you testified to us, that in the first 5
helicopters, you sold 5 helicopters—5 percent, 10 percent; it might
be perfectly reasonable. But when you sell 489 helicopters, when
vou sell them under the circumstances, that it seems to me that that
is a very happy commission indeed, particularly when, as you
point out, the costs are probably less than half a million dollars.
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- Mr. Arsins. Well, sir, on a normal sale of those 5 helicopters,
the representative would receive probably 6 percent. Now, here he
receives six-tenths of 1 percent.

Senator RirerLe. Would the Chairman yield at that point?

The Cmarrman. My time is up. Would Senator Schmitt permit
me to yield time without taking 1t out of his time?

Senator ScamrrT. I’'m very generous.

Senator Riecre. I thank the Senator. He normally is very gen-
erous. .

On this letter or memo from Sylvester that you were trying to
read from earlier—and I agree that it is hard to read from—but I
noticed here on one of the points it says, “Sylvester advises that
agent’s commission typically runs 5 dash to T14 percent of the
contract price.”

1 assume that sort of fits the range of what you say is the stand-
ard sort of 6-percent figure. Now, I can understand, it is not hard
for me to understand, when you are using your own money to pay
the commission, that you would have liked to pay the smallest
possible commission that you can get away with. And I'm not sur-
prised that you went in with a very lean, sort of tight-fisted sort of
suggestion of $1,000 a helicopter.

But it’s also not surprising to me that in terms of the length of
time that it involved here; in terms of the buildup and the de-
velopment of this sales environment; and finally, cashing in on
this big order, and negotiating a commission, which is in a sense
to relieve you of the obligation of the court suit, when you might in
fact end up paying more, when you come away paying six-tenths
of 1 percent; I don’t think that 1s an excessive amount in light of
these facts.

Tt is a matter of judgment. But it just seems to me that if it
were a figure of $20 million or $40 million or something that clearly
stuck out like a sore thumb, I think that would be one thing that,
on the face of it, would make it fishy.

But it seems to me that the amount here is within the bounds of
reason, in terms of the case-facts that we have in front of us.

Now, that is just my own judgment, and I thank the Senator for

vielding.
" Mr. Arxns. You know, Senator, if you have read the various
stories that have appeared in the press over the last 2 or 3 years
about commissions and the amounts that have been paid, this com-
mission would be much, much lower than anyone of those you’ve
seen in the press.

The CrARMAN. Senator Schmitt.

Senator Scuwmrrr. Mr. Atkins, did you ever have an opinion ex-
pressed by Mr. Miller about this figure of $2.95 million?

Mr. Arsans, Yes. We talked about it considerably. In fact, as
we went through amendments 1, 2, and 3, we talked about it. T pretty
much set myself a target somewhere in the $3 million area, and he
recognized I was aiming in that area.
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The representative, on the other hand, I think was looking for
‘something like $5 million. And we settled at this $2.95 million,
after a very, very hard negotiation.

Senator ScumrrT. And the representative might have expected
even more than $5 million, might they, based on previous amend-
ments, such as the 2.5 percent?

Mr. Arkins. In addition to that, Senator, since that time we’ve
received at least an additional $1 billion in business that brought
the commission down two-tenths of 1 percent.

Senator Scamrrr. Why do you think Air Taxi agreed to $2.95
million ? :

Mr. Arrins. I think they agreed to it because they understood
we were going to pay it out of our profit. I think that is the main
reason. And, of course, we are pretty good negotiators, and we
were concerned about the fact that we were paying it out of our
own pocket. And I think they took that into consideration in mak-
ing their decision.

Senator Scamrrr. What do you think, if they had wanted to
insist on the 2.5 percent, what would have been your comeback
position ?

Mr. Arkins. T think if they were going to insist on the 2.5 per-
cent, we might as well have taken them to court.

Senator Scumrrr. And what would have been the basis for your
argument? What would you have done in court?

Mr. Arkixs. Well, by the time we got to this, we were down to
1 percent, because amendment 2 was 1 percent, and between the 1
percent and the $2.95 million, there must have been a way to
compromise that, probably.

Senator Scamrrt. Do you think you could have won that case in
court ?

Mr. Arrins. T don’t know, sir, T really don't.

Senator Scmmrrr. Wouldn’t it have been tough to get out of
that amendment, No. 2?

Mr. Arkins. It would be, and especially when 1 percent is not a
very large commission. If you will check on any of the big avia-
tion programs, you’ll find that they have ranged anywheres from
3 to T4 to 10 percent. So it was a pretty negligible commission,
considering the size of the sale.

Senator Scmmrrr. Mr. Atkins, were you aware of Mr. Miller’s
request for the general counsel—and T apologize, every time T
start to use your name, sir—I’m not sure, but were you aware of
the request for another look at that $2.95 million payment, to see
if there might not have been some problem with the ownership of
Air Taxi?

Mr. Argins. Well, T don’t believe the thought was, there was
anything wrong with the ownership of Air Taxi. I believe that
Touch Ground was about to do a registration statement, or some-
thing of that type, and Mr. Soutter considered the fact that he
should have some kind of review of the Iranian commission. And
he came down to the plant with Mr. Ames, and he conducted his
review, and in the course of that, T talked with him, and several
of the people involved in the sale talked with him.
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Senator Scamrrr. And at that time, because you had no knowl-
edge, and the people with whom you talked had no knowledge of
this alleged association, by General Khatami with Air Taxi, that
was never brought up as a subject; is that correct? .

Mr. Argins. That is correct. To the best of my knowledge, it
was not brought up.

Now, I was not with him all the time he was in Fort Worth. But
as far as T know, it was not brought up.

‘Senator Scamrrr. And in your dealings in Iran—and you’ve been
over there how many times?

Mr. Arrins. Twenty-five; twice by the time we made the first
sale but I've been there 25 times since.

Senator Scamrirr. And prior to that discussion on the relook at
the 2.95, you have been there many times?

Mr. Arxins. Oh, yes, sir.

Senator Scumrrr. And you've never heard any of these things
that the staff has come up with that tend to indicate, at any rate,
that Khatami’s association with Air Taxi was common knowledge?

Mr. Argins. That’s right. And 1 looked through some of those
names that I heard. Most of them I don’t know.

Senator Scuamrrt., Some of them imply ownership; some of them
just imply association or control or something like that.

Mr. Arrins. They sounded like rumors that were going around
in the community.

Senator Scamrrr. But would it be your impression that a man
of Khatami’s position in the Iranian government even without a
financial interest, might exercise some influence over Air Taxi?

Mr. Argins. 1 would not think so. At one point way back he,
of course, was also in charge of civilian air matters. But I guess
for most of the years I've been going over there, he’s only held the
one job of commanding general of the Air Force.

Senator Scamrrr. Mr. Chairman, T have no further questions. T
would yield to my colleague from Massachusetts, if he wishes.

Senator BrooxE. Just one or two questions.

So far Mr. Atkins, all we have is a statement by Mr. Bell that
he told Mr. Jose, and that they subsequently went to Mr. Ducayet.

Mr. Argins. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooke. And Mr. Ducayet does not recall that, and now
you say that you had no knowledge of that.

Mr. Argins. That’s correct.

Senator Brooxe. And Mr. Miller at no time discussed Air Taxi or
General Khatami’s ownership of it with you.

Mr. Arkins. No, sir.

Senator Brookk. To your knowledge, no one—you never dis-
cussed it with anyone in your organization; is that correct?

Mr. Arxins. Did Mr. Miller discuss it with anyone in the or-
ganization ?

Senator Brooxe. That’s correct.

Mr. Arkins. To my knowledge, that’s correct. _

Senator Brooxk. To the best of your recollection Mr. Miller
%ad'no knowledge that General Khatami was the owner of Air

axi.
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Mr. Arrins, That’s correct, sir,

Senator Brooxe. And when you were in Iran and met with
General Khatami nothing at all was discussed about the ownership
of Air Taxi?

Mr. Arrins. That’s correct, sir.

Senator Brooke. And all you've ever heard, to your knowledge,
are rumors, as you have so classified them?

Mr: ATKINS. Well, I've never heard any of those rumors di-
rectly. I’ve read some of them in some of these reports, but I've
never heard:them directly.

Senator Brookr. Prior to reading them in these reports, with
Mr. Miller being nominated for the Federal Reserve, did you hear
any rumors to that effect?

Mr. Arkixs. No, sir.

Senator Broore. Did you ever have any conversations with Mr.
Ducayet relative to the ownership of Air Taxi?

Mr. Argixs. No, sir. Well, Mr. Ducayet was with us through the
vear 1972, and basically I was handling the running program,
and T kept him updated on the program as it progressed, and he
recognized what we were doing on amendments 1 and 2 and so forth.

Senator Brooxe. Why did your general counsel conduct an in-
vestigation ?

Mr. Argins. I believe because he was going into a registration
statement.

Senator Broore. There is no dlrectlon of any official of Textron
or Bell Helicopter to your knowledge?

Mr. Arrins. Sir, you will have to ask Mr. Soutter about that.

Senator Brooxe. It certainly was not at your direction.

Mr. Arrixns. That is correct.

Senator Brooxe. Did you receive any report from Mr. Soutter?

Mr. Arriwxs, No, sir, I did not.

Senator Brookr. Did you ever see a report from Mr. Soutter?

Mr. Arrixs. Thave recently.

Senator Brooke. Prior to the nomination?

Mr. Arrixs. No, sir, I never saw the report prior to the nomi-
nation.

Senator Brooke. Do you have any knowledge as to why Textron
did not cooperate with the SEC in the voluntary disclosure?

Mr. Arrins. T think, sir, the main reason that we did not volun-
teer was that we all thought we have a marketing organization
around the world; we have 40 of these representatives; and we think
we have made payments only properly, and as far as we know none
of this money has been used for unlawful purposes. So, therefore,
there did not appear to be any reason to report it.

Senator Brookr. There was nothing questionable?

Mr. Arrins. That’s right, sir.

Senator Brooxr. And therefore, you felt that since there was
nothing mwm‘mnable, there was no necessity for you to cooperate
with the SEC in voluntary disclosure?

My, Arrr~s. That’s right, sir.
Senator Brooxr. Do you remember William French?
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Mr. Arkins. I've never met Mr. French.

Senator Brookr. Do you know that he did represent Bell Heli-
copter in Iran during the 1960’s?

Mr. Argins. I did not know it until this investigation had
started. In fact, I was not questioned about it at Fort Worth and
later, when I heard about International Consultants, I did not
even know that Mr. French would be the man. So, I have no knowl-
edge of Mr. French.

Senator Brooke. You did not know that Mr. Bell represented
Mr. French until this investigation? And yow're talking about the
committee’s investigation?

Mr. Arkins. Correct.

Senator Brooxr. Do you know anything about authorizing travel
by Bell officials to Iran in 1967 to 1nvest10fate the alleged ownershlp
of General Khatami’s interest in Air Taxi?

Mr. Arxins. In 1970%

Senator Brooxe. 1967.

Mr. Arkins. I probably knew that a team had gone out to Iran.
T can’t say that I knew that they were investigating General Khat-
ami.

Senator Brooxe. Did you know the purpose for this trip to Iran?

Mr. Arrins. Yes; I would say that they were looking at the
representative situation and attempting to decide what to do.

Senator Brooxe. Well we have evidence that they went to Iran
for the purpose of investigating the alleged ownership of General
Khatami in Air Taxi.

Mr. Atrins. Yes, sir, that is what Mr. Jose said.

Senator Brooxe. Well, if you knew that, isn’t that contradictory
to what you just said, that you never heard of any ownership of
General Khatami until the committee investigation into it?

Mr. Arrins. No, sir, I don’t think that was disclosed to me that
they were going out there to investigate that General Khatami was
-a part-owner of Air Taxi.

Senator BrooxEe. You just suggested that to the committee just a
minute ago. You just said that you did know. I'm not quite clear.
T’'m not trymtr to confuse you; I just want to get the facts.

Mr. Arrins. Well, T did not recognize that that question was
up in the air.

Senator Brooxr. Well, what did you think they went for?

Mr. Arrins. Well, they were going out to look at a new repre-
sentative. T think T probably had heard that Mr. French was per-
sona non grata and that seemed to be a perfectly reasonable thing
to do. But T don’t think they ever came to me and said, “We are
looking at General Khatami and his connection with Air Taxi.”

Senator Brooxr. Did you know that General Khatami was the
subiect of their inquiry?

Mr. Arxins. I would say, Senator Brooke, that in 1967 T did not
even recognize that General Khatami was chief of the Iranian Air
Force.

Senator Brookr. Well, that might be true, but that is not really
responsive to my questlon whether he was or whether he was not.
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The question I asked is whether you knew that the team went there
to investigate the alleged ownership of Air Taxi by General Khat-
ami?

Mr. Arxins. No, sir, I did not know that.

Senator Brooke. Do you recall the reason why Mr. French’s
agency agreement was terminated by Bell Helicopter?

Mr. Arkins. Actually, as I say, I think I knew that we had an
agent that was persona non grata in Iran, and I think that is about
what I knew about it, and I would expect that if that were the
situation that he would be terminated.

But, again, Senator, the big thing here is that so small amount
of our business was Iran or Asian that the management of the
company did not put a lot of emphasis on that business at that
timeframe.

T testified before I think we sold 15 transports in all of Asia in
4 years. So, that was not a burning fire with us. We were fighting
the battle of trying to get 2,000 ships for the U.S. Army, and I was
in the middle of the production operations, and I really was not
worried about some representative in Iran at that point.

Senator Scumrrr. If the Senator would yield—they were also
trying to get NASA to buy a lunar flying machine.

Mr. Argins. And we did, too.

Senator Scumrrr. Well, you got them to consider—I mean the
backpack machine.

Mr. Arcins. That was the Buffalo plant that was doing that, but
we have the XV-15 flying for NASA right now.

Senator Brooke. Well, I can understand that the volume of the
business was so low that certainly the level of the vice-president or
the president of the company and certainly the president of the
parent company may not have any information.

Actnally, though, at one time there was the question of this fee
or commission being in the neighborhood of $6 to $10 million.

Mr. Argins. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooke. Before negotiations.

Mr. ATrins. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. And I would suspect that that might be a suffi-
ciently large sum of money to require the attention of the group
vice-president and maybe the president of the company.

Mr. Arkins. Well, sir, I think I’ve testified that Mr. Miller and
probably Mr. Ames, both—Mr. Miller probably recognized amend-
ment 1 and 2; Mr. Ames and Mr. Miller recognized amendment
No. 3. And T did talk to them about it and T did scope it with
them, and T did background them in what we were doing.

We operate, Senator Brooke, on the basis that we bring to Tex-
tron the unusual things, the things that flow in the normal course
of business we would not bring to Textron.

But, for example, we just had a major meeting on a major re-
search and development program that we want to conduct, and our
exposure on this thing is going to be $100 or $150 million. Now,
that is the kind of thing that we like to bring to Textron.

We would also bring to Textron something like our capital ex-
penditure budget, and we will, say, for the next year we want to
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spend $10- $20- $30 million, whatever it is, and that would go
before Textron. But basically they gave a great amount of autonomy
to the presidents, and the normal selection of a representative or
something of that type would not be something that we would bring
to them.

Senator Brooke. Well, I won’t pursue the questioning any
longer, except to say that it is not always the dollar volume that is
involved. There is the matter of the integrity of the company, and
as you said when you first addressed the chair, you are personally
concerned and your corporation is concerned about the corporate
integrity as well as individual integrity. And it seems to me that
if General Xhatami’s interest in Air Taxi were a matter of corpo-
rate integrity, it was also a matter of, as Mr. Ducayet and Mr.
Jose both testified, being contrary to a corporate policy against
dealing with any sort of kickback arrangement and that it would
be a matter that would merit not only the attention of the presi-
dent of the company but of the board of directors. And if I were
sitting on the board, I would certainly want to know about the
matter that concerned the integrity of the corporation and, poten-
tially, the future life of the corporation.

Mr. Arrins. Yes, sir, and I think you brought up the very
reason that I discussed the whole thing with Mr. Miller and Mr.
Ames. The amount of money—I make $20 million decisions every
day of the week, but here was something that was a little bit differ-
ent, and that is why I fully disclosed it to them before we carried
it out.

The Crairman. Before I yield to Senator Reigle I would just
like to make one quick observation and ask for your reaction to it.

I think all of us, Mr. Atkins, are impressed by your obvious com-
petence and intelligebe. You are clearly a very able man. I think
Textron and Bell are very fortunate to have you as a top execu-
tive, and as soon as I looked at the transcript of your testimony
before us, I was very impressed.

But I cannot understand, for the life of me, how a man who is
as alert and intelligent and aware as you are could go to Iran 25
times and not hear about Khatami’s ownership, in view of all of
the documentation we have.

T've got an affidavit here from Harold L. Price, stating that,
“General Khatami informed me in late 1969, early 1970, that he
had an interest in Air Taxi.” The political and military affairs
officer in Teheran, Mr. Rouse, said he knew it in 1968 and 1972;
and furthermore, it was widely assumed among Iranians and U.S.
businessmen with defense industries that Khatami did have an
ownership in Air Taxi.

The deputy chief of mission in Iran said he knew it in 1969. The
counselor of economic affairs knew it and said it was fairly com-
mon knowledge in the U.S. and Iranian aviation circles.

The commercial attache, Mr. Wesley, said it was an accepted fact
by those in the aerospace business and those doing business with
Air Taxi.

And Ambassador Andrew Trabor said he knew about it. Former
General Hamilton A. Twitchell, chief of the military adviser group
in Iran, knew about it.
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It seems to be such common knowledge among these groups, and
‘they specified that in your business it was well known that General
Khatami was an ownership of Air Taxi.

And yet, with your awareness, your sensitivity, your concern
about this sale, and the fact that you were dealing with Air Taxi,
you did not know it.

How do you explain that?

Mr. Arxins. Well, Senator, I think this. By the end of 1972, I
had been in the country twice. That is when the sale was concluded.

The Cmarrman. Well, you said you did not know it until 2 weeks
ago.

Mr. Arxins. Yes, sir. But let me go on.

About that time, to me, there was a decided change in the morale
of the way business was being done in Iran. Now, these rumors
might have been going around in these circles, and I could not keep
track of all the names you were talking about, but the only one
I knew on that list was Mr. Miklos, and I know he did not bring
it up to me.

General Twitchell knew we were selling the program, and he
knew that Air Taxi was involved as our representative, I'm sure,
and I don’t think that he ever—I don’t think I ever met General
Twitchell, but some of our people did.

So, what was common, perhaps, inside the embassy in Teheran
was not necessarily common to somebody like myself who came to
the country on a spot occasion.

The Cmamrman. Well, they’re saying it was common among avia-
tion interests and aerospace people.

Mr. Arxrxs. Well, I don’t know what they mean there.

The CumamrMmax. How about General Jablonsky? Do you know
him?

Mr. Arrixs. I think T met him once in Fort Worth.

The Cmairmax. Does he have a reputation for integrity and
honesty ?

Mr, Arrivs. He certainly has.

The CuarrmaN. He said, “I heard General Khatami was chair-
man of the board of directors of Air Taxi.” He went on to say that,
“T first heard that General Khatami was chairman of Air Taxi in
approximately 1966.” and so on.

How about General Price? Do you know him?

Mr. Argixs. I don’t know General Price.

Senator Scamrrr. I can, in a way, sympathize, although T am
far from finished with questioning of future witnesses, but T can
sympathize with Mr. Atkins, that you might not have found out,
and T doubt if you had quite the staff investigation looking for this
that we have had.

Tt is conceivable that on 2 visits and maybe even on 25 visits that
this subjeet would not come up. I, at least can conceive of that
hapnening.

Mr. Arxivs. And you know, it is 6 years in hindsight, too, Sen-
ator. and that makes a big difference.

The CriatTRMAN. Senator Riegle.

Senator RieerE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Then, in 1973—you were in 1972 and I gather you may have made
orientation trips to Iran before, but then in 1973 you got this Dun
& DBradstreet—somebody in the company did.

Mr. Arxins. That was in 1970,

Senator Riecre. In 1970 the company got what they felt was an.
authoritative crosscheck on who owned Air Taxi, so it is not as
though you did not have hard evidence to the contrary of the
supposmons that have been put here about General Khatami’s
involvement.

So, in_other words, you went in, presumably on the strength of
mdependent expertise that you would normally turn to on owner-
ship so you would have in hand something that would be exactly
contrary to what now—sort of the rumor mill and the people that
we've located say that they thought or they had heard or they were
generally in the belief of the situation at that particular time.

But what you've testified to—and I listened very carefully to the
way you responded and you have not been equivocal-—in other
words, I have not heard you hedging in terms of saying that you
are clear in your own mind that this issue never arose to you from
anybody within your company or from anybody outside your com-
pany.

Mr. Arxins. That’s correct, sir.

Senator Rizcre. Well, I think that is significant, and it also
seems interesting to me that as a company you are still not sure
today, you are still expressing doubts as to what exactly may have
been the role of General Khatami in this whole scheme of things.
And he is not alive anymore. So, 1 assume that, despite the thor-
oughness of the investigations, we have not been able to get a hold
of his estate in terms: of what happened to the disposition of his
assets upon his death or what they may have been.

But, insofar as I know, we do not have an ironclad case that can
resolve for yon the question that still remains in your own mind
as to exactly what his role may or may not have been with respect
to an ownership interest, a cancelled check, an endorsed, that was
cash to go, notwithstanding.

Now, it’s also swnlﬁcqnt to me that you were willing to go to
court and considered going to court to beat down the Tranians on
this commission.

Mr. Arxixs. That’s right.

Senator RiecrLe. And I can understand why. I mean, the logic of
that makes sense to me. It was coming out of your own profits.
You were prepared to drive a tough bargain and you drove as
tough a bargain as you could, and you had contemplated and were
prepared to go to court if you conld not exact the figure that you
folt was less than—that was a better break for you than what you
thought a court would give vou.

Now, it scems to me that if we were to take the reverse supposi-
tion that somehow everybody in Textron was wired into the fact
that Khatami was part of the deal and we can draw all of the
negative and sort of scheming inferences that that requires, it
seems to me that you would have been very disinclined to think
about going to court, that you would have been much more in-
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clined to pay whatever you had to pay to keep from going to
court, that your whole impulse would have been to steer clear of
that no matfer what and that would not have put you in a strong
position to drive a tough bargain. And, as a matter of fact, you
drove, I think, a remarkably tough bargain.

And T think that if anybody were to try to decide whether the
people who negotiated finally the commission for Air Taxi would
be entitled to a “Golden Fleece Award,” that they would not qual-
ify because the percentage commission just does not qualify, ac-
cording to the “Golden Fleece Award” standards that I normally
see used, to make this a large enough figure percentagewise or in
absolute dollars to have it look like, in effect, that it was an extor-
tion or a payoff or an under-the-table deal.

And the picture that emerges to me is that you are being very
Thardnosed about it. You were prepared to go to court, to go to the
‘mat on this thing, to beat down this commission to the lowest pos-
sible level, and I think the figure that you finally arrived at was
‘pretty much a bargain for your company when all was said and
‘done, considering, as you said, not just the magnitude of the first
'sale—500 units 1s a big sale, especially in a market where you had
sold 15 transport planes over a 4-year period in an entire sector
-0f the globe.

So, this was a major breakthrough for you, and I think it is
also significant that, as a followon, you have done an additional
billion dollars worth of business. So, this has been a very substan-
tial piece of work on your part.

All T’m saying is if somebody wants to build a case on circum-
stantial evidence, it seems to me that one could argue that if you’re
going to construct such a case that your behavior along the line
would have been radically different than it was, In other words,
that it is not enough to simply draw an assertion here that, be-
cause this man may or may not have been involved in the picture,
that the company knew about it and behaved improperly.

Tt seems to me there would of had to have been a consistent be-
havior by the company that would reflect the fact that you knew
you were in that kind of an arrangement; that you were very sensi-
tive about it; that you would go to great lengths to keep it hidden,
and so forth; when in fact your behavior pattern, from day one, has
been totally the reverse of that—totally the reverse of that.

And I would hope, as we have got other situations, frankly, with
other nominees—after the fact that this Administration has gotten
into some difficulty—whose circumstances were profoundly differ-
ent, where the behavior patterns I think warranted a supposition
that somebody did not behave properly—but I don’t find that here;
and others may—and I would certain respect the right of people
here to reach their own judgments.

But in any event, in terms of a very careful tracking through of
the facts, I have not been able to establish the fact that the behavior
patterns show the presumptions of deceipt, of lying, of double-
dealing, and everything that presumably would have to work its
way, level through level of the company, and finally up to Mr.
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Miller, who one would have to believe would be coming in before
this committee and putting his entire career, and professional and
private reputation on the line, and basically just out-and-out not
telling the truth—I mean, there not only isn’t any evidence to sup-
port that—and I'm talking about Mr. Miller’s honesty and in-
tegrity—there isn’t any evidence to support that; not a shred, that
I can see.

And T would be happy to be challenged on that point, but I don’t
think the case of the pattern of circumstantial behavior or actual
practical factual behavior, coming forward through this whole train
of events, can begin to support the assertion that somehow there is
a giant fraud being put forward here to try to induce people to
believe that he in fact knew what was going on, and in any way,
shape, or form condoned it.

T just think the exact reverse supposition is the deserved one. And
I think the committee record now bears that out.

Mr. Arkixs. Thank you, sir.

The Cuamrman. Unless there are further questions, I want to
thank you very much, Mr. Atkins. On behalf of all the Senators
here, I want to say that you are an excellent witness, and certainly
are an able man. We appreciate what you have said, and we also
appreciate—we are all sensitive to the very trying effect this must
have on you and the people at Bell and at Textron.

It is very tough, and it is too bad that this has to happen. But
you can understand our responsibility, and the fact that we have
to pursue this, and we intend to do so.

Mr. Arkins. Senator Proxmire, there’s one thought T had. Tt is:
Why can’t investigations of this type be carried on, and the facts
not disclosed. until they are all in, so we don’t have a lot of supposi-
tions out in the press that turn out to be untrue?

The Caarman. Well, T will tell you why. If you had been in the
Senate as long as T have—over 20 years—you would find that, boy,
if vou talk about suppositions when you are open—we had a meet-
ing here with 15 members, with all of their staff, and so forth. Some
of these rnmors would get out, and they would not be all of the facts
that are stated by the witnesses. They might be much worse.

T reallv think 1t is better to have an open session, in these circum-
stances. If we tried to conceal this, there would be leaks here and
there, and I think you would have been far more poorly served than
by an open one.

Mr. Arrins. We thank you for your time, and we thank your staff
for the wav in which they have conducted their investigation.

Senator RieeLe. Mr. Chairman, might I make one other observa-
tion before these witnesses go? And 1 agree with you, by the way,
that T think that if there is a question it has to be pursued.

T don’t think there is any doubt about the fact that if there is
a question. it has got to be dealt with in open session, and not in
closed session. So we are together on that.

But T just want to highlight a summary of the committee affidavit
of responses. We went around—the investigative staff went around
asking people about if they had even heard, in the hearsay category,
about Khatami’s interest in Air Taxi.
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And it is interesting: to note, for example, in the State Depart-
ment, of the people queried and we thought had reason to know, or
have heard that rumor, six said that they had heard this; seven
claimed that they had no knowledge whatsoever; and seven had
no reply.

Of military officers, there were two who-said that they had heard
this—

The Caamrman. That is now three.

N Senator Rieere. That is an adjustment to the chart that is printed
ere.

There were four who had no knowledge; there were nine who
had no reply.

Under AVSCOM, there were zero that had knowledge of this
supposition; there were 10 who did not; three with no reply.

And Textron, again, zero who had knowledge; there were 10 who
did not; and five who made no reply.

I simply want to put that in the record, because if the inference
were left that, somehow, there was this “unanimous body of in-
formed hearsay,” where people were basically all of the same mind,
that that would not be an accurate description of what the committee
record shows.

The CuatrmaN. If the Senator would just yield on that, T just
can’t resist pointing out that: obviously there are millions of Ameri-
cans who did not know this. All 15 members of this committee,
presumably all 100 members of the U.S. Senate included.

So the fact that the people in the State Department did not know
it—but what we’re trying to point out is that the people that were
in a position to know, we were told over and over again that this
was “reasonably common knowledge” among the people in the aero-
space industry in Iran.

Senator Rieere. But if the chairman would yield, T mean I don’
want the chairman discrediting the list of witnesses that the com-
mittee selected to talk to.

In other words, I assumed the people who were included in here
were asked because they were logical people to ask. We just didn’t
go out and grab people off the street.

In other words, these were people who presumably the questioning
would make sense to to put to them, as to whether or not they had
knowledge.

I mean, I have enough confidence in the staff to know that they
would not have included anybody in this question to which the
question was not relevant.

And so, in fact—I mean, if not, then this whole chart doesn’t mean
anvthing. But I’'m sure that that was their intent.

And T’m simply saying—Just to conclude, I'm simply saying that
there is not a pattern that shows that everyone who might have
heard this, when asked indicates that in fact they had.

As a matter of fact, less than half the people queried of those who
rither had knowledge or said they had heard of knowledge, or
didn’t, falls on that side of the argument. But then, if one adds in

the people who made no reply—I mean it is a very small number.
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I'm simply saying that you do not have a uniform universe of
people who were all traveling under this assumption, and yet the
committee’s document holds water. And I have to assume it does.

Senator Brooxe. Mr. Chairman, I just want to say: Earlier, I was
appalled. Now I am alarmed.

We are not dealing with “rumors”. We have not dealt with rumors.
I have paid no attention at all to what allegations there are against
Textron which the SEC might go into. That is not a subject matter
for this committee,

We know, as a matter of record, that at some time General Xha-
tami was an owner of Air Taxi. Our question only is: whether Mr.
Atkins or others knew it and transmitted it to Mr. Miller, If Mr.
Miller knew about it, he therefore did not tell the truth to this com-
mittee when he appeared before us.

So it is not a question of rumor. We’re not dealing in rumors;
we have facts that we’re dealing in, and that’s all we’re dealing with.
We're dealing with facts.

Now, I would agree that, so far as your testimony is concerned,
Mr. Atkins, you have denied that you had that knowledge and
transmitted it to Mr. Miller. Jose has said the same thing. Mr.
Ducayet has said the same thing. Mr. Bell has testified differently,
and I think he was a very honest, forthright witness, and didn’t have
any ulterior motives, and I believe that he told the truth. And Mr.
Jose., who also testified before us, said, “yes, that Mr. Bell had told
him”; and that is where it appears to stop.

But it was our job to find out where it stops, and that is all we're
doing. So we’re not dealing in rumors.

We’re not trying to, in any way, embarrass Textron, or Mr. Miller,
or anybody else. But we have got to find the facts—and that is all
we have been looking for.

Senator RircLe. Senator Brooke, would you yield at that point,
briefly ?

Because I don’t think it is quite that simple, frankly. I think there
has been some damage done—and T am not suggesting that it was
done intentionally—but I think people in this process have had their
reputations put substantially in question. Perhaps that was neces-
sary

Senator Brooxr. Whose reputation?

Senator Rimere. I think the people from Textron; T think Mr,
Miller’s. I think the whole purpose of the hearing is a test of Mr.
Miller’s reputation.

Senator Brooxe. Tt is a test of his credibility, not his reputation.

Senator Rixerr. I don’t think you can separate the two.

Senator Brooke. I think very clearly you can separate his repu-
tation from his credibility. His reputation has not been anything
bnt the finest. His testimony before us was nothing but the finest.
He was an excellent witness.

T think we all commended him on that. Tt was not until we found
out that there was some information of General Khatami’s owner-
ship of Air Taxi, which we had to look into, that we even questioned
whether he knew about it. And he will come back before us tomor-
row. But no one is attacking Mr. Miller’s reputation at all.
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There is a question raised as to what he knew. And we have no
evidence, from any source, as yet that I’ve heard, that Mr. Miller
knew anything about it, or in any way acted on any advice given
to him by any executive w1th1n his own company relative to General
Khatami’s relationship with Air Taxi.

I think 1t 1s as simple as that. I think you are making it more
difficult than it is.

Senator Rixcre. Well, just one other thought, Mr. Chairman, and
that is this: Mr. Atkins is still not sure, in his mind, Senator Brooke,
like you are sure in your mind, that General Khatami in fact owned
a chunk of Air Taxi up through, presumably, the time that he passed
away.

Senator Brooxe. He hasn’t seen the records I've seen. ,

Senator Rregre. Well, T think the fact that there is that differ-
ence, I think that is an important fact.

Senator BrookxEe. That’s why he’s not asking the questions.

Senator Riecre. 1 think it’s important, then, that whatever docu-
mentation, and whatever hard proof leads you to that final judg-
ment that in fact there was that ownership, that would be useful in
fact to transfer that to Mr. Atkins,

He’s had the committee record, and so there must be something
in excess to what has been made part of the public print that he has
not vet had access to.

But I think it would be useful for them-—he, and others, to have
that. Because 1 think we very much have put the reputation of the
company to a very severe test.

Senator Brooxe. If he saw the records, that should not alter his
testimony. He is testifying as to what he knew, of his own knowledge.

Senator Rircre. I Would like him, Senator Brooke, if you have
seen evidence that convinces you beyond any doubt whatsoever that
Khatami owned part of Air Taxi, and Mr. Atkins who has been here
as a very cooperative witness has not seen that and has not yet been
able to reach the same conclusions you’ve reached, I think it would
be reasonable to give him whatever it is that you've had access to
that led you to that conclusion so that he might come to the same
conclusion.

Senator Brooxe. I think that’s preposterous. He’s not going to
make a decision as to whether he’s going to vote on the confirmation
of Mr. Miller, at all. He’s made his testimony. He’s told us what he
knows. That’s all he has to tell us. He doesn’t have to look at our
documents, or anything of that nature.

He said he never saw the documents. Didn’t you say that?

Mr. ATkINs. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. You had no knowledge of them. You did not see
the CTA documents. You did not see the Defense Department docu-
ments. You did not know of all of these names that Senator Prox-
mire read off to you. You had no knowledge of that at all. Isn’t that
correct ?

Now to show you the documents and to say “well, now you have
know]edge of it in hindsight,” that would be of no value to this
committee at all.
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Isn’t that correct, Mr. Atkins?

Mr. Arrins. Yes, I have not seen the documents.

The Cmarrman. Mr. Atkins, I want to thank you very much. I
:appreciate your testimony.

Our final witness today is Mr. Thomas Soutter, vice president and
‘general counsel of Textron.

Mr. Soutter, we are honored to have you. And, Mr. Soutter, do
_you have any statement you would like to make initially ¢

Mr. Sourrer. No, I don’t, Senator.

The Cumamrmax. Well, before we begin questioning you, would
‘you give us briefly, maybe in just a minute or two, your association
with Textron and Bell and how long you’ve been there, and your
positions of responsibilities and so forth.

" But first, would you raise your right hand, sir.

Do you swear that the testimony you are about to give will be the
‘truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

Mr., Souvrrek. I do, sir.

The CrarmaN. Be seated. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS SOUTTER, VICE PRESIDENT AND
GENERAL COUNSEL, TEXTRON

The Cumairman. Now would you go ahead and enlighten us on
_your association with Textron, Bell, and with Mr. Miller?

Mr. SouTTER. 1 have been employed as an employee with Textron
:since late 1968, and I have been vice president and general counsel
.of Textron since 1973,

The Cuamyman. What is your responsibility as general counsel?

Mr. Sourrer. I’m the chief legal officer of the corporation.

The Cuamrman. All right, sir, in 1975, did Textron conduct an
‘investigation into whethere had been any improper illegal pay-
‘ments made by Textron’s overseas representatives?

Mr. SovrTER. No, sir, not a full investigation. I did, in fact, make
:an investigation of the payment of the $2.9 million to Air Taxi.

The Cuamrman. You did what, sir?

Mr. Sourrer. I made a specific investigation of the payment of
“the $2.9 million to Air Taxi.

The Cumarman. And how was that investigation initiated ?

What was the purpose of it?

Mr. Sourrer. The purpose of it was just to confirm in my own
mind the bona fides of the transaction which had been described to
‘me as a bona fide, legitimate settlement of a representative’s com-
-mission obligation.

The CHarrmaN. You say, in your own mind. Did Mr. Miller in-
~struct you to make the investigation?

Mr. Sourrer. I think perhaps the initiative came from me. He
.certainly agreed and concurred that I could go—would be free to
go to Bell to make that investigation.

The Curatkman. Precisely what was the role that Mr. Miller played
‘in this investigation ¢
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You say, you thought of making the investigation; you suggested.
it to Mr. Miller; and he told you to go ahead?

Mr. Sourrer. Well, I think it was my idea. I think I probably
discussed it first with the group officer, Mr. Ames. I’'m not sure
whether I told Mr.- Ames and Mr. Miller in advance that I was.
going, but it would not have been unusual for me to say we were-
going down, and this was what was on my mind and that I wanted
to look into it.

The Crmamrmax. How did you happen to pick out this particular
matter, this $2.9 million payment?

Mr. Sourter. I asked a limited number of questions within the
company to ascertain where might be sensitive areas that ought to-
be looked into, and this seemed to be the largest.

The Cuarman. Who did you ask?

Mr. Sourrer. I’'m sure I spoke at one time to Mr. Miller and Mr.
Collinson and maybe also to Mr. Ames and possibly other officers.

The Cratrman. Did Mr. Miller bring up the $2.9 million?

Mr. Sourrer. He was aware of it. He did not single it out for me.

The Cumamrman. Did you tell him you were going to investigate
that particular area?

Mr. Sourter. I'm not sure when I told him, when T reported back
or that he simply became aware that I was going down.

The Cuatrman. Was this because of—1I think I instigated an in-
vestigation of the top 25 defense contractors back about that time.
Was this investigation related to that initiaive on my part at all?

Mr. Soorrer. A memorandum that was in the file, which T pre-
pared, said indeed that that was part of the reason that I was
concerned,

Others have testified—and it is correct—that we were about to-
undergo a registration statement for a public offering of some deben-
tures, at that time the Iranian business becoming a substantial part
of our business, and I thought the underwriters would want to ask
questions in the course of their due diligence.

The Cmamman. You were about to make a public offering; is that
right?

Mr. SouTrTEr. Yes, sir.

The Crairman. In connection with that, you wanted to have the
information available so that if it was necessary to disclose that
information in the public offering, you would be informed as to what
you had to disclose?

Mr. Sovrrer. That is correct—as well as to answer the under-
writers questions in their due diligence.

The Cramyan. Now, would you describe to the committee who-
actually conducted the investigation and the scope of that investi-
gation.
~ Were you alone? Did you go down there by yourself?

Mr. Sourrer. I went down to Bell, and T don’t remember whether
T went with Mr. Ames or not. But in any event, he joined me there.

The people with whom I discussed the matter were Mr. Atkins,
Mr. Farmer

The Cuarrman. Well, Mr. Ames, as I understand it, was Mr.
Aliller’s successor as the vice president in charge of aerospace; is
that right?
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Mr. SouTTER. Yes sir; or at least as the group officer for Bell Heli-
-copter; yes sir.

The Cmairman. You say that Mr. Ames accompanied you?

Mz, SourtEr. I don’t remember. I think we may have met there.

The CHamrMAN. Now, when you were there you interrogated what
-officials of Bell Helicopter?

Mr. SourtER. My recollection of the meeting is with Mr. Atkins,
My, Farmer, and Mr. Rudning.

The Cramrman, Any others?

Mr. Sourrer. No, str.

The Crarmyax. How Iong did the investigation last?

Mr. Sourrer. It was either parts of 2 days or 1 full day.

The Cramrman. And the investigation was confined to the $2.95
million; is that right?

Mr. Sourrer. Yes, sir, it was.

The Cuarrmax. Were there any documents that you reviewed in
-connection with this investigation?

Mr. SourTER. Yes sir.

I was shown a series of documents that led through the entire
pavment. I was shown the 1968 agreement with Air Taxi. I believe
there was a subsequent one in 1970. T was shown the three amend-
ments to the 1970 amendment. I was shown the Certificate of Au-
thority which legalized—showing Mr. Zanganeh’s authority to act.
I saw receipts for checks which had been drawn.

The Caamman. Now, Mr. Soutter, I want to be fair to you, but
it seems to me that from what I’ve heard about this investigation,
that it was an extraordinarily limited investigation under all the
-circumstances given that partlcular time. This was not an exhaus-
tive, thorough investigation, and it was not the kind of investigation
that was conducted at that time by other corporations.

For example, it was not conducted under the direction of a com-
‘mittee of outside directors; is that correct?

Mr. Sourrer. That is correct, sir.

The Cuamarax. Outside counsel was not retained to assist or to
«direct the investigation in any way.

Mr. SourTER. \To, sir. I was doing it myself.

The Cratrmax. Outside auditors were not retained to assist.

Mr. Souvrrer. That is also correct.

The Cuamraan. Was any audit made in connection with the in-
“vestigation ?

Mr. Sourrer. Audit in the accounting sense?

The Cmamrman. Yes, sir.

Mr. SourTtEr. Not to my knowledge, although in the course of the
investigation it became clear to me that Arthur Young did in fact
know—and it was recorded on our books.

The CaarMaN. Were you aware that about the same time or sub-
sequent thereto many corporatlonq were conducting internal investi-

eations in connection with their disclosure responsibilities under the
Tederal securities laws and elements of independence have been in-
jected into many of those investigations through committees of
outeide directors and the hiring of outside counsel as advisors and
s0 forth?
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Mr. Sourrer. Yes, sir, I was aware,

The CrARMAN. Were you aware that the reason that many of the
corporations introduced such elements of independence into their
investigation was that there was a concern that they really could
not depend on internal corporate people to investigate themselves
when they might be the very people who had engaged in the im-
proper activities?

Mr. Sourrer. That could be, sir.

I'm sorry, sir, I’ve lost the threads of the question.

The Caamrman. Well, the question was, were you aware that out-:
side people were called in to make the investigation inasmuch as
when you have insiders, and you were an insider—you were em-
ployed by Textron and Bell—that they might be the very people
who engaged in the improper activities?

Mr. SourtER. Yes, sir, I’ve heard that.

The CratrMan. And were you aware that many of those same:
corporations were conducting extensive personal interviews both
domestically and abroad and extensive document reviews?

Mr. Sourter. Yes, I've also heard that, Senator.

The Cramman. Now, in the course of the 4-day investigation at
Fort Worth and the 4-day investigation up here and the subpoenaing
of the records, our staff has uncovered a great deal of information,
including knowledge by employees of Bell Helicopter, that there
were at least rumors—Mr. Jose has testified to that effect, and others
who were subordinate to him knew that there had been discussions
of Mr. Khatami’s ownership of Air Taxi.

Mr. SourrEr. I understand that.

The Crrarrman. Now, you confined your investigation to only three
people: Atkins, Farmer, and Rudning.

Mr. Souvrrer. Yes, sir. Those were the people who had firsthand
knowledge of the transactions with Air Taxi and the payment and
the negotiation of the settlement that was reached with them. I had
no reason in the course of my day or parts of 2 days—call it a full
day in all—to doubt what I was hearing—what they told me and
what the documents that they provided to me said exactly.

The Cramrman. Mr. Soutter, that seems like a very limited, abbre-
viated, inadequate investigation. Perhaps in hindsight, maybe it’s
not fair to you to make that assertion, but in view of the remark-
ably thorough investigations made by corporations like City Service,
Bristol Myers, Merck, Anderson Clayton, the Williams Companies,
J. Weingerten, Investment Engineering, and a number of others,
that this seems to be a very limited and T might say superficial in-
vestigation.

What would be your response to that?

Mr. SourrER. Let me say, Senator, that T believe we thought, as a
management team, that we had the personnel and the policies in
place that should have been down throughout the organization to
assure that there would not be questionable payments.

The Cramrman. We've had testimony just today from Mr. Ducayet
and Mr. Jose that there was no written policy about not paying
commissions to foreign officials; understood, hut no policies in place,
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no basis on which that kind of—and no basis upon which that kind
of conduct could have been brought.

Mr. Sourter. I frankly believe that all senior management at Tex-
tron and its divisions would know instinctively and intuitively that
that is behavior that would not be condoned.

The CHarman. “Instinctively and intuitively”?

Mr. Sourrer. Yes, sir.

The Crairman. In other words, they would know without being
told by a kind of osmosis?

Mr. Sourrer. Yes, sir, 1 think so.

The Cuoairman. Well, as you know, there were some 300 cor-
porations who have admitted that they made improper payments,
so 1t is not as if this is something that was not being done overseas.

It seems to me, absent a written policy, absent from procedures,
there would be no way of your knowing that your people were fol-
lowing policies which undoubtedly you espoused.

Mr. Sourter. 1 do espouse them. Textron espouses them. In addi-
tion to that, we did beef up our internal audit procedures. We have
put out specific memoranda on the subject of questionable payments
and other questionable activities.

Mr. Miller, in particular, has brought this to the attention of
senior management of the divisions and the corporate office time and
time again.

I personally have given some talks on it.

The Crmatrman. I see my time is up.

Senator Brooke?

Senator Brooke. Mr. Soutter, how did you happen to pick this
$2.9 million fee as the one to target in on for your investigation?

Mr. Sourrer. It was a substantial number.

Senator Broore. I mean, you had other substantial numbers, as
well.

Mr. Sourrer. No, sir; not, frankly, in that range.

Senator Brooke. Did you pick it out solely because it was $2.9
million ?

Mr. SourTER. I’m sorry, as to why I investigated the $2.9 million?
Partly because of the size of the commission, of the settlement itself,
partly because the Iranian business was getting to be of such an
extent that there was and remains today—our disclosure documents
filed with the SEC—I frankly felt I had to know more about its
business and its settlement.

Senator Brooke. I had a letter from the SEC in which they at-
tach a letter from Senator Proxmire relative to the largest 25 de-
fense contractors.

Did that have anything to do with the fact that you chose to look:
into this $2.9 million fee?

Mr, Sourreg. Yes, sir.

That was a confluence of events, frankly.

Senator Brooke. You said yes?

Mr. SourTER. As I recall, Senator Proxmire’s letter and Chairman
Garrett’s replies were somewhere in the same time frame, and my
memo so reflects that.
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Senator Brooke. So that in part was why you chose to look at
this; is that correct?

Mr. Sourrer. Yes, sir.

Senator Brooxe. Did you have any reason to suspect that there
was any illegal activity?

Mr. SourtER. No, sir, I did not have any reason to suspect that.

In fact, I have been told that it was a legitimate, straight